DEF 14A false 0001040829 0001040829 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ExclusionOfStockAwardsMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:AdjForInclusionOfEquityValuesMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ExclusionOfStockAwardsMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ExclusionOfStockAwardsMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:AdjForInclusionOfEquityValuesMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ExclusionOfStockAwardsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:AdjForInclusionOfEquityValuesMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ExclusionOfStockAwardsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:AdjForInclusionOfEquityValuesMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:AdjForInclusionOfEquityValuesMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:AdjForInclusionOfEquityValuesMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ExclusionOfStockAwardsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:YearEndFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatRemainedUnvestedAsOfLastDayOfYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:YearEndFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatRemainedUnvestedAsOfLastDayOfYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:YearEndFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatRemainedUnvestedAsOfLastDayOfYearMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToLastDayOfYearOfUnvestedEquityMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToLastDayOfYearOfUnvestedEquityMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToLastDayOfYearOfUnvestedEquityMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:VestingDateFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatVestedDuringYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:VestingDateFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatVestedDuringYearMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:VestingDateFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatVestedDuringYearMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToVestingDateOfUnvestedEquityAwardsThatVestedDuringYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToVestingDateOfUnvestedEquityAwardsThatVestedDuringYearMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToVestingDateOfUnvestedEquityAwardsThatVestedDuringYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:FairValueAtLastDayOfPriorYearOfEquityAwardsForfeitedDuringYearMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:FairValueAtLastDayOfPriorYearOfEquityAwardsForfeitedDuringYearMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:FairValueAtLastDayOfPriorYearOfEquityAwardsForfeitedDuringYearMember ecd:PeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ValueOfDividendsOrOtherEarningsPaidOnEquityAwardsNotOtherwiseIncludedMember ecd:PeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:ValueOfDividendsOrOtherEarningsPaidOnEquityAwardsNotOtherwiseIncludedMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 ecd:PeoMember rhp:ValueOfDividendsOrOtherEarningsPaidOnEquityAwardsNotOtherwiseIncludedMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:YearEndFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatRemainedUnvestedAsOfLastDayOfYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:YearEndFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatRemainedUnvestedAsOfLastDayOfYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:YearEndFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatRemainedUnvestedAsOfLastDayOfYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToLastDayOfYearOfUnvestedEquityMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToLastDayOfYearOfUnvestedEquityMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToLastDayOfYearOfUnvestedEquityMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:VestingDateFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatVestedDuringYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:VestingDateFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatVestedDuringYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:VestingDateFairValueOfEquityAwardsGrantedDuringYearThatVestedDuringYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToVestingDateOfUnvestedEquityAwardsThatVestedDuringYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToVestingDateOfUnvestedEquityAwardsThatVestedDuringYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ChangeInFairValueFromLastDayOfPriorYearToVestingDateOfUnvestedEquityAwardsThatVestedDuringYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:FairValueAtLastDayOfPriorYearOfEquityAwardsForfeitedDuringYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 rhp:FairValueAtLastDayOfPriorYearOfEquityAwardsForfeitedDuringYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:FairValueAtLastDayOfPriorYearOfEquityAwardsForfeitedDuringYearMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ValueOfDividendsOrOtherEarningsPaidOnEquityAwardsNotOtherwiseIncludedMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ValueOfDividendsOrOtherEarningsPaidOnEquityAwardsNotOtherwiseIncludedMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001040829 rhp:ValueOfDividendsOrOtherEarningsPaidOnEquityAwardsNotOtherwiseIncludedMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0001040829 2021-02-25 0001040829 2022-12-31 0001040829 1 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 2 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 3 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 4 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001040829 5 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 iso4217:USD xbrli:pure rhp:Group rhp:Employee iso4217:USD xbrli:shares xbrli:shares

TABLE OF CONTENTS

UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
SCHEDULE 14A
INFORMATION REQUIRED IN PROXY STATEMENT
SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION
Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the
Securities Exchange Act of 1934
(Amendment No.  )

​ | Filed by the Registrant  ☒ | ​ | ​ | Filed by a Party other than the Registrant ☐ | ​

Check the appropriate box:

​ | ☐ | ​ | ​ | Preliminary Proxy Statement | ​
​ | ☐ | ​ | ​ | Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2)) | ​
​ | ☒ | ​ | ​ | Definitive Proxy Statement | ​
​ | ☐ | ​ | ​ | Definitive Additional Materials | ​
​ | ☐ | ​ | ​ | Soliciting Material under Section 240.14a-12 | ​

Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc.
(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)
(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Payment of Filing Fee (Check all boxes that apply):

​ | ☒ | ​ | ​ | No fee required | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | ☐ | ​ | ​ | Fee paid previously with preliminary materials | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | ☐ | ​ | ​ | Fee computed on table in exhibit required by Item 25(b) per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11 | ​

TABLE OF CONTENTS

April 4, 2023
Dear Fellow Stockholder:
I am pleased to invite you to attend the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc., which will be held at 10:00 a.m. mountain time on Thursday, May 11, 2023 at the Gaylord Rockies Resort and Convention Center in Aurora, Colorado. The doors will open at 9:30 a.m. mountain time. You may also attend our annual meeting virtually via the Internet at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/RHP2023. Additional information on how to participate in this year’s annual meeting virtually can be found on page 87. Our directors and management team will also be available to answer questions during the annual meeting.
We describe in detail the proposals to be introduced at the annual meeting in the attached Notice of Annual Meeting, Proxy Statement and proxy card. Our 2022 Annual Report to Stockholders, which is not a part of our proxy solicitation materials, is also enclosed.
We intend to conduct the annual meeting both in-person and virtually via the Internet. However, we may impose additional procedures or limitations on in-person meeting attendees, or we may decide to hold the annual meeting entirely online (i.e., a virtual-only meeting). We will announce any changes to the annual meeting via a press release and the filing of additional soliciting material with the Securities and Exchange Commission, and we will also announce any changes on our proxy website, located at http://ir.rymanhp.com/proxy. We encourage you to check this website in advance if you plan to attend the annual meeting in person.
We encourage you to vote your shares prior to the annual meeting. You can ensure your shares are represented and voted at the annual meeting by promptly voting and submitting your proxy by telephone, by Internet or by completing, signing, dating and returning the enclosed proxy card. Voting instructions are included on the enclosed proxy card. If you attend the annual meeting (whether in-person or virtually), you may continue to have your shares voted as instructed in the proxy, or you may withdraw your proxy at the annual meeting and vote your shares in person. Thank you for your continued interest in Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc., and we look forward to seeing you at the annual meeting.

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Sincerely, | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | Colin V. Reed | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors | ​

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc.
Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders

​ | Thursday, May 11, 2023 10:00 a.m. mountain time | ​ | ​ | Gaylord Rockies Resort & Convention Center 6700 N. Gaylord Rockies Boulevard Aurora, Colorado 80019 and live via the Internet at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/RHP2023 | ​ | ​ | Record Date The close of business March 24, 2023 | ​

Items of Business

​ | • | ​ | ​ | To elect the ten (10) nominees identified in this proxy statement for a one-year term as directors; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | To approve, on an advisory basis, our executive compensation; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | To determine, on an advisory basis, the frequency of the advisory vote on our executive compensation; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | To ratify the appointment by the Audit Committee of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2023; and | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | To conduct any other business if properly raised. | ​

You will find more information on the matters for voting in the proxy statement on the following pages. If you are a stockholder of record, you may vote by mail, by toll-free telephone number or the Internet prior to the meeting, or you may vote at the meeting (either in-person or virtually).
Your vote is important to us. We strongly encourage you to exercise your right to vote as a stockholder. Please sign, date and return the enclosed proxy card in the envelope provided, or vote by calling the toll-free number or using the Internet — even if you plan to attend the annual meeting (either in-person or virtually). You may revoke your proxy at any time before the completion of voting for the annual meeting.
You will find instructions on how to vote beginning on page 9. Most stockholders vote by proxy and do not attend the annual meeting in person. However, you are entitled to attend the annual meeting if you were a stockholder of record or a beneficial holder as of the close of business on March 24, 2023, or if you are an authorized representative of any such stockholder or beneficial holder.
By Order of the Board of Directors of Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc.,
Scott J. Lynn, Secretary
Nashville, Tennessee
April 4, 2023

​ | Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders To Be Held on May 11, 2023. This proxy statement and our 2022 annual report to stockholders are available on the internet at: | ​
​ | http://ir.rymanhp.com/proxy | ​
​ | On this site, you will be able to access this proxy statement, our 2022 annual report to stockholders and our annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022, and all amendments or supplements (if any). | ​

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Table of Contents

​ | Proxy Summary | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​
​ | Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc. Annual Meeting of Stockholders | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​
​ | Voting Matters | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​
​ | Director Nominees | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​
​ | Board of Directors Matrix | ​ | ​ | 3 | ​
​ | Company Highlights | ​ | ​ | 4 | ​
​ | Compensation Highlights | ​ | ​ | 5 | ​
​ | Corporate Governance Highlights | ​ | ​ | 8 | ​

​ | Questions and Answers About How to Vote Your Shares | ​ | ​ | 9 | ​

​ | Proposals | ​ | ​ | 13 | ​
​ | Proposal 1: Election of the Ten (10) Nominees for Director Identified in this Proxy Statement | ​ | ​ | 13 | ​
​ | Proposal 2: Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation | ​ | ​ | 19 | ​
​ | Proposal 3: Advisory Vote on the Frequency of the Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation | ​ | ​ | 20 | ​
​ | Proposal 4: Ratification of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm for 2023 | ​ | ​ | 21 | ​

​ | Company Information | ​ | ​ | 22 | ​
​ | Corporate Governance | ​ | ​ | 22 | ​
​ | Committees of the Board | ​ | ​ | 24 | ​
​ | Majority Voting Standard for Director Elections | ​ | ​ | 27 | ​
​ | Director Refreshment | ​ | ​ | 27 | ​
​ | Director Emeritus Program | ​ | ​ | 27 | ​
​ | Director Commitments | ​ | ​ | 28 | ​
​ | CEO Pay Ratio | ​ | ​ | 28 | ​
​ | Compensation Clawback | ​ | ​ | 30 | ​
​ | Board’s Role in Risk Oversight | ​ | ​ | 30 | ​
​ | Information Security | ​ | ​ | 31 | ​
​ | Environmental, Social and Governance | ​ | ​ | 31 | ​
​ | Restrictions on Hedging and Pledging of Company Stock | ​ | ​ | 33 | ​
​ | Proxy Solicitation | ​ | ​ | 33 | ​
​ | Shareholder Outreach | ​ | ​ | 33 | ​
​ | Communications with the Board of Directors | ​ | ​ | 34 | ​

​ | Stock Ownership | ​ | ​ | 35 | ​
​ | Beneficial Stock Ownership of Directors, Director Nominees, Executive Officers and Large Stockholders Table | ​ | ​ | 35 | ​

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Compensation Discussion and Analysis | ​ | ​ | 37 | ​
​ | Executive Summary | ​ | ​ | 37 | ​
​ | Our Compensation Program | ​ | ​ | 42 | ​
​ | 2022 Compensation Decisions | ​ | ​ | 43 | ​
​ | Other Compensation Information | ​ | ​ | 52 | ​
​ | 2023 CEO Transition | ​ | ​ | 54 | ​
​ | 2023 NEO Compensation | ​ | ​ | 55 | ​

​ | Human Resources Committee Report | ​ | ​ | 57 | ​

​ | Executive Compensation | ​ | ​ | 58 | ​
​ | 2022 Summary Compensation Table | ​ | ​ | 58 | ​

​ | 2022 Grants of Plan-Based Awards | ​ | ​ | 60 | ​
​ | 2022 Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table | ​ | ​ | 60 | ​

​ | Outstanding Equity Awards at 2022 Fiscal Year End | ​ | ​ | 61 | ​
​ | Outstanding Equity Awards at 2022 Fiscal Year End Table | ​ | ​ | 61 | ​

​ | 2022 Option Exercises and Stock Vested | ​ | ​ | 63 | ​
​ | 2022 Option Exercises and Stock Vested Table | ​ | ​ | 63 | ​

​ | 2022 Pay Versus Performance | ​ | ​ | 64 | ​
​ | 2022 Pay Versus Performance Table | ​ | ​ | 64 | ​

​ | Other Compensation Information | ​ | ​ | 71 | ​
​ | Pension Benefits | ​ | ​ | 71 | ​
​ | Nonqualified Deferred Compensation | ​ | ​ | 71 | ​
​ | 2022 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Table | ​ | ​ | 72 | ​

​ | Potential Payments on Termination or Change of Control | ​ | ​ | 73 | ​
​ | Employment and Severance Agreements | ​ | ​ | 73 | ​
​ | Description of Potential Payments on Termination or Change of Control | ​ | ​ | 73 | ​
​ | Summary of Potential Payments on Termination or Change of Control | ​ | ​ | 77 | ​

​ | Director Compensation | ​ | ​ | 79 | ​
​ | Cash Compensation | ​ | ​ | 79 | ​
​ | Equity-Based Compensation | ​ | ​ | 79 | ​
​ | Director Stock Ownership Guidelines | ​ | ​ | 79 | ​
​ | 2022 Non-Employee Director Compensation Table | ​ | ​ | 80 | ​

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Certain Transactions | ​ | ​ | 81 | ​

​ | Equity Compensation Plan Information | ​ | ​ | 81 | ​
​ | December 31, 2022 Equity Compensation Plan Information Table | ​ | ​ | 81 | ​

​ | Our Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | ​ | ​ | 82 | ​
​ | Appointment of Ernst & Young LLP | ​ | ​ | 82 | ​
​ | Fee Information | ​ | ​ | 82 | ​

​ | Audit Committee Report | ​ | ​ | 84 | ​

​ | Submitting Stockholder Proposals and Nominations for 2024 Annual Meeting | ​ | ​ | 86 | ​
​ | Stockholder Proposals | ​ | ​ | 86 | ​
​ | Nominations of Board Candidates | ​ | ​ | 86 | ​

​ | Discretionary Voting of Proxies on Other Matters | ​ | ​ | 87 | ​

​ | Instructions for Attending the Annual Meeting Virtually | ​ | ​ | 87 | ​

​ | Appendix A – Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Financial Measures to GAAP Measures | ​ | ​ | A-1 | ​

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Proxy Summary
This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this proxy statement. It does not contain all of the information that you should consider, so please read the entire proxy statement before voting. Additionally, for more complete information about our 2022 financial performance, please see our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2022.
Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc. Annual Meeting of Stockholders

​ | Time and Date: | ​ | ​ | 10:00 a.m., mountain time, May 11, 2023 | ​
​ | Place: | ​ | ​ | Gaylord Rockies Resort & Convention Center 6700 N. Gaylord Rockies Boulevard Aurora, Colorado 80019 | ​
​ | Record Date: | ​ | ​ | March 24, 2023 | ​
​ | Number of Common Shares Eligible to Vote at the Meeting (and Record Holders) as of the Record Date: | ​ | ​ | ​55,254,089 (754 holders of record) | ​
​ | Company Principal Executive Offices: | ​ | ​ | One Gaylord Drive, Nashville, Tennessee 37214 | ​
​ | Date of First Mailing of Proxy Statement and Accompanying Materials to Stockholders: | ​ | ​ | April 4, 2023 | ​

Voting Matters

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Matter | ​ | ​ | Board Recommendation | ​ | ​ | Page Reference | ​
​ | Proposal 1: | ​ | ​ | Election of the Ten (10) Nominees for Director Identified in this Proxy Statement | ​ | ​ | FOR each director nominee | ​ | ​ | 13 | ​
​ | Proposal 2: | ​ | ​ | Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation | ​ | ​ | FOR | ​ | ​ | 19 | ​
​ | Proposal 3: | ​ | ​ | Advisory Vote on the Frequency of an Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation | ​ | ​ | FOR approval of a frequency of every one year for future advisory votes on executive compensation | ​ | ​ | 20 | ​
​ | Proposal 4: | ​ | ​ | Ratification of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm for 2023 | ​ | ​ | FOR | ​ | ​ | 21 | ​

Director Nominees

​ | Name | ​ | ​ | Age | ​ | ​ | Director Since | ​ | ​ | Primary Occupation | ​ | ​ | Committee Memberships; Other Roles | ​ | ​ | Other Public Company Boards | ​
​ | Rachna Bhasin | ​ | ​ | 50 | ​ | ​ | 2016 | ​ | ​ | Founder/CEO, EQ Partners | ​ | ​ | Human Resources; Nominating & CG | ​ | ​ | Shutterstock, Inc.; PropertyGuru Group Limited | ​
​ | Alvin Bowles Jr. | ​ | ​ | 49 | ​ | ​ | 2017 | ​ | ​ | Global VP, Partnerships & Business Engineering, Meta Platforms, Inc. | ​ | ​ | Audit | ​ | ​ | — | ​

1

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Name | ​ | ​ | Age | ​ | ​ | Director Since | ​ | ​ | Primary Occupation | ​ | ​ | Committee Memberships; Other Roles | ​ | ​ | Other Public Company Boards | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | 61 | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | Chief Executive Officer & President, Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc. | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | William E. (Bill) Haslam | ​ | ​ | 64 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | Private Investor | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Fazal Merchant | ​ | ​ | 49 | ​ | ​ | 2017 | ​ | ​ | Private Consultant | ​ | ​ | Audit (Chair) | ​ | ​ | Warner Bros. Discovery, Inc. | ​
​ | Patrick Moore | ​ | ​ | 53 | ​ | ​ | 2015 | ​ | ​ | Former EVP, North American Retail, Carter’s, Inc. | ​ | ​ | Human Resources (Chair); Nominating & CG | ​ | ​ | The Interpublic Group of Companies | ​
​ | Christine Pantoya | ​ | ​ | 53 | ​ | ​ | 2019 | ​ | ​ | Chief Commercial Officer & Head of Strategy, FANchise | ​ | ​ | Audit; Nominating & CG | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Robert Prather, Jr. | ​ | ​ | 78 | ​ | ​ | 2009 | ​ | ​ | President & CEO, Heartland Media, LLC | ​ | ​ | Human Resources; Nominating & CG (Chair) | ​ | ​ | GAMCO Investors, Inc.; Heartland Media Acquisition Corp. | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | 75 | ​ | ​ | 2001 | ​ | ​ | Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors, Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc. | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | First Horizon National Corporation | ​
​ | Michael Roth | ​ | ​ | 77 | ​ | ​ | 2022(1) | ​ | ​ | Non-Executive Chairman, Pitney Bowes, Inc. | ​ | ​ | Human Resources; Nominating & CG | ​ | ​ | Pitney Bowes, Inc. | ​

2

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Board of Directors Matrix
The following matrix provides information about our director nominees, including certain types of knowledge, skills and experience possessed by the nominees which our Board believes are relevant to our business. The matrix does not encompass all of the knowledge, skills or experience of the nominees, and does not suggest that a nominee who is not listed as having any particular knowledge, skill or experience is unable to contribute to decision-making in that area.

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Rachna Bhasin | ​ | ​ | Alvin Bowles | ​ | ​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | Bill Haslam | ​ | ​ | Fazal Merchant | ​ | ​ | Patrick Moore | ​ | ​ | Christine Pantoya | ​ | ​ | Robert Prather | ​ | ​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | Michael Roth | ​
​ | Knowledge, Skills and Experience | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Public Company Board | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Financial | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Accounting | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Strategic Planning | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | HR/Compensation | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Operations | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Corporate Governance | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Media & Entertainment | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Hospitality/REIT | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Principal Executive Leadership Role | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Demographics | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Race/Ethnicity | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | African American | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Asian/Pacific Islander | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Hispanic/Latino | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | White/Caucasian | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Gender | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Female | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Male | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​
​ | Board Tenure | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Years | ​ | ​ | 7 | ​ | ​ | 6 | ​ | ​ | 1 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5 | ​ | ​ | 8 | ​ | ​ | 4 | ​ | ​ | 14 | ​ | ​ | 22 | ​ | ​ | 19(1) | ​
​ | Independence | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Independent Director | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​

(1) | Mr. Roth previously served as a member of our Board from May 2004 to May 2021. Mr. Roth served as a Director Emeritus from May 2021 until his re-appointment to the Board in February 2022.

3

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Company Highlights
Total Stockholder Return
The following table shows the company’s total stockholder return, or TSR(2), as compared to the S&P 500 Index and the FTSE NAREIT Equity REITs Index, over the last one, three and five years.

(2) | TSR is equal to stock price appreciation plus dividends, with dividends reinvested quarterly. For more information with respect to the comparison of our TSR with that of the S&P 500 Index and the FTSE NAREIT Equity REITs Index over the applicable time periods, please see the Compensation Discussion and Analysis on page 37.

Financial Highlights
Our financial results in 2022 represented a significant improvement from 2021, as our businesses generally returned to, and in some cases exceeded, pre-COVID levels in the second half of 2022 due to a significant improvement in group business in our hospitality segment, as well as increased levels of activity in our entertainment segment. In light of these conditions, our total revenue increased approximately 92% from 2021 ($1.8 billion in 2022, as compared to $939.4 million in 2021), and in 2022 we generated:

• | a consolidated net income of $134.9 million (as compared to a consolidated net loss of $194.8 million in 2021); and

• | consolidated Adjusted EBITDAre, excluding non-controlling interest in consolidated joint venture(3) of $540.5 million (as compared to consolidated Adjusted EBITDAre, excluding non-controlling interest in consolidated joint venture of $178.4 million in 2021).

Our efforts in 2022 principally remained focused on operational improvements and cost containment efforts, as well as continued improvements to our company’s financial condition as we continued our recovery from the

(3) | Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA re, excluding non-controlling interest in consolidated joint venture is a non-GAAP financial measure. For a definition of consolidated Adjusted EBITDA re, excluding non-controlling interest in consolidated joint venture and a reconciliation of this non-GAAP financial measure to consolidated net income (loss) (the most comparable GAAP financial measure), and an explanation of why we believe consolidated Adjusted EBITDA re, excluding non-controlling interest in consolidated joint venture presents useful information to investors, see Appendix A.

4

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

COVID-19 pandemic. We continue to focus on our long-term strategic objectives of increasing funds available for distribution to our stockholders and creating long-term stockholder value. You can find more information about our 2022 financial and operating performance, and its impact on our compensation decisions, in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis beginning on page 37.
Compensation Highlights
Objectives
In order to achieve our corporate strategic objectives and to attract, retain and motivate a team of qualified, talented and knowledgeable executives who are capable of performing their responsibilities, we design our executive compensation with the intent of providing competitive compensation programs which reward strong performance and limit compensation when our performance objectives are not achieved. We believe that our compensation programs provide a suitable balance between long- and short-term compensation and have an appropriate performance-based and “at risk” component.
5

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Compensation Program Summary
The elements of the compensation program for our named executive officers, or NEOs, which are described more fully in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis beginning on page 37, are:

​ | Compensation Element | ​ | ​ | Key Characteristics | ​ | ​ | 2022 Compensation Decisions | ​ | ​ | Percentage of 2022 Target Total Compensation(4) | ​
​ | Base Salary | ​ | ​ | • Fixed compensation. • Payable in cash. • Reviewed annually and adjusted when appropriate. | ​ | ​ | Mr. Reed, who served as our CEO in 2022, did not receive an increase in base salary from 2021. Mr. Fioravanti, who served as our President in 2022, and who assumed increased responsibilities in March 2022, received a 21.4% increase in base salary from 2021. Ms. Hutcheson, who began serving as our EVP & CFO in March 2022, received a 28.5% increase in base salary from 2021. Mr. Chaffin, who served as our EVP & COO-Hotels in 2022, and who assumed increased responsibilities in March 2022, received a 12.4% increase in base salary from 2021. Mr. Lynn, who served as our EVP & GC in 2022, received a 3.0% increase in base salary from 2021. | ​ | ​ | • 18.7% of our CEO’s target total compensation. • 29.0% of our other NEOs’ target total compensation (on average). | ​
​ | Short-Term Cash Incentive Compensation | ​ | ​ | • Variable compensation. • Payable in cash based on performance against annually established performance objectives. | ​ | ​ | Annual short-term cash incentives were paid to each NEO at 138.7% of the target payout level due to our financial performance and the achievement of designated strategic objectives. Each NEO also received a discretionary cash incentive compensation award in recognition of their individual contributions in 2022, as described below. | ​ | ​ | • 27.0% of our CEO’s target total compensation. • 31.8% of our other NEOs’ target total compensation (on average). | ​
​ | Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation | ​ | ​ | • Variable compensation. • Performance-based RSUs, linked to TSR performance, vesting over a three-year performance period. • Time-based RSUs vesting ratably over four years. | ​ | ​ | Annual long-term equity incentive compensation for 2022 was approximately 50% in the form of TSR-linked performance-based RSUs and 50% in the form of time-based RSUs (excluding Mr. Fioravanti’s one-time promotional grant of 12,500 time-based RSUs in October 2022). | ​ | ​ | • 54.0% of our CEO’s target total compensation. • 37.6% of our other NEOs’ target total compensation (on average, excluding Mr. Fioravanti’s one-time promotional grant). | ​
​ | Executive-Level Perquisites | ​ | ​ | • Fixed compensation. • Participation in broad-based plans at same cost as other employees • Certain executive-level perquisites not paid generally. to our other employees. | ​ | ​ | Our NEOs received only modest executive-level perquisites in 2022. | ​ | ​ | • 0.3% of our CEO’s target total compensation. • 1.6% of our other NEOs’ target total compensation (on average). | ​

(4) | Calculated in the manner described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis beginning on page 37.

6

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Our Compensation Practices
We also are mindful of the risks to our stockholders that may be inherent in our compensation programs, and we attempt to utilize compensation practices that mitigate these risks. Some of these compensation practices are:

​ | What We Do | ​
​ | ✔ | ​ | ​ | We Pay for Performance—We tie pay to performance in a manner that we believe advances our stockholders’ interests by paying a significant portion of our NEOs’ total compensation opportunities in the form of variable compensation. In 2022, 54.2% of our CEO’s total target compensation and 50.7% of our other NEOs’ target total compensation (on average) was performance-based. | ​
​ | ✔ | ​ | ​ | Our Annual Performance-Based RSU Awards are Tied to TSR—The annual long-term performance-based awards to our NEOs are in the form of RSUs which vest based on our achievement of TSR compared to the TSR of a designated peer group of other comparable companies, and there is no minimum payout level associated with these awards (i.e., all of these awards are “at risk”). We believe these awards incentivize our NEOs and align the interests of our NEOs with our stockholders. | ​
​ | ✔ | ​ | ​ | We Hold an Annual Say on Pay Vote—Consistent with the views of our stockholders, initially expressed in 2011 and reaffirmed in 2017, we continue to conduct an annual “say-on-pay” advisory vote to solicit our stockholders’ views on our compensation programs. | ​
​ | ✔ | ​ | ​ | We Solicit Independent Compensation Advice—Our Human Resources Committee retains Aon, a leading independent compensation consultant. | ​
​ | ✔ | ​ | ​ | We Require Meaningful Levels of Stock Ownership by Our Executives and Directors—Our stock ownership guidelines require meaningful levels of stock ownership by our executives (including 5x base salary for our CEO) and directors. All NEOs and non-employee directors are currently in compliance with the guideline applicable to them, after taking into account the applicable grace period for our recently appointed directors. | ​
​ | ✔ | ​ | ​ | We Have Implemented Meaningful Stock Retention Guidelines—Any officer or director who does not meet the applicable stock ownership guideline (regardless of any compliance grace period) must hold at least 50% of the net shares received in any stock option exercise or RSU vesting. | ​
​ | ✔ | ​ | ​ | Relevant Peer Groups—We use representative and relevant peer groups when determining compensation. | ​

​ | What We Don’t Do | ​
​ | ✘ | ​ | ​ | We Don’t Provide Excessive Levels of Guaranteed Compensation—Our short-term cash incentive compensation plan and the terms of the performance-based RSUs issued to our NEOs (which are tied to TSR or company stock price) do not have minimum payout levels. All of this compensation is performance-based and “at risk”. | ​
​ | ✘ | ​ | ​ | We Don’t Make “Mid-Stream” Changes to Previously Granted Performance-Based RSU Awards—We believe as a general matter that once issued, changes should not be made to the design of long-term performance-based RSU awards. Accordingly, no changes have been made to any previously-granted performance-based RSU awards. | ​
​ | ✘ | ​ | ​ | We Don’t Make “Single Trigger” Cash Payments Upon a Change of Control—The employment and severance arrangements with our NEOs require a “double trigger” (requiring both a change of control and termination of employment) for cash severance payments following a change of control. | ​
​ | ✘ | ​ | ​ | We Don’t Pay “Gross Ups” For Severance Payments—We do not provide excise or other tax “gross up” payments in connection with any severance payment made to an NEO. | ​
​ | ✘ | ​ | ​ | We Don’t Allow Hedging or Significant Pledging of Company Securities by Officers and Directors—Directors and executive officers are prohibited from engaging in hedging transactions designed to offset decreases in the market value of our securities, and directors and executive officers may not pledge a significant amount of company securities without prior approval. | ​

7

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Corporate Governance Highlights
Our Board of Directors has adopted governance policies that we believe are in the best interests of our stockholders, including:

​ | • | ​ | ​ | Annual election of all directors. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Board refreshment and reduction in average board tenure. | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | On at least an annual basis, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of our Board of Directors evaluates the Board’s composition to ensure that the Board maintains complementary and diverse skill sets, perspectives, backgrounds and experiences for its continued effectiveness, with the goal of having a mix of years of tenure of Board members between those who have served longer term, medium term, or shorter term. | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | All of our independent director nominees other than Mr. Prather and Mr. Roth (who previously served as a director from 2004 to 2021 and who re-joined our Board in February 2022) have joined our Board since 2015. Immediately following the Annual Meeting (assuming all director nominees are elected), the average tenure of our independent directors will be 8 years (including Mr. Roth’s years of prior service), as compared to 15 years in 2015, and the average age of our independent directors will be 60 years, as compared to 67 years in 2015. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Majority vote standard in uncontested elections. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Independent, involved and informed Board of Directors. | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | All director nominees, other than Mr. Reed and Mr. Fioravanti, are independent. | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Each of our directors, including each of our independent directors, had 100% attendance at all Board and committee meetings in 2022. | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Board orientation for new members and ongoing director education. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | A diverse Board, with 44% of our current Board members being diverse, 33% of our current Board members being racially/ethnically diverse, and 22% of our current Board members being female. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Independent Lead Director, as well as separate Executive Chairman and Chief Executive Officer positions. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Independent Board committees. | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | • | ​ | ​ | Our three active standing Board committees are comprised solely of independent directors. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Executive sessions of independent directors are held at each regularly scheduled Board meeting. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Annual Board and committee self-evaluations. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Board oversight of risk management. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | No stockholder rights plan. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Common stock is the only class of voting securities outstanding. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Ongoing engagement with stockholders. | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | Commitment to Environmental, Social and Governance (“ESG”) considerations. | ​

8

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Questions and Answers
About How to Vote Your Shares
Below are instructions on how to vote, as well as information on your voting rights as a stockholder. Some of the instructions vary depending on how your stock is held. It’s important to follow the instructions that apply to your situation.
Q.
Who can vote at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders?
A.
At the Annual Meeting, each holder of shares of our common stock is entitled to one vote for each share of common stock held by such stockholder as of the close of business on March 24, 2023 (the record date).
Q.
How do I vote at the Annual Meeting?
A.
Electronically. You may vote using the Internet or by phone.
To use the Internet, go to www.proxyvote.com to transmit your voting instructions up until 11:59 p.m. eastern time on May 10, 2023 (for shares in our 401(k) plan, the voting deadline is 11:59 p.m. eastern time on May 9, 2023). Have your proxy card in hand when you access the web site and follow the instructions to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction form.
To vote by phone, dial 1-800-690-6903 up until 11:59 p.m. eastern time on May 10, 2023 (for shares in our 401(k) plan, the voting deadline is 11:59 p.m. eastern time on May 9, 2023). Have your proxy card in hand when you call and then follow the instructions.
At the Meeting or by Mail. If you hold the shares in your own name, you may also vote at the meeting or by signing and dating each proxy card you receive and returning it in the enclosed prepaid envelope. If you vote by proxy, the proxies identified on the back of the proxy card will vote your shares in accordance with your instructions. If you submit a signed proxy card but do not mark the boxes showing
how you wish to vote, the proxies will vote your shares in accordance with the recommendations of the Board.
Q.
How can I participate in the Annual Meeting virtually?
A.
You will be able to log into the virtual annual meeting platform by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/RHP2023 and entering the control number found on your proxy materials. Stockholders participating virtually will also be able to submit questions via the virtual meeting platform and to vote their shares. See page 87 for more information on how to participate in this year’s annual meeting virtually.
Q.
What is the purpose of the Annual Meeting?
A.
At the Annual Meeting, you and your fellow stockholders will vote on the following matters:

​ | Proposal | ​ | ​ | Matter | ​
​ | 1 | ​ | ​ | Election of the ten (10) nominees for director identified in this proxy statement | ​
​ | 2 | ​ | ​ | Avisory vote on executive compensation | ​
​ | 3 | ​ | ​ | Advisory vote on the frequency of an advisory vote on executive compensation | ​
​ | 4 | ​ | ​ | Ratification of independent registered public accounting firm for 2023 | ​

You and your fellow stockholders will also be asked to transact any other business that may property come before the meeting or any adjournment or postponement.
9

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Q.
What if my shares are held in “street name” by a broker?
A.
If you do not own your shares directly, but instead are the beneficial owner of shares held in “street name” by a broker, bank or other nominee, your broker, bank or other nominee, as the record holder of the shares, must vote those shares in accordance with your instructions. If you do not give instructions to your broker, bank or other nominee, your broker, bank or other nominee can vote your shares with respect to “discretionary” items, but not with respect to “non-discretionary” items. On non-discretionary items for which you do not give instructions, your shares will be counted as “broker non-votes”.
Q.
What shares are included on my proxy card?
A.
Your proxy card represents all shares registered in your name with the transfer agent on the record date, including those shares owned pursuant to our 401(k) plan.
Q.
Which matters to be presented at the Annual Meeting are discretionary items and may be voted on by a broker?
A.
A discretionary item is a proposal that is considered routine under the rules of the New York Stock Exchange. Shares held in street name may be voted by your broker, bank or other nominee on discretionary items in the absence of voting instructions given by you.
The matters presented in Proposal 1 (Election of Directors), Proposal 2 (Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation) and Proposal 3 (Frequency of an Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation) are not considered routine under the rules of the NYSE. Therefore, brokers, banks or other nominees will not have the ability to vote shares held in street name with respect to those proposals unless the broker, bank or other nominee has received voting instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares held in street name. Broker non-votes will not impact the outcome of
Proposals 1, 2 or 3. It is therefore important that you provide instructions to your broker, bank or other nominee if your shares are held in street name by a broker, bank or other nominee so that you are able to vote with respect to Proposals 1, 2 or 3. Proposal 4 (Ratification of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm) is considered routine and therefore may be voted upon by your broker, bank or other nominee if you do not give instructions for the shares held in street name by your broker, bank or other nominee. If any other matter that properly comes before the meeting is not considered routine under the rules of the NYSE, broker non-votes will not impact the outcome of this matter.
Q.
How many shares must be present to hold the Annual Meeting?
A.
The holders of a majority of the shares of our common stock outstanding on the record date, or 27,627,045 shares, in person or by a valid proxy, must be present at the meeting for any business to be conducted, known as a “quorum.” Proxies received but marked as “abstain,” as well as shares that are counted as broker non-votes, will be counted as shares that are present for purposes of determining the presence of a quorum.
Q.
What if a quorum is not present at the Annual Meeting?
A.
If a quorum is not present at the scheduled time of the meeting, we may adjourn the meeting, either with or without a vote of the stockholders. If we propose to have the stockholders vote whether to adjourn the meeting, the people named in the enclosed proxy will vote all shares of our common stock for which they have voting authority in favor of the adjournment.
We also may adjourn the meeting if for any reason the Board determines that adjournment is necessary or appropriate to enable our stockholders to (i) consider fully information which the Board determines has not been sufficiently or timely available to stockholders
10

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

or (ii) otherwise effectively exercise their voting rights. An adjournment will have no effect on the business that may be conducted at the meeting.
Q.
How does the Board recommend I vote on each of the proposals?
A.
The Board recommends that you vote as follows on each of the following proposals:

​ | Proposal | ​ | ​ | Matter | ​
​ | 1 | ​ | ​ | FOR election of the ten (10) nominees for director identified in this proxy statement | ​
​ | 2 | ​ | ​ | FOR approval of the advisory vote on executive compensation | ​
​ | 3 | ​ | ​ | FOR approval of a frequency of every one year for future advisory votes regarding executive compensation | ​
​ | 4 | ​ | ​ | FOR ratification of independent registered public accounting firm for 2023 | ​

Q.
How do I change my vote?
A.
You can revoke your proxy at any time before the meeting by:

• | Submitting a later-dated proxy card by mail or transmitting new voting instructions via internet or phone;

• | Giving written notice to Scott J. Lynn, our corporate secretary, stating that you are revoking your proxy; or

• | Attending the meeting either in-person or virtually and voting your shares.

If you hold your shares in “street name” your broker, bank or other nominee will provide you with instructions on how to revoke your proxy.
Q.
Who will count the votes?
A.
Representatives of Broadridge will count the votes and act as the independent inspector of elections.
Q.
How are shares in the Company’s 401k plan voted?
A.
401(k) plan participants may vote the shares held under the plan in their name by signing and returning the proxy card you received no later than May 9, 2023. Your vote will be confidential, and the plan trustee will direct your vote in the manner you indicate. The voting results for all shares in the plan will be tabulated for all participants and reported on an aggregate basis. The trustee will vote the shares at the meeting through the custodian holding the shares. If a plan participant’s voting instructions are not received before the meeting (or later revoked) the shares will be considered unvoted. All unvoted shares will be voted at the meeting by the plan trustee in direct proportion to the voting results of plan shares for which proxies are voted.
Q.
What if I send in my proxy card and do not specify how my shares are to be voted?
A.
If you send in a signed proxy card but do not give any voting instructions, your shares will be voted as follows on each of the following proposals:

​ | Proposal | ​ | ​ | Matter | ​
​ | 1 | ​ | ​ | FOR election of the ten (10) nominees for director identified in this proxy statement | ​
​ | 2 | ​ | ​ | FOR approval of the advisory vote on executive compensation | ​
​ | 3 | ​ | ​ | FOR approval of a frequency of every one year for future advisory votes regarding executive compensation | ​
​ | 4 | ​ | ​ | FOR ratification of independent registered public accounting firm for 2023 | ​

Q.
How will the proxies vote on any other business brought up at the Annual Meeting?
A.
We are not aware of any other business to be considered at the meeting other than the
11

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

proposals described in this proxy statement. If any other business is properly presented at the meeting, your signed proxy card authorizes Colin V. Reed, Robert Prather and Scott J. Lynn to use their discretion to vote on these other matters.
Q.
What are my voting options on Proposal 1 (Election of Directors)?
A.
You may:

• | Vote FOR all of the director nominees;

• | Vote FOR specific director nominees;

• | Vote AGAINST all director nominees;

• | Vote AGAINST specific director nominees;

• | ABSTAIN from voting with respect to all of the director nominees; or

• | ABSTAIN from voting with respect to specific director nominees.

A nominee will be elected as a director if the number of votes cast “FOR” such nominee’s election exceeds the number of votes cast “AGAINST” such nominee’s election (with abstentions and broker non-votes not counted as votes cast either for or against such election). Proxies may not be voted for more than ten (10) directors, and stockholders may not cumulate votes in the election of directors. See “Majority Voting Standard for Director Elections” below for the effect of a director nominee failing to receive the required majority vote in an election.
Q.
What are my voting options on the other proposals?
A.
When voting on either Proposal 2 (Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation) or Proposal 4 (Ratification of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm), you may:

• | Vote FOR the proposal;

• | Vote AGAINST the proposal; or

• | ABSTAIN from voting.

If you abstain from voting on Proposal 2 or Proposal 4, your shares will be counted as present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on such proposal, and thus the abstention will have the same effect as a vote AGAINST such proposal. With respect to Proposal 3 (Advisory Vote on the Frequency of the Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation), you may vote FOR EVERY YEAR, FOR EVERY TWO YEARS, FOR EVERY THREE YEARS or you may elect to ABSTAIN from voting. If you abstain from voting on Proposal 3, this abstention will have no effect on the outcome of the vote.
Q.
Is my vote confidential?
A.
Yes. All proxy cards and vote tabulations that identify an individual stockholder are kept confidential. Except to meet legal requirements, your vote will not be disclosed to us unless a proxy solicitation is contested, you write comments on the proxy card, or you authorize disclosure of your vote. However, we may confirm whether a stockholder has voted or take other actions to encourage voting.
Q.
How many votes are required to approve each proposal?
A.
With respect to Proposal 1, a director nominee will be elected as a director if the number of votes cast “FOR” such nominee exceed the number of votes cast “AGAINST” such nominee (with abstentions and broker non-votes not counting as votes cast for or against a nominee). With respect to Proposals 2 and 4, a majority of shares entitled to vote and present in person or by proxy is required to approve each such proposal. With respect to Proposal 3, the affirmative vote of a plurality of the votes cast is required for the approval of Proposal 3.
12

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Proposals
Proposal 1 (Election of the Ten (10) Nominees for Director Identified in this Proxy Statement)
The information below about the business background of each nominee for director has been provided by each nominee. All nominees other than Mr. Haslam are currently directors. In case any nominee is not available to serve as a director, the person or persons voting the proxies may vote your shares for such other person or persons designated by the Board if you have submitted a proxy card.
The Board may also choose to reduce the number of directors to be elected at the meeting. Each of the nominees shall be elected to serve as a director until the annual meeting of stockholders in 2024 or until his or her respective successor is otherwise duly elected and qualified, or until his or her earlier resignation or removal. The names of the nominees for director, along with their present positions, their principal occupations, current directorships held with other public companies, as well as directorships with other public companies during the past five years, their ages and the year first elected as a director, are set forth below. Individual qualifications, experiences and skills that contribute to the Board’s effectiveness as a whole, as determined by the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, are also described below.

​ | Incumbent Directors Standing for Re-Election | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Rachna Bhasin | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Founder/Chief Executive Officer, EQ Partners, a private consulting firm, since January 2019. Ms. Bhasin has served as an independent director of media company Shutterstock, Inc. since August 2019 and as an independent director of PropertyGuru Group Limited, a Singapore-based property technology company, since August 2021. From October 2015 to January 2019, Ms. Bhasin served as Chief Business Officer of Magic Leap, Inc., a digital technology company. Prior to such time, Ms. Bhasin was Senior Vice-President of Corporate Strategy and Business Development at media company SiriusXM Radio, a position she had held since 2010. From 2007 until 2010 Ms. Bhasin was General Manager, Strategic Partnerships and Personalization at technology company Dell, Inc., and from 2004 to 2007 she served as Vice President of Business Development at the media company EMI Music, North America. | ​ | ​ | Qualifications: Ms. Bhasin’s experience in the technology and media industries provide her with a unique perspective on our challenges and opportunities. Current Directorships: Shutterstock, Inc.; PropertyGuru Group Limited Former Directorships: None Age: 50 Director since: 2016 | ​

13

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Alvin Bowles Jr. | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Global Vice-President, Partnerships & Business Engineering, Meta Platforms, Inc. (formerly known as Facebook, Inc.), a technology company, since January 2022; Vice-President, Global Marketing Solutions, Meta, January 2020 to January 2022; Head of Global Publisher Sales and Operations, Facebook, October 2015 to January 2020; CEO of media company GrabMedia, March 2011 to September 2015; SVP, Integrated Marketing & Brand Solutions, of media company BET, April 2007 to December 2010; Vice President Sales, Publisher, AOL Black Voices, of media and technology company AOL, April 2005 to April 2007; Vice President, Global Media Group, of entertainment company Time Warner Inc., January 2004 to April 2005. | ​ | ​ | Qualifications: Mr. Bowles brings operating experience in large, complex organizations as a result of his service as a senior executive of public and private companies, including those with a focus on digital media and technology. Current Directorships: None Former Directorships: None Age: 49 Director since: 2017 | ​

​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Our President & Chief Executive Officer since January 2023; our President from March 2022 through December 2022; our President and Chief Financial Officer from March 2015 to March 2022; our Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, June 2009 to March 2015; our Senior Vice President of Finance and Treasurer, June 2007 to March 2015; our Executive Vice President and President of our ResortQuest International subsidiary from March 2004 to June 2007; our Senior Vice President of Marketing, August 2002 to March 2004. Prior to joining us, Mr. Fioravanti served in a variety of roles with gaming company Harrah’s Entertainment, Inc. | ​ | ​ | Qualifications: Mr. Fioravanti’s day-to-day leadership as our CEO, and his many years of experience in the hospitality industry, provides him with a deep knowledge of our operations and a unique insight into our challenges and opportunities. Current Directorships: None Former Directorships: None Age: 61 Director since: 2022 | ​

14

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Fazal Merchant | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Private Consultant, since September 2020; Director of asset management firm Ariel Investments, LLC, since March 2021. Previously, Mr. Merchant served as Co-Chief Executive Officer of Tanium, a privately-held endpoint security and systems management company, from June 2019 to September 2020; Chief Operating Officer and Chief Financial Officer of Tanium, May 2017 to June 2019; Consultant to WndrCo, a new media and technology company, December 2016 to May 2017; Chief Financial Officer, media company DreamWorks Animation SKG, September 2014 to September 2016; Chief Financial Officer, media company DirecTV Latin America, December 2013 to September 2014; SVP, Treasurer & Corporate Development, media and technology company DirecTV, July 2012 to April 2014; Managing Director, Head of Global Industrials Group, Americas, financial services company Royal Bank of Scotland, January 2011 to July 2012. | ​ | ​ | Qualifications: Mr. Merchant brings financial and accounting experience in large, complex organizations as a result of his service as a senior executive and director of public and private companies. Current Directorships: Warner Bros. Discovery, Inc. Former Directorships: Meritor, Inc. Age: 49 Director since: 2017 | ​

​ | Patrick Moore | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | EVP, North American Retail, Carter’s Inc., a branded marketer of apparel and related products, December 2019 to March 2023; EVP, Strategy & Global Business Development at Carter’s, February 2019 to December 2019; EVP, Strategy & Business Development at Carter’s, August 2017 to February 2019; Executive Vice President, Chief Strategy and Corporate Development Officer, YP Holdings, a privately-held media and advertising company, June 2013 until July 2017; Principal, McKinsey & Company, a management consulting firm, September 2001 to May 2013. | ​ | ​ | Qualifications: Mr. Moore’s work experiences provide him with a unique perspective on the challenges and opportunities faced by our Entertainment business segment. Mr. Moore also has expertise in the hospitality segment as a result of his service as a management consultant. Current Directorships: The Interpublic Group of Companies Former Directorships: None Age: 53 Director since: 2015 | ​

15

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Christine Pantoya | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Chief Commercial Officer and Head of Strategy, FANchise, an integrative fan-controlled sports league, since July 2020. Ms. Pantoya has also served as Non-Executive Partner, Delta Partners Group, an investment and advisory firm, since June 2019. Ms. Pantoya has also served as a senior advisor to multiple early-stage companies since January 2019. From November 2020 until June 2022 Ms. Pantoya served as Chief Financial Officer of Omnichannel Acquisition Corp., a consumer-technology focused SPAC. From January 2015 to October 2018, Ms. Pantoya served as SVP & Head of Mobile & Direct-to-Consumer for the National Basketball Association, a professional sports league. From April 2012 to January 2015, Ms. Pantoya served as VP of Corporate Development and Strategy for telecommunications company Verizon Communications. Prior to such time, Ms. Pantoya served in a variety of roles for telecommunications companies Cox Communications, Enhanced Wireless, Clearwire, and Sprint Nextel. | ​ | ​ | Qualifications: Ms. Pantoya’s current and past roles with media and entertainment companies provide her with insights on the challenges and opportunities faced by our Entertainment business segment. Current Directorships: None Former Directorships: None Age: 53 Director since: 2019 | ​

​ | Robert Prather, Jr. | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | President and Chief Executive Officer, Heartland Media, LLC, a television broadcasting company, since June 2013; Chief Executive Officer, Heartland Media Acquisition Corp., a media focused SPAC, since March 2021; President and Chief Executive Officer, Allen Media Broadcasting, a television broadcasting company, since February 2020; President and Chief Operating Officer, Gray Television, Inc., a television broadcasting company, September 2002 to June 2013; Executive Vice President, Gray Television, Inc., 1996 to September 2002; Chief Executive Officer, Bull Run Corporation (now Southern Community Newspapers, Inc.), a media and publishing company, 1992 to December 2005. As further described under Company Information—Director Commitments on page 28 below, the Board believes that Mr. Prather’s service with other publicly traded companies does not negatively impact his service on our Board. | ​ | ​ | Qualifications: Mr. Prather’s history as a chief executive officer of media companies provides financial expertise, as well as operating experience in the media and entertainment industries. Mr. Prather also has considerable corporate governance experience through his service on the boards of other public companies. Current Directorships: GAMCO Investors, Inc.; Heartland Media Acquisition Corp. Former Directorships: Diebold Nixdorf, Inc. Age: 78 Director since: 2009 | ​

16

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Executive Chairman of our Board since January 2023; our Chief Executive Officer from April 2001 through December 2022; Chairman of our Board from May 2005 through December 2022; our President from November 2012 to March 2015 and from April 2001 to November 2008; Member, three-executive Office of the President, gaming company Harrah’s Entertainment, Inc., May 1999 to April 2001; Chief Financial Officer, Harrah’s Entertainment, Inc., April 1997 to April 2001. Mr. Reed previously served in a variety of other management positions with Harrah’s Entertainment, Inc. and its predecessor, hotel operator Holiday Corp., from 1977 to April 1997. | ​ | ​ | Qualifications: Mr. Reed’s day-to-day leadership as Executive Chairman of our Board, as well as his many years of experience as our CEO and in the hospitality industry, provides him with deep knowledge of our operations and gives him unique insights into our challenges and opportunities. Current Directorships: First Horizon National Corporation Former Directorships: None Age: 75 Director since: 2001 | ​

​ | Michael I. Roth | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Executive Chairman (from January 2021 to December 2021), The Interpublic Group of Companies, a global marketing services company; Chairman (from July 2004 to January 2020) and Chief Executive Officer (from January 2005 to January 2020), The Interpublic Group of Companies; Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer, The MONY Group Inc. (and its predecessor entities), a financial services company, 1997 to 2004. Mr. Roth served as a Director Emeritus of the Company from May 2021 until February 2022, when he rejoined our Board of Directors. | ​ | ​ | Qualifications: As a result of his past service as the chief executive officer and chairman of public companies, Mr. Roth brings a variety of experience and expertise to the Board, including in the areas of capital markets, accounting and corporate governance. Current Directorships: Pitney Bowes, Inc. (non-executive chairman) Former Directorships: The Interpublic Group of Companies Age: 77 Director since: 2022 (previous service as a director from 2004-2021) | ​

17

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | ​Director Nominee | ​
​ | William E. (Bill) Haslam | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Private Investor, since 2019. From 2011 to 2019 Mr. Haslam served as of the Governor of the State of Tennessee. From 2003 until 2011 Mr. Haslam served as the Mayor of Knoxville, Tennessee. From 1999 until 2001 Mr. Haslam served as Chief Executive Officer of the e-commerce and catalog division of retailer Saks Fifth Avenue. From 1980 until 1999 Mr. Haslam served in a variety of roles with travel center operator Pilot Corporation, eventually serving as President. | ​ | ​ | Qualifications: Mr. Haslam’s experiences as a senior executive in the public and private sectors bring managerial and operational experience. Current Directorships: None Former Directorships: None Age: 64 | ​

Board Meetings in 2022 and Director Attendance
In 2022 the Board met 5 times. Overall attendance at such meetings was 100%, and each director attended 100% of the committee meetings on which such director was a member during 2022. All directors attended at least 75% of the total number of meetings of the Board and those committees of which the director was a member in the aggregate during 2022.
Company Voting Recommendation
The Board unanimously recommends that our stockholders vote FOR each of our nominees.
Our Corporate Governance Guidelines and Bylaws provide for a majority voting standard in uncontested director elections. A director nominee will be elected to the Board only if the number of votes cast “FOR” such nominee’s election exceeds the number of votes cast “AGAINST” such nominee’s election (with abstentions and broker non-votes not counted as votes cast either for or against such election). If an incumbent nominee for director fails to receive the required majority vote in a director election, he or she will tender his or her resignation as a director for consideration by the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and, ultimately, the Board.
In the event any incumbent nominee for director does not receive the requisite majority vote, our Corporate Governance Guidelines and Bylaws provide that our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will evaluate the circumstances of the failed election and will make a recommendation regarding how to act upon the tendered resignation to the full Board, in light of the best interests of the company and its stockholders. The full Board will then act upon the resignation, taking into account the recommendation of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, and will publicly disclose its decision regarding the tendered resignation and its rationale within 90 days of the certification of the election results. If the Board accepts the resignation, the nominee will no longer serve on the Board. If the Board rejects the resignation, the nominee will continue to serve until his or her successor has been duly elected and qualified or until his or her earlier disqualification, death, resignation or removal.
18

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Proposal 2 (Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation)
Pursuant to Section 14A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), we are asking stockholders to cast an advisory (non-binding) vote on our executive compensation for our named executive officers, or NEOs. Please read the Compensation Discussion and Analysis beginning on page 37 and the related compensation tables and narrative discussion appearing on pages 58 through 72, which provide more information on the compensation paid to our NEOs for 2022.
Our executive compensation programs are designed to attract, retain and motivate qualified, knowledgeable and talented executives who are capable of performing their responsibilities. Our efforts in 2022 principally remained focused on operational improvements and cost containment efforts as our businesses generally returned to, and in some cases exceeded, pre-COVID levels in the second half of 2022 due to a significant improvement in group business in our hospitality segment, as well as increased levels of activity in our entertainment segment.
We continue to focus on our long-term strategic objectives of increasing funds available for distribution to our stockholders and creating long-term stockholder value. You can find more information about our 2022 financial and operating performance, and its impact on our compensation decisions, in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis beginning on page 37.
Company Voting Recommendation
For the reasons discussed above and in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis beginning on page 37, we are asking our stockholders to vote “FOR” the following resolution at the Annual Meeting:
“RESOLVED, that the company’s stockholders approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation paid to the company’s named executive officers as disclosed pursuant to Item 402 of Regulation S-K, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, compensation tables and narrative discussion, in this proxy statement.”
Approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares represented in person or by proxy and entitled to vote on this matter. If you abstain from voting on this matter, your abstention will have the same effect as a vote against the proposal. Broker non-votes will not impact the outcome of this matter. While this vote is advisory and therefore not binding on us, our Board and our Human Resources Committee value the opinions of our stockholders and will take into consideration the outcome of this vote when making future decisions regarding our executive compensation programs. The Board unanimously recommends that the stockholders vote FOR the approval of the advisory resolution relating to the compensation of our NEOs as disclosed in this proxy statement.
19

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Proposal 3 (Advisory Vote on the Frequency of the Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation)
In accordance with the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (the “Dodd-Frank Act”), we are asking our stockholders to determine, on an advisory basis, the frequency with which we will include in future annual proxy statements a stockholder advisory vote on the compensation of our NEOs. Consistent with the views of our stockholders expressed in 2011 and reaffirmed in 2017, we have held an advisory vote on executive compensation every year since 2011.
By voting on this Proposal 3, stockholders may indicate whether they would prefer that we provide for a stockholder advisory vote on executive compensation at future annual meetings every year, every two years or every three years.
The Board of Directors believes that providing an advisory vote on the compensation of our NEOs every year is the most appropriate alternative. In formulating its recommendation, the Board of Directors determined that an annual advisory vote on executive
compensation will allow our stockholders to provide us with their direct input on our compensation philosophy, policies and practices as disclosed in the proxy statement on a more timely and consistent basis than the biennial and triennial alternatives.
Additionally, an annual advisory vote on executive compensation is consistent with our policy of seeking regular dialogue with our stockholders on corporate governance matters and our executive compensation philosophy, policies and practices.
Company Voting Recommendation
Our stockholders will have the opportunity to specify one of four choices for this proposal on the proxy card: every year, every two years, every three years or abstain. Stockholders are not voting to approve or disapprove of the Board of Directors’ recommendation. Rather, the outcome of this advisory vote regarding the frequency of a stockholder advisory vote will be determined by which frequency—every year, every two years or every three years—receives the greatest number of votes cast. Specifically, stockholders are being asked to vote on the following resolution at the Annual Meeting:
“RESOLVED, that the stockholders of the Company determine, on an advisory basis, whether the stockholders of the Company shall have an advisory vote on the compensation of the Company’s named executive officers as set forth in the Company’s proxy statement every one year, every two years or every three years.”
The Board and the Human Resources Committee unanimously recommend that the stockholders vote FOR a frequency of every one year for future advisory votes regarding executive compensation.
Approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a plurality of the votes cast on this matter. If you abstain from voting on this matter, your abstention will have no effect on the outcome of the vote. Broker non-votes will not impact the outcome of this matter. While this vote is advisory and therefore not binding on us, our Board and our Human Resources Committee value the opinions of our stockholders and will take into consideration the outcome of this vote when making future decisions regarding our executive compensation programs.
20

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Proposal 4 (Ratification of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm for 2023)
Proposal 4 asks that our stockholders vote to ratify the Audit Committee’s appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm to audit our financial statements and internal control over financial reporting for the 2023 fiscal year. You can find more information about our relationship with Ernst & Young LLP on page 82 of this proxy statement.
Proposal 4 asks that our stockholders vote to ratify the Audit Committee’s appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm to audit our financial statements for the 2023 fiscal year. In the event the stockholders fail to ratify the appointment, the Audit Committee will reconsider this appointment. The Audit Committee, in its discretion, may direct the appointment of a different independent registered public accounting firm at any time during the year if the Audit Committee determines that such a change would be in our and our stockholders’ best interests.
Ernst & Young LLP has served as our independent registered public accounting firm since 2002. Representatives of Ernst & Young LLP will be present at the meeting. They will be available to respond to your questions and may make a statement if they desire.
Company Voting Recommendation
Approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares represented in person or by proxy and entitled to vote on the matter. If you abstain from voting on the ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm, your abstention will have the same effect as a vote against the proposal.
The Board and the Audit Committee unanimously recommend that the stockholders vote FOR the ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2023.
21

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Company Information
Corporate Governance
Our business is managed under the direction of our Board of Directors. The Board delegates the conduct of the business to our senior management team. The Board held 5 meetings during 2022. Overall attendance at such meetings was 100%, and each director attended 100% of the committee meetings on which such director was a member during 2022. All directors attended at least 75% of the total number of meetings of the Board and those committees of which the director was a member in the aggregate during 2022.
We have adopted Corporate Governance Guidelines governing the conduct of our Board. The charters of our Audit Committee, Human Resources Committee and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, as well as our Corporate Governance Guidelines, are all posted on our web site at www.rymanhp.com (under “Corporate Governance” on the Investor Relations page).
We have also adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics which is applicable to all employees, officers and directors, including the principal executive officer, the principal financial officer and the principal accounting officer. The Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is available on our web site at www.rymanhp.com (under “Corporate Governance” on the Investor Relations page). We intend to post amendments to or waivers from our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (to the extent applicable to our directors, principal executive officer, principal financial officer or principal accounting officer) at this location on our website.
We will provide a copy of our Corporate Governance Guidelines, our committee charters or our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (and any amendments or waivers) to any stockholder or other person upon receipt of a written request addressed to:
Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc.
Attn: Corporate Secretary
One Gaylord Drive
Nashville, Tennessee 37214
Board Leadership Structure
Prior to January 1, 2023, Mr. Reed served as Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board. Upon Mr. Fioravanti’s appointment as Chief Executive Officer effective on January 1, 2023, Mr. Reed no longer served in the combined role of Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board. In connection with these management changes, the Board has determined that it is in the best interests of the company and its stockholders to have the positions of Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer filled by different individuals. This leadership structure allows our Chief Executive Officer to focus on the company’s day-to-day operations, while allowing our Executive Chairman to lead the Board in providing advice and oversight to management. In this regard, both Mr. Fioravanti and Mr. Reed have extensive experience with the company, and the Board believes that its leadership structure provides the Board with an optimal use of their combined extensive knowledge of our industry and enables clear communication between management and the Board.
The Board believes that Mr. Reed’s lengthy experience in the hospitality industry, including his service as our Chief Executive Officer from April 2001 through December 2022, uniquely qualify him to serve as our Executive Chairman. In addition to his extensive knowledge of our industry, Mr. Reed possesses an understanding of both the opportunities and challenges we face. The Board believes that Mr. Reed is best positioned to develop agendas that ensure that the Board’s time and attention are focused on the most important matters facing the company. The Board also believes that Mr. Reed’s role ensures clear accountability, enhances our ability to articulate our strategy and message to our employees, stockholders and business partners and enables decisive overall leadership.
The Board believes that various practices and policies of the company ensure that independent members of the Board provide appropriate oversight, consultation and involvement. In particular, the Board continues to believe that it is important to continue to have an Independent Lead Director who will play an active role and oversee many of the functions that an independent
22

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

chair would otherwise perform. The Board has adopted a description of the duties of the Independent Lead Director, which is posted on our website at www.rymanhp.com (under “Corporate Governance” on the Investor Relations page). Pursuant to this description, the Chairman of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee serves as the company’s Independent Lead Director, and that individual is currently Robert Prather.
Some of the primary functions of the Independent Lead Director are:

• | To call, convene and chair meetings of the non-management directors or independent directors and other meetings as may be necessary from time to time and, as appropriate, provide prompt feedback to the Executive Chairman;

• | To coordinate and develop the agenda for and chair executive sessions of the independent directors;

• | To coordinate feedback to the Executive Chairman on behalf of independent directors regarding business issues and management;

• | To be available, as appropriate, for direct communication with major stockholders who request such a communication; and

• | To perform such other duties as may be necessary for the Board to fulfill its responsibilities or as may be requested by the Board as a whole, by the non-management directors, or by the Executive Chairman.

Each of our incumbent directors other than Mr. Reed and Mr. Fioravanti is independent, and the Board believes that the independent directors coupled with the Independent Lead Director provide effective oversight of management. Our non-management directors meet regularly in scheduled executive sessions, and the Independent Lead Director presides at these executive sessions. Following an executive session of our non-management directors, the Independent Lead Director acts as a liaison between the non-management directors and the Chairman regarding any specific feedback or issues, provides the Chairman with input regarding agenda items for Board and committee meetings, and coordinates with the Chairman regarding information to be provided to our
non-management directors in performing their duties. The Board believes that this approach appropriately and effectively complements Mr. Reed’s Executive Chairman role.
Although we believe that the current structure described above is appropriate in the current circumstances, the Board retains the authority to modify this structure to best address our circumstances, if and when appropriate.
Board Attendance at Annual Meeting of Stockholders
We strongly encourage each member of the Board to attend the Annual Meeting of Stockholders. We conducted the 2022 Annual Meeting in a hybrid manner permitting stockholders to formally attend either in person or virtually in a manner compliant with Delaware law. All directors attended the 2022 Annual Meeting in person.
As described on page 87, the company plans to host the 2023 Annual Meeting in a “hybrid” format, with attendees expected to be able to formally attend the upcoming Annual Meeting either in person or virtually. The company currently expects that all directors will attend the upcoming Annual Meeting in person.
Independence of Directors
Pursuant to our Corporate Governance Guidelines, the Board undertook its annual review of director independence in February 2023. Our Board determines the independence of its members through a broad consideration of all relevant facts and circumstances, including an assessment of the materiality of any relationship between the company and a director. In making this assessment, the Board looks not only at relationships from the director’s standpoint, but also from the standpoint of persons or organizations with which the director has an affiliation. In making its determination, the Board adheres to the requirements of, and applies both the objective and subjective standards set forth by, the NYSE (as set forth in Section 303A.02 of the NYSE listed company manual), as well as the requirements and standards of the SEC and other applicable laws and regulations.
During this review, the Board considered whether there are or have been any transactions and relationships between each director, or any member of his or her immediate family, and the company and its subsidiaries
23

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

and affiliates. The Board also examined whether there are or have been any transactions and relationships between the incumbent directors, or their affiliates, and members of the company’s senior management or their affiliates. The purpose of this review was to determine whether any of these relationships or transactions were inconsistent with a determination that the director is independent.
As part of this review, the Board considered Mr. Roth’s prior service as a Director Emeritus of the Company from May 2021 to February 2022, performing the duties described below under Director Emeritus Program. Mr. Roth received $55,000 in compensation for his service as a Director Emeritus in 2021, and he received $27,500 in compensation for his service as a Director Emeritus in 2022. The Board determined that the amount of compensation paid to Mr. Roth as a Director Emeritus did not impair Mr. Roth’s independence. Except as set forth above, the Board concluded that no other transactions or relationships involving directors relevant to such independence determination existed.
As a result of this review, the Board affirmatively determined that, with the exception of Colin Reed and Mark Fioravanti, all of our incumbent directors are independent of the company and its management.
Committees of the Board
The Board maintains 3 standing committees, an Audit Committee, Human Resources Committee and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, to facilitate and assist the Board in the execution of its responsibilities.
Audit Committee
The current members of the Audit Committee are Fazal Merchant (Chair), Alvin Bowles and Christine Pantoya.
The committee is a separately designated standing audit committee established in accordance with Section 3(a)(58)(A) of the Exchange Act. The committee is responsible for, among other things:

• | overseeing the integrity of our financial information, the performance of our internal audit function and system of internal controls and compliance with legal and regulatory requirements relating to preparation of financial information;

• | appointing, compensating, retaining and overseeing our independent registered public accounting firm;

• | evaluating the qualifications, independence and performance of our independent registered public accounting firm;

• | meeting with our independent registered public accounting firm and with our vice-president of internal audit concerning, among other things, the scope of audits and reports;

• | reviewing the audit plan of our independent registered public accounting firm and the results of its audits; and

• | assessing our risk assessment and risk management policies.

The Board has determined that all the members of the committee are financially literate pursuant to the NYSE rules. The Board also has determined that Mr. Merchant is an “audit committee financial expert” within the meaning stipulated by the SEC.
In 2022, the committee met 7 times.
Human Resources Committee
The current members of the Human Resources Committee are Patrick Moore (Chair), Rachna Bhasin, Robert Prather and Michael Roth.
The committee is responsible for, among other items:

• | reviewing and approving, at least annually, all compensation policies and programs that benefit employees, including employment and severance agreements, incentive programs, benefits and retirement programs;

• | reviewing and approving annually the corporate goals and objectives relative to the CEO’s compensation, evaluating the CEO’s performance in light of those objectives, and determining and approving the CEO’s compensation level based on this evaluation;

• | reviewing and approving annual compensation, fees and benefits (as applicable), and administering and granting awards under cash- and equity-based incentive plans; and

24

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

• | reviewing and approving compensation for executive officers and directors (subject to, in the case of director compensation, approval by the full Board).

The committee has also delegated to the CEO the authority to make limited equity grants to new members of our management team to allow such grants to be made in a timely manner, as the committee generally only meets on a quarterly basis. Equity grants under this delegation of authority may only be made as initial equity grants to newly hired executives (other than officers subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act) and on the same terms and conditions as were applied by the committee in its most recent prior equity grants. In addition, equity grants under this delegation of authority to any one executive are limited to 6,250 RSUs and must be ratified by the committee.
The committee has engaged Aon as its compensation consultant since 2013. The committee has determined that no conflict of interest exists between Aon and the company (including the company’s Board members and company management) pursuant to Item 407(e)(3)(iv) of SEC Regulation S-K. In 2022 neither Aon nor any affiliate of Aon provided any services to the company or its affiliates apart from its engagement by the committee described above.
For additional information regarding the committee’s processes and procedures for considering and determining executive compensation, including the role of executive officers in determining the amount or form of executive compensation, see Compensation Discussion and Analysis below.
In 2022, the committee met 5 times.
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation
The Human Resources Committee (which functions as our compensation committee) is comprised entirely of independent directors. In addition, there are no relationships among our executive officers, members of the committee or entities whose executives serve on the Board or the committee that require disclosure under applicable regulations of the SEC.
Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee
The current members of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee are Robert Prather (Chair), Rachna Bhasin, Patrick Moore, Christine Pantoya and Michael Roth.
The committee is responsible for, among other things:

• | developing and recommending criteria for the selection of new directors and recommending to the Board nominees for election as directors and appointment to committees;

• | developing and recommending changes and modifications to our corporate governance guidelines and our code of conduct to the Board;

• | monitoring and enforcing compliance with our corporate governance guidelines, certain provisions of our code of conduct and other policies;

• | monitoring and overseeing our ESG program; and

• | advising the Board on corporate governance matters, including as appropriate obtaining updates on corporate governance developments from professional advisors.

In 2022, the committee met 4 times.
A formal Board evaluation covering Board operations and performance, with a written evaluation from each Board member, is conducted annually by the committee to enhance Board effectiveness. Recommended changes are considered by the full Board. In addition, each Board committee conducts an annual self-evaluation.
The committee annually reviews with the Board the company’s “Statement of Expectations of Directors.” This review includes an assessment of independence, diversity, age, skills, experience and industry backgrounds in the context of the needs of the Board and the company, as well as the ability of current and prospective directors to devote sufficient time to performing their duties in an effective manner. Directors are expected to actively participate in Board discussions and exemplify the highest standards of personal and professional integrity. In particular, the committee seeks directors with established strong professional reputations and expertise in areas relevant to the strategy and operations of our businesses.
25

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

While our Corporate Governance Guidelines do not prescribe specific diversity criteria for selection of directors, as a matter of practice, the committee annually reviews the tenure, performance and contributions of existing Board members to the extent they are candidates for re-election, and considers all aspects of each candidate’s qualifications and skills in the context of the needs of the Company at that point in time with a view to creating a Board with a diversity of experience and perspectives, including diversity with respect to race, gender, geography and areas of expertise.
Currently, the Board has four directors who are diverse, three of whom are racially and ethnically diverse, and two of whom are female. Historically, the Board, based on the recommendations of the committee, has been successful in its director refreshment efforts. For example, all of our independent directors other than Mr. Prather and Mr. Roth (who re-joined our Board in 2022 after previously serving from 2004 to 2021) have joined our Board since 2015. This director refreshment process not only reduced the average tenure of our directors but also resulted in a more diverse Board. The Board and the committee have established a goal of having at least 30% gender diversity on the Board by the company’s 2024 annual meeting of stockholders. On February 23, 2023, our Corporate Governance Guidelines were amended to provide that the committee will include, and will have any search firm that it engages include, women and minority candidates in the pool from which director candidates are selected. Finally, the committee’s charter gives it responsibility to develop and recommend criteria for the selection of new directors to the Board, including but not limited to diversity, age, skills, experience, time availability and such other criteria as the committee shall determine to be relevant at the time.
The committee also considers the impact of any changes in the employment of existing directors. In this regard, if a director changes employment, the director is required to submit a letter of resignation to the committee. The committee then reviews the director’s change of employment and determines whether the director’s continued service on the Board would be advisable as a result of such change. After completing this evaluation, the committee makes a recommendation to the full Board as to whether to accept the director’s resignation, and the Board makes a final determination of whether to accept the director’s resignation.
The committee considers candidates for Board membership recommended by its members and other Board members, as well as by management and stockholders. From time to time the committee may also engage a third party search firm to identify prospective Board members. The committee will only consider stockholder nominees for Board membership submitted in accordance with the procedures set forth in Submitting Stockholder Proposals and Nominations for 2024 Annual Meeting beginning on page 86.
Once the committee has identified a prospective nominee, the committee makes an initial determination as to whether to conduct a full evaluation of the candidate. This initial determination is based on whatever information is provided to the committee with the recommendation of the prospective candidate, as well as the committee’s own knowledge of the prospective candidate, which may be supplemented by inquiries to the person making the recommendation or others. The preliminary determination is based primarily on the need for additional Board members to fill vacancies or expand the size of the Board and the likelihood that the prospective nominee can satisfy the evaluation factors described below. If the committee determines, in consultation with the Chairman of the Board and other Board members as appropriate, that additional consideration is warranted, it may request additional information about the prospective nominee’s background and experience. The committee then evaluates the prospective nominee against the following standards and qualifications:

• | the ability of the prospective nominee to represent the interests of our stockholders;

• | the prospective nominee’s standards of integrity, commitment and independence of thought and judgment;

• | the prospective nominee’s ability to dedicate sufficient time, energy and attention to the diligent performance of his or her duties, including the prospective nominee’s service on other boards; and

• | the extent to which the prospective nominee contributes to the range of knowledge, diversity, skill and experience appropriate for the Board.

The committee also considers such other relevant factors as it deems appropriate, including the current composition of the Board and the evaluations of other prospective nominees. In connection with this
26

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

evaluation, the committee determines whether to interview the prospective nominee, and if warranted, one or more members of the committee, and others as appropriate, will interview the prospective nominee in person or by telephone. After completing this evaluation and interview, the committee makes a recommendation to the full Board as to whether this prospective nominee and any other prospective nominees should be nominated by the Board, and the Board determines the nominees after considering the recommendation and report of the committee.
Mr. Haslam was initially identified to the committee as a potential director nominee by our Executive Chairman, Mr. Reed. After a review of the qualifications, expertise and experience of Mr. Haslam and other candidates, the committee ultimately recommended to the full Board that Mr. Haslam become a nominee for director.
New directors participate in an orientation program that includes discussions with senior management, their review of background materials on our strategic plan, organization and financial statements and visits to our facilities. We encourage each director to participate in continuing educational programs that are important to maintaining a director’s level of expertise to perform his or her responsibilities as a Board member.
Majority Voting Standard for Director Elections
Our Corporate Governance Guidelines and Bylaws provide for a majority voting standard in uncontested director elections. Under these provisions, any director nominee in an uncontested election will be elected to the Board if the votes cast for such nominee’s election exceed the votes cast against such nominee’s election at any meeting for the election of directors at which a quorum is present (with abstentions and broker non-votes not counted as votes cast either for or against such election). In addition, under our Corporate Governance Guidelines, each director agrees, by serving as a director or by accepting nomination for election as a director, that if while serving as a director he or she fails to receive the required majority vote in a director election, he or she will tender his or her resignation as a director for consideration by the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and, ultimately, the Board, as described below.
In the event any incumbent director nominee does not receive the requisite majority vote, our Corporate
Governance Guidelines provide that our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will evaluate the circumstances of the failed election and will make a recommendation regarding the director’s resignation to the full Board and will evaluate the resignation in light of the best interests of the company and its stockholders in determining whether to recommend accepting or rejecting the tendered resignation, or whether other action should be taken. Thereafter, the Board will act upon the resignation, taking into account the recommendation of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, and will publicly disclose (by a press release, a filing with the SEC or other broadly disseminated means of communication) its decision regarding the tendered resignation and the rationale behind the decision within 90 days of the certification of the election results. In such event, if the Board accepts the resignation, the nominee will no longer serve on the Board, and if the Board rejects the resignation, the nominee will continue to serve until his or her successor has been duly elected and qualified or until his or her earlier disqualification, death, resignation or removal.
Director Refreshment
The Board of Directors does not believe in imposing term limits or a mandatory retirement age as such policies may result in the loss of experienced directors who have developed expertise and insights into the Company’s business, strategy and industry. The Board recognizes the importance of an appropriate balance of experience and fresh perspectives and considers the overall mix of age and tenure on the Board. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee evaluates, at least annually, the Board’s composition to ensure that the Board maintains complementary and diverse skill sets, perspectives, backgrounds and experiences for its continued effectiveness.
The Board intends to maintain an orderly turnover of members of the Board over time, with the goal of having a mix of years of tenure of Board members between those who have served longer term, medium term, or shorter term.
Director Emeritus Program
Our Board has created a Director Emeritus program to avail itself of the counsel of retiring directors who have made and can continue to make a unique contribution to the deliberations of the Board. Under the program,
27

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

the Board may, at its discretion, designate a retiring director as Director Emeritus for one or more one-year terms following the director’s retirement. A Director Emeritus may provide advisory services as requested from time to time and may be invited to attend meetings of the Board, but may not vote, be counted for quorum purposes or have any of the duties or obligations imposed on our directors or officers under applicable law or otherwise be considered a director.
The Board appointed Michael Roth as a Director Emeritus for an initial one-year term following Mr. Roth’s retirement as a director, effective as of the 2021 Annual Meeting. Upon Mr. Roth’s re-appointment to the Board on February 24, 2022, he resigned as a Director Emeritus. We do not anticipate utilizing the Director Emeritus program during 2023.
Director Commitments
The Board believes that all members of the Board should devote sufficient time and attention to their duties and to otherwise fulfill the responsibilities required of directors. In assessing whether directors and director nominees have sufficient time and attention to devote to board duties, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and the Board consider, among other things, whether directors serve on an excessive number of public company boards, a situation commonly referred to as “overboarding”.
Our Board believes that each of our directors has demonstrated the ability to devote sufficient time and attention to board duties and to otherwise fulfill the responsibilities required of directors. However, we understand that certain of our stockholders, and certain proxy advisory firms, may deem Robert Prather “overboarded” under such firms’ respective policies based on his roles and the number of public company boards on which he serves. In addition to his service on the Board, Mr. Prather serves as CEO and director of Heartland Media Acquisition Corp. and serves as a director of GAMCO Investors, Inc.
After careful consideration, the Board believes that Mr. Prather has dedicated, and will continue to dedicate, sufficient time to effectively carry out his duties as a member of the Board and believes that his service with other public companies does not, and will
not, negatively impact his service on our Board, and that it is in the company’s best interest that Mr. Prather continue to serve as a director for the following reasons:

• | Heartland Media Acquisition Corp. is a SPAC that has not selected an acquisition target, and as a result we believe that Mr. Prather’s service as CEO of this entity will not adversely impact his ability to serve as a director of our company;

• | We believe we benefit from the insights gained by Mr. Prather’s extensive experience in the media and entertainment industries and as a director of other public companies;

• | Mr. Prather is consistently prepared for meetings of the Board, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee (where he serves as Chair) and the Human Resources Committee, and he participates extensively in the deliberations of the Board and each of the committees on which he serves;

• | Mr. Prather’s attendance record demonstrates his commitment to the Board—he has participated in 100% of all Board and applicable committee meetings over the past three years;

• | Mr. Prather is appropriately engaged with management and other members of the Board outside of the ordinary course of Board and committee meetings;

• | Mr. Prather has served as our Independent Lead Director since 2021, during which time the company has successfully completed a number of strategic initiatives (including the strategic equity investment in the company’s Entertainment business by Atairos and NBCUniversal); and

• | Mr. Prather has assured the Board that he remains fully committed to dedicating the appropriate amount of time and attention to his duties as a member of the Board, the committees on which he serves and in his role as the Independent Lead Director.

CEO Pay Ratio
The Dodd-Frank Act requires that we disclose the ratio of CEO pay in 2022 to the median employee pay of all our employees, other than the CEO, calculated in accordance with Item 402(u) of SEC Regulation S-K. In
28

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

making this calculation, we first identified the company’s median employee by examining the 2022 total cash compensation for all individuals, excluding our CEO, who were employed by us on December 31, 2022, the last day of our payroll year.
We included all employees, whether employed on a full-time, part-time or seasonal basis (for purposes of this calculation, a total of 1,269 employees). We did not make any assumptions, adjustments or estimates with respect to total cash compensation, except that we annualized the compensation for all full- and part-time employees who were not employed by us for all of 2022. We selected total cash compensation for all employees as our compensation measure because we do not widely distribute annual equity awards to employees. We then identified the company’s median employee based on total cash compensation, and we determined that such median employee served as a retail customer service associate in our Entertainment business segment and averaged a 41-hour work week during 2022.
As required by SEC rules, for purposes of calculating the pay ratio, pay for the median employee and for Mr. Reed, who served as our CEO as of December 31, 2022, were determined using the methodology set forth in our 2022 Summary Compensation Table on page 58 below. Using this methodology, we determined that a reasonable estimate of the 2022 total compensation of our median employee was $35,103, and that the 2022 total compensation of our CEO was $7,761,196.
In addition to the pay ratio disclosure required by the Dodd-Frank Act, we believe that it is also important to take into consideration:

• | the nature of our overall employee base, which contains a small number of full-time employees dedicated to our hospitality REIT business segment and a larger number of full- and part-time employees working in our Entertainment business segment (with many of our part-time employees only working a few hours each week at various times to service the numerous concerts and other events at our entertainment venues); and

• | the fact that, unlike many chief executives, our CEO oversees two lines of business, a hospitality REIT and an entertainment operating company.

We continue to believe that it is appropriate to provide two additional supplemental calculations that reflect the
pay ratio of the total compensation of our CEO to (1) the total compensation of the median of all full-time employees, and (2) the total compensation of the median of the full-time employees of our REIT entity (comprising our Hospitality business segment)
Accordingly, we determined that the following were reasonable estimates of the pay ratio required to be disclosed by Item 402(u) of SEC Regulation S-K, as well as the supplemental pay ratios described above:

​ | Dodd-Frank Act Pay Ratio Information | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | CEO to Median Employee Pay Ratio (Calculated in Accordance with Item 402(u) of SEC Regulation S-K) | ​ | ​ | 221:1 | ​
​ | Supplemental Pay Ratio Information(1) | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | CEO to Median Employee Pay Ratio (Full-Time Employees Only)(2) | ​ | ​ | 138:1 | ​
​ | CEO to Median Employee Pay Ratio (Full-Time REIT Employees Only)(3) | ​ | ​ | 73:1 | ​

(1) | The supplemental ratios listed above were calculated based on the total compensation paid to our CEO and to the median employees identified above using the methodology set forth in our 2022 Summary Compensation Table on page 58 below.

(2) | For purposes of calculating this supplemental pay ratio, only full-time employees of the company as of December 31, 2022 (a total of 688 employees) were included in the determination of the median company employee.

(3) | For purposes of calculating this supplemental pay ratio, only full-time employees employed by our REIT entity (comprising our Hospitality business segment) as of December 31, 2022 (a total of 87 employees) were included in the determination of the median company employee.

In designing our CEO’s compensation in 2022, our Human Resources Committee was mindful of the need to provide a market-competitive compensation package with a significant element of equity-based and performance-based compensation (not generally available to our employee base), which the committee believes is in the best interests of the company and its stockholders. Additionally, the committee monitors management’s determination of compensation at all levels of the company (including through pay surveys and other market assessments), based on each employee’s position, skill level and experience, and the committee believes that our compensation practices as a whole are fair and competitive with others in the marketplace.
29

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Compensation Clawback
On October 26, 2022, the SEC adopted final rules regarding the adoption of “clawback” policies by publicly listed companies in accordance with the requirements of Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Act. Pursuant to these rules, publicly listed companies will be required to adopt a “clawback” policy providing for the recovery of incentive-based compensation (as defined in these rules) from its current or former executive officers in the event the listed company is required to prepare an accounting restatement as a result of material noncompliance of the company with any financial reporting requirements under the securities laws, including any required accounting restatement to correct an error in previously issued financial statements that is material to the previously issued financial statements or that would result in a material misstatement if the error were corrected in the current period or left uncorrected in the current period. The New York Stock Exchange (“NYSE”) has released proposed listing standards implementing these SEC rules, and the NYSE is required to adopt final listing standards later this year.
We intend to adopt a clawback policy consistent with the requirements of the SEC rule and the final NYSE listing standards, but we may elect to defer adopting such policy until final NYSE listing standards have been adopted later this year in order to ensure full compliance with these listing standards, and in any event intend to adopt such policy within the timeframe required under SEC rules. In addition, Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 requires the recovery of incentive awards in certain circumstances. If we are required to restate our financials due to material noncompliance with any financial reporting requirements as a result of misconduct, Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act provides that our CEO and CFO will be required to reimburse us for (1) any bonus or other incentive- or equity-based compensation received during the 12 months following the first public issuance of the non-complying document, and (2) any profits realized from the sale of our securities during such 12 month period. Our omnibus incentive plan also provides that any award made to a participant under the plan will be subject to mandatory repayment by the participant to us to the extent required by (a) any award agreement, (b) any “clawback” or recoupment policy adopted by the company to comply with the requirements of any applicable laws, rules or regulations, including final SEC rules adopted pursuant
to Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Act, or otherwise, or (c) any applicable laws which impose mandatory recoupment, under circumstances set forth in such applicable laws, including the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
Board’s Role in Risk Oversight
The Board as a whole has responsibility for oversight of the company’s enterprise risk management function, with reviews of certain areas being conducted by the relevant Board committees that report on their deliberations to the Board. The oversight responsibility of the Board and its committees is made possible by a management report process that is designed to provide both visibility and transparency to the Board about the identification, assessment and management of critical risks and management’s risk mitigation strategies. In this regard, each committee meets in executive session with key management personnel and representatives of outside advisors (for example, our director of internal audit meets in executive session with the Audit Committee). The areas of focus of the Board and its committees include competitive, economic, operational, financial (accounting, credit, liquidity and tax), legal, compliance, information technology security programs (including cybersecurity), ESG/corporate social responsibility, political and reputational risks.
The Board and its committees oversee risks associated with their respective principal areas of focus, as outlined below:

​ | Board/ Committee | ​ | ​ | Primary Areas of Risk Oversight | ​
​ | Board of Directors: | ​ | ​ | Enterprise risk management, including strategic, financial and execution risks associated with the annual operating plan and the long-term plan; major litigation and regulatory exposures; acquisitions and divestitures; senior management succession planning; and other current matters that may be material risks to the company. | ​
​ | Audit Committee: | ​ | ​ | Risks and exposures associated with financial matters, including financial reporting, tax, accounting, disclosure, internal control over financial reporting, financial policies, information technology security programs (including cybersecurity), and investment guidelines and credit and liquidity. | ​

30

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Board/ Committee | ​ | ​ | Primary Areas of Risk Oversight | ​
​ | Nominating and CG Committee: | ​ | ​ | Risks and exposures relating to corporate governance, director succession planning and ESG issues. ESG issues overseen by the committee include sustainability, corporate social responsibility and DE&I considerations. | ​
​ | Human Resources Committee: | ​ | ​ | Risks and exposures associated with leadership assessment, management succession planning and compensation programs. | ​

We believe that the Board’s role in risk oversight is facilitated by the leadership structure of the Board. In this regard, we believe that, by separating the positions of Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board in connection with the executive transition noted above, which became effective on January 1, 2023, the Board receives a valuable perspective that combines the extensive knowledge of our industry possessed by Mr. Reed and Mr. Fioravanti. At the same time, this leadership structure allows Mr. Fioravanti to focus on managing the Company’s business in his role as Chief Executive Officer and allows Mr. Reed to focus on leading the Board of Directors in his role as Executive Chairman, combining his operational experience as a member of management with the oversight focus of a member of the Board. We also believe that the division of risk management-related roles among the company’s full Board, Audit Committee, Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and Human Resources Committee as noted above fosters an atmosphere of significant involvement in the oversight of risk at the Board level and complements our risk management policies.
The Board, in executive sessions of non-management directors (which are presided over by the company’s Independent Lead Director), also considers and discusses risk-related matters. This provides a forum for risk-related matters to be discussed without management or the Executive Chairman of the Board present. The company’s Independent Lead Director acts as a liaison between the company’s Executive Chairman of the Board and the company’s independent directors to the extent that any risk-related matters discussed at these executive sessions require additional feedback or action.
In setting compensation, the Human Resources Committee also considers the risks to our stockholders
that may be inherent in our compensation programs. We believe that our compensation programs are appropriately structured and provide for a suitable balance between long-term and short-term compensation and have an appropriate performance-based and “at risk” component. We also believe that our compensation policies and practices do not create risks that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the company.
Information Security
Given the importance of information security to our company, the Audit Committee receives regular reports from our chief financial officer, our chief information officer and our vice-president of internal audit regarding our program for managing our information security risks, including data privacy and protection risks faced by the company. Our information security risk mitigation efforts, which are overseen by the Audit Committee, include a regular information security training program for employees, the introduction of information security concepts as part of our new employee onboarding process and regular third party assessments of our information security program. We also maintain an insurance policy that provides coverage for security breaches.
Environmental, Social and Governance
Environmental, Social and Governance Program
We have created an ESG program, as we believe such a program is an integral part of our operating strategy. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of the Board oversees our ESG program efforts. We also have a management-level ESG steering committee, which supports our commitment to ESG and other public policy matters.
The pillars of our ESG program are as follows:

• | Good Corporate Governance. As described more fully in Corporate Governance Highlights on page 8, we strive to maintain good corporate governance practices, which we believe are a key component in the creation of stockholder value.

31

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

• | Environmental Sustainability. Our focus on sustainability is exemplified by our commitment to the following four principles:

• | Conservation, including through energy and water conservation and reduction of waste;

• | Preservation, including through preserving the natural and cultural heritage of the locations of our properties;

• | Personification, including putting people first by investing in them and facilitating a people-centric culture in our businesses; and

• | Innovation, including the pursuit of sustainable growth by enhancing the value of our brands and assets through investments, technology and environmental best practices.

We also believe it is important to address climate and resource issues by measuring our progress in improving the environmental footprint of our hotel properties. Specifically, we are working with Marriott, the operator of our hotel properties, to establish baselines for our energy, water and waste usage for our hotel portfolio. We also continue to work with Marriott to implement new, and to expand existing, programs at our hotels to minimize risk and enhance value.

• | Corporate Citizenship. We strive to be a good corporate citizen in the markets in which we operate through financial and volunteer support of worthy causes, as well as through direct community engagement. Our charitable foundation, which has a primary focus on youth, education and the arts, supports many organizations in our community, including the PENCIL Foundation and YMCA of Middle Tennessee’s Camp Widjiwagan.

We also believe it is important to ensure the safety of our employees and guests, to uphold labor rights and take steps to prevent sexual harassment of our employees. Finally, we think it is important to respect and uphold fundamental human rights, and to work to eradicate modern slavery from the industries in which we operate and the supply chains of those industries.

• | Diversity, Equity and Inclusion. We have committed to transforming our approach to diversity and inclusion by building upon past successes and focusing on key areas for

improvement. While our company has a strong track record of fair employment practices, we acknowledge there is more work to be done to create an inclusive experience for all employees and recruit more minority candidates to the business. In 2020, we carried out a deep examination of our diversity and inclusion practices and began instituting new initiatives to be a stronger community partner and agent for change, which process continued during 2022. These initiatives included educational partnerships encouraging minority candidates to pursue hospitality and entertainment careers, identifying and showcasing diverse talent in our entertainment venues and fostering an inclusive employment environment through our human resources processes (including training, leadership development and talent reviews).
Workforce Composition and Minority Representation
We are committed to equal employment opportunity (EEO), and it is our policy to provide EEO to all persons regardless of race, color, religion, sex (i.e., pregnancy, gender identity, or sexual orientation), national origin, age, mental and/or physical disability, genetic information or military status.
We have recently enhanced our recruitment initiatives to attract, employ and develop more minority candidates. In 2022, these efforts included establishing relationships with diverse Nashville-area community groups in preparation for future open positions and developing a protocol to ensure a diverse candidate pool is identified and interviewed for all senior open positions, director-level and above. We have also increased our presence and partnerships with local schools and universities to hire more diverse graduates at our venues and engage these graduates in career development programs.
In 2022 we continued a management development and mentoring program for high-potential employees, with an emphasis on diverse participants.
In 2022 we also established a series of employee resource groups with the goal of bringing together employees with similar interests or identities to discuss career and workplace topics in a supporting and inclusive environment. In addition, we continue to promote our diversity, equity and inclusion mission more prominently across our career platforms, including
32

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

through OPEN, a platform designed to share our diversity and inclusion philosophy through personal stories from our employees. You can visit the OPEN microsite here:
https://www.rhpdiversity.com/
Please note that our website is provided as an inactive textual reference and the information on our website is not incorporated by reference in this proxy statement.
In addition, we have provided more information about our workforce in our 2021 year-end ESG report, described below.
ESG Program Report
For more information about our ESG program, including our 2021 year-end ESG report (which was published in the third quarter of 2022 and which provides a detailed overview of our ESG efforts and progress) and our ESG steering committee charter, please visit our website at:
https://rymanhospitalitypropertiesinc.gcs-
web.com/sustainability
Please note that our website is provided as an inactive textual reference and the information on our website is not incorporated by reference in this proxy statement.
We expect to publish our 2022 year-end ESG report, providing an update on our ESG efforts and progress to date, in the third quarter of 2023.
Restrictions on Hedging and Pledging of Company Stock
Our insider trading policy restricts our executive officers and directors from engaging in any transactions designed to hedge or otherwise offset any decrease in the fair market value of our equity securities. Our insider trading policy also prohibits executive officers and directors from pledging or otherwise encumbering a significant amount of equity securities (generally defined as the lesser of 0.50% of our outstanding equity securities or 10% of the equity securities owned by the individual) without prior approval of the Human Resources Committee. As of January 31, 2023, no directors or executive officers have entered into pledges or otherwise encumbered their shares of company stock in excess of such limitation.
Proxy Solicitation
We will bear the cost of soliciting proxies for the 2023 Annual Meeting. We have retained Morrow Sodali LLC to assist in the solicitation and will pay them approximately $6,000. Our officers may also solicit proxies by mail, telephone, e-mail or facsimile transmission, but we will not reimburse them for their efforts. Upon request, we will reimburse brokers, dealers, banks and trustees, or their nominees, for reasonable expenses incurred by them in forwarding proxy materials.
Stockholder Outreach
We believe that our relationship with our stockholders is an important part of our corporate governance program. Our stockholder and investor outreach generally includes investor road shows, analyst meetings, investor days and investor conferences and meetings. We also communicate with our stockholders through our SEC filings (including our annual report and proxy statement), press releases and our website. In addition, our conference calls for quarterly earnings releases are available to anyone in real time and on an archived basis. During 2022 we also reached out to 37 of our 45 largest stockholders who have a policy of engaging with portfolio companies, representing approximately 71% of our outstanding shares, to engage in a dialogue regarding their areas of focus and concern.
The primary corporate governance issue raised by our stockholders during 2022 was as follows:
Continued Focus on ESG Efforts, Including Additional Information on our Diversity, Equity and Inclusion Efforts. Several investors continue to ask that we provide an enhanced level of reporting regarding our ESG policies and procedures, as well as additional information regarding our diversity, equity and inclusion efforts. We incorporated this feedback into our 2021 year-end ESG report, and we intend to continue expanding this reporting in future ESG reports. Several investors also asked that we consider setting longer-term carbon reduction and other ESG specific goals for our hospitality business, as well as including additional ESG goals as a component of our annual incentive compensation programs. We will be mindful of these requests as we design our ESG and compensation programs for future years.
33

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Communications with the Board of Directors
Stockholders, employees and others interested in communicating with the Board (including non-management directors) may write to Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc., Attn: Corporate Secretary, One Gaylord Drive, Nashville, Tennessee 37214. The Corporate Secretary reviews all such correspondence and regularly forwards to the Board a summary of all such correspondence and copies of all correspondence that, in the opinion of our Corporate Secretary, deals with the functions of the Board or committees thereof or that he otherwise determines requires their attention. Directors may review a log of all correspondence addressed to members of the Board and request copies of any such correspondence.
Concerns relating to accounting, internal controls or auditing matters are immediately brought to the attention of our internal audit department and handled in accordance with procedures established by the Audit Committee with respect to such matters. In addition, stockholders, employees and other interested parties may communicate directly with our Independent Lead Director, individual independent directors or the independent directors as a group by email at boardofdirectors@rymanhp.com.
34

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Stock Ownership
The table below lists the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of March 24, 2023 (unless otherwise noted) by all directors, director nominees, each of our NEOs, and the directors, director nominees and executive officers as a group. The table also lists all institutions and individuals known to hold more than 5% of our common stock, as obtained from SEC filings. The percentages shown are based on outstanding shares of common stock as of March 24, 2023. Unless otherwise noted, the address for each person listed is our principal office.
Beneficial Stock Ownership of Directors, Director Nominees, Executive Officers and Large Stockholders Table

​ | Name | ​ | ​ | Shares Owned(1) | ​ | ​ | Director Deferred Restricted Stock Units(2) | ​ | ​ | Stock Options Exercisable | ​ | ​ | Total Shares Owned | ​ | ​ | % of Total Outstanding | ​
​ | Colin Reed, NEO & Director | ​ | ​ | ​1,423,827(3) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​1,423,827 | ​ | ​ | 2.6% | ​
​ | Rachna Bhasin, Director | ​ | ​ | 6,005(4) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 6,005(4) | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Alvin Bowles, Director | ​ | ​ | 3,366(4) | ​ | ​ | 2,687 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,366(4) | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Bill Haslam, Director Nominee | ​ | ​ | 390 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​390 | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Fazal Merchant, Director | ​ | ​ | 6,203(4) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 6,203(4) | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Patrick Moore, Director | ​ | ​ | 4,936(4) | ​ | ​ | 14,359 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 4,936(4) | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Christine Pantoya, Director | ​ | ​ | 6,393(4) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 6,393(4) | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Robert Prather, Director | ​ | ​ | 3,960 | ​ | ​ | 32,516 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,960 | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Michael Roth, Director | ​ | ​ | 39,593(4) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 39,593(4) | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti, NEO & Director | ​ | ​ | ​235,640 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​235,640 | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson, NEO | ​ | ​ | ​16,958 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​16,958 | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin, NEO | ​ | ​ | ​33,254 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​33,254 | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | Scott Lynn, NEO | ​ | ​ | ​25,491 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​25,491 | ​ | ​ | * | ​
​ | All directors, director nominees and executive officers (as a group) | ​ | ​ | ​1,806,016 | ​ | ​ | 49,562 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​1,806,016 | ​ | ​ | 3.3% | ​
​ | The Vanguard Group | ​ | ​ | 7,653,512(5) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7,653,512 | ​ | ​ | ​13.9% | ​
​ | BlackRock, Inc. | ​ | ​ | ​5,633,812(6) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​5,633,812 | ​ | ​ | ​10.2% | ​
​ | FMR LLC | ​ | ​ | 3,029,615(7) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,029,615 | ​ | ​ | ​5.5% | ​

* | Less than one percent.

(1) | With respect to our NEOs, directors, director nominees and executive officers, this column includes shares of common stock issuable upon the vesting of RSUs that will vest prior to May 24, 2023. For a listing of the RSUs held by NEOs, see Outstanding Equity Awards at 2022 Fiscal Year End below. For a listing of the RSUs held by non-employee directors, see Director Compensation below.

(2) | Represents RSUs awarded to directors which have vested but receipt has been deferred. Also includes RSUs issued in lieu of cash director fees to participating directors. Directors may elect to defer receipt of RSUs awarded under our current and former omnibus incentive plans until either a specified date or the director’s retirement or resignation from the Board. This column reflects shares issuable to each director at the end of the applicable deferral period.

35

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

(3) | Includes 648,290 shares credited to Mr. Reed’s SERP, as defined in Other Compensation Information—Nonqualified Deferred Compensation below. Mr. Reed does not have voting or investment power with respect to these shares, and his sole right is to receive these shares upon termination of employment in accordance with the terms of his employment agreement.

(4) | For Ms. Bhasin, Mr. Merchant, Ms. Pantoya and Mr. Roth, includes 1,420 shares each issuable upon the vesting of RSUs prior to May 24, 2023. For Mr. Bowles, includes 1,415 shares issuable upon the vesting of RSUs prior to May 24, 2023. For Mr. Moore, includes 2,436 shares issuable upon the vesting of RSUs prior to May 24, 2023.

(5) | Based solely on information in Amendment Number 10 to Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 9, 2023 by The Vanguard Group, which has shared voting power

with respect to 84,904 shares, sole dispositive power with respect to 7,515,869 shares and shared dispositive power with respect to 137,643 shares. The address for the reporting persons is 100 Vanguard Boulevard, Malvern, Pennsylvania 19355.

(6) | Based solely on information in Amendment No. 13 to Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on March 8, 2023 by BlackRock, Inc., which has sole voting power with respect to 5,297,378 shares and sole dispositive power with respect to 5,633,812 shares. The address for the reporting person is 50 Hudson Yards, New York, New York 10001.

(7) | Based solely on information in Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 9, 2023 by FMR LLC, which has sole dispositive power with respect to 3,029,615 shares. The address for the reporting person is 254 Summer Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02210.

36

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Compensation Discussion and Analysis
Executive Summary
Overview
Our executive compensation programs are designed to attract, retain and motivate qualified, knowledgeable and talented executives who are capable of performing their responsibilities. In designing our executive compensation programs, our goals are to ensure that:

• | A significant portion of the total compensation paid to each named executive officer, or NEO, is in the form of “at risk” pay in order to create proper incentives for our executives to achieve corporate and individual objectives and to both maximize stockholder value over the long-term and to align pay with stockholders’ interests;

• | A strong pay-for-performance philosophy synchronizes incentive payments with actual financial and business results relative to performance expectations;

• | Our pay decisions are transparent to all stakeholders and tethered to sound governance measures; and

• | Total compensation opportunity throughout our organization is market competitive to support recruitment and retention.

Our corporate objectives are to continue to increase funds available for distribution to our stockholders and to create long-term stockholder value. Consistent with these goals and objectives, the Human Resources Committee, which acts as our compensation committee, has developed and approved an executive compensation program providing for a range of compensation levels for our NEOs with the intent of rewarding strong performance and reducing compensation when our performance objectives are not achieved.
For purposes of this Compensation Discussion and Analysis, our NEOs during 2022 were:

• | Colin Reed, who served as our Chairman & Chief Executive Officer (our principal executive officer) during 2022, and who began serving as Executive Chairman of our Board of Directors in January 2023.

• | Mark Fioravanti, who served as our President & Chief Financial Officer (our principal financial officer) from January 2022 until March 2022, and who served as our President (with increased management responsibilities, including direct supervision of our Entertainment business segment) during the remainder of 2022. Mr. Fioravanti began serving as our President & Chief Executive Officer (our principal executive officer) in January 2023.

• | Jennifer Hutcheson, who served as our Executive Vice President, Corporate Controller & Chief Accounting Officer from January 2022 until March 2022, and who has served as our Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer (our principal financial officer) since March 2022.

• | Patrick Chaffin, who served as our Executive Vice President & Chief Operating Officer – Hotels during 2022, and who continues to serve in this role.

• | Scott Lynn, who served as our Executive Vice President & General Counsel during 2022, and who continues to serve in this role.

As of December 31, 2022, our company did not have any other individuals who qualified as an “executive officer” as such term is defined in Rule 3b-7 of the Exchange Act.
37

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Company Highlights—2022 Financial and Operating Highlights
Our financial results in 2022 represented a significant improvement from 2021, as our businesses generally returned to, and in some cases exceeded, pre-COVID levels in the second half of 2022 due to a significant improvement in group business in our hospitality segment, as well as increased levels of activity in our entertainment segment. In light of these conditions, our total revenue increased approximately 92% from 2021 ($1.8 billion in 2022, as compared to $939.4 million in 2021), and in 2022 we generated:

• | a consolidated net income of $134.9 million (as compared to a consolidated net loss of $194.8 million in 2021); and

• | consolidated Adjusted EBITDAre, excluding non-controlling interest in consolidated joint venture of $540.5 million (as compared to consolidated Adjusted EBITDAre, excluding non-controlling interest in consolidated joint venture of $178.4 million in 2021).

Our efforts in 2022 principally remained focused on operational improvements and cost containment efforts, as well as continued improvements to our company’s financial condition as we continued our recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic.
38

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Company Highlights—Total Stockholder Return
The following chart shows how a $100 investment in our common stock on December 31, 2017 would have grown to $133.26 on December 31, 2022, with dividends reinvested quarterly. The chart also compares the TSR of our common stock to the same investment in the S&P 500 Index and the FTSE NAREIT Equity REITs Index over the same period, with dividends reinvested quarterly.
The stock price performance included in this graph is not necessarily indicative of future stock price performance.

​ |  | ​ | ​ | 12/17 | ​ | ​ | 12/18 | ​ | ​ | 12/19 | ​ | ​ | 12/20 | ​ | ​ | 12/21 | ​ | ​ | 12/22 | ​
​ | Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc. | ​ | ​ | $100.00 | ​ | ​ | $100.94 | ​ | ​ | $136.96 | ​ | ​ | $109.93 | ​ | ​ | $149.19 | ​ | ​ | $133.26 | ​
​ | S&P 500 | ​ | ​ | $100.00 | ​ | ​ | $95.62 | ​ | ​ | $125.72 | ​ | ​ | $148.85 | ​ | ​ | $191.58 | ​ | ​ | $156.89 | ​
​ | FTSE NAREIT Equity REITs | ​ | ​ | $100.00 | ​ | ​ | $95.38 | ​ | ​ | $120.17 | ​ | ​ | $110.56 | ​ | ​ | $158.36 | ​ | ​ | $119.78 | ​

39

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Company Highlights—Compensation Practices
In designing our compensation programs, we are mindful of the risks to our stockholders that may be inherent in our compensation programs, and we attempt to utilize compensation practices that mitigate these risks. In designing our compensation programs, we also have considered feedback from our investors and other relevant third parties. Our compensation program includes the following compensation practices:

• | Pay for Performance—We tie pay to performance in a manner that we believe advances our stockholders’ interests by paying a significant portion of our NEOs’ total compensation opportunities in the form of variable compensation payable upon the performance of short- and long-term performance targets.

• | Design of Our Short-Term Cash Incentive Compensation Program—As described below under 2022 Short-Term Cash Incentive Compensation on page 44, our annual short-term cash incentive compensation plan is performance-based, and the plan does not have minimum payout levels (i.e., all of this compensation is “at risk”). For 2022, our annual short-term cash incentive compensation plan was based 75% on the achievement of financial goals, and 25% on the achievement of strategic objectives, as described below under 2022 Short-Term Cash Incentive Compensation beginning on page 44.

Each NEO was awarded 2022 short-term cash incentive compensation at 138.7% of the target payout level as a result of our achievement of the financial and strategic objectives outlined below under 2022 Short-Term Cash Incentive Compensation. No adjustments were made to the annual short-term cash incentive compensation plan, and discretionary awards were made to each NEO as a result of their individual contributions to our financial and operating results in 2022, as more fully described beginning on page 46.

• | Design of Our Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation Program—As described below under 2022 Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation on page 48, a significant portion of our NEOs’ annual long-term incentive compensation is in the form of performance-based RSUs which vest based on our achievement of TSR compared to the TSR of a designated peer group, combined with a group of additional comparable companies selected from the FTSE NAREIT Lodging Resorts Index. As described on page 49 below, there is no minimum payout level associated with these performance-based RSU awards (i.e., all of this compensation is “at risk”). As described on page 49 below, there is also a cap on the total amount of compensation which may be earned in connection with these performance-based awards.

We believe as a general matter that “mid-stream” changes should not be made to previously granted performance-based awards. Accordingly, no changes were made in 2022 to previously-granted performance-based awards.

• | Meaningful Stock Ownership and Retention Guidelines for Executives and Directors—Our stock ownership guidelines require meaningful levels of stock ownership by our executives (including 5x base salary for our CEO) and directors. In addition, any officer or director who does not meet the applicable stock ownership guideline (regardless of any compliance grace period) must hold at least 50% of the net shares received in any RSU vesting. See Stock Ownership and Retention Guidelines on page 52 below.

• | No “Single Trigger” Cash Payments Upon a Change of Control—As described in Post-Termination Benefits on page 52 below, the employment and severance arrangements with our NEOs require a “double trigger” (requiring both a change of control and termination of employment) for cash severance payments following a change of control.

• | No Tax “Gross Ups” For Severance Payments—As described in Post-Termination Benefits on page 52 below, we do not provide excise or other tax “gross up” payments in connection with any severance payment made to an NEO.

40

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

2022 Compensation Summary
The charts below illustrate the balance of the elements of target total compensation(1) during 2022 for Mr. Reed, who served as our CEO during 2022, and the average of the other NEOs.
As the charts above indicate, a significant portion of our NEOs’ target total compensation is performance-based and tied to stock performance, thus aligned with the interests of our stockholders. Target total compensation for our CEO is weighted more toward long-term incentives than the other NEOs, as the Human Resources Committee wants to encourage our CEO to focus on our long-term growth.

(1) | Percentage of total compensation as calculated above is based on the 2022 base salary and the value of executive-level perquisites paid to the NEO which were not paid generally to all employees, the 2022 short-term cash incentive compensation plan award (assuming achievement at the target level (awards were paid at 138.7% of the target performance level based on 2022 performance pursuant to the terms of the 2022 short-term cash incentive compensation plan; in addition discretionary cash bonuses were paid to each of our NEOs, as described below)), the grant date fair value of the TSR-linked performance-based RSU awards granted in February 2022 to each NEO (assuming vesting at the target achievement level), and the grant date fair value of the time-based RSU awards granted in February 2022 to each NEO. Each compensation element is outlined in more detail in the 2022 Summary Compensation Table set forth on page 58 below.

41

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Our Compensation Program
The key elements of the compensation program for our executive officers are:

​ | Compensation Element | ​ | ​ | Key Characteristics | ​ | ​ | Why We Pay This Element | ​ | ​ | Considerations in Determining the Amount of Pay | ​ | ​ | 2022 Decisions | ​
​ | Base Salary | ​ | ​ | • Fixed compensation. • Payable in cash. • Reviewed annually and adjusted when appropriate | ​ | ​ | • To attract and retain qualified executives. • Compensate for roles and responsibilities. | ​ | ​ | • Level of responsibility. • Individual skills, experience and performance. | ​ | ​ | Mr. Reed, who served as our CEO in 2022, did not receive an increase in base salary from 2021. Mr. Fioravanti, who served as our President in 2022, and who assumed increased responsibilities in March 2022, received a 21.4% increase in base salary from 2021. Ms. Hutcheson, who began serving as our EVP & CFO in March 2022, received a 28.5% increase in base salary from 2021. Mr. Chaffin, who served as our EVP & COO-Hotels in 2022, and who assumed increased responsibilities in March 2022, received a 12.4% increase in base salary from 2021. Mr. Lynn, who served as our EVP & GC in 2022, received a 3.0% increase in base salary from 2021. See page 43. | ​
​ | Short-Term Cash Incentive Compensation | ​ | ​ | • Variable compensation. • Payable in cash based on performance against annually established performance objectives. • Reviewed annually and adjusted from year to year when appropriate. | ​ | ​ | • Motivate and reward executives. • Incentivizes the executives to meet our short-term financial and operational objectives. | ​ | ​ | • Goals were based 75% on financial goals and 25% on designated strategic objectives, as described below). | ​ | ​ | Based on performance relative to the financial goals and designated strategic objectives, an award to each NEO was paid at 138.7% of the target level of achievement for 2022, with discretionary cash bonuses paid to each NEO in recognition of their individual contributions to our results in 2022. See page 46. | ​
​ | Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation | ​ | ​ | • Variable compensation. • Time-based RSUs vesting ratably over four years. • Performance-based RSUs vesting over a three-year performance period based on a designated performance metric. | ​ | ​ | • Motivate and reward executives. • Aligns the interests of executives and stockholders and focuses the executives on long-term objectives over a multi-year period. • Encourages retention through long-term vesting. | ​ | ​ | Time-Based Awards • RSUs vest in 25% increments over 4 years Performance-Based Awards • RSUs vest based on TSR relative to a designated peer group of comparable companies over a 3-year performance period. • Awards pay out at a range from 0% to 150% of target with no shares earned for performance below 50% of financial target. | ​ | ​ | The mix of long-term equity incentive awards granted pursuant to our annual long-term equity incentive compensation program in 2022 was approximately 50% in the form of TSR-linked performance-based RSUs and 50% in the form of time-based RSUs, excluding the one-time promotional grant of 12,500 time-based RSUs to Mr. Fioravanti on October 11, 2022. See page 48. | ​

42

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Compensation Element | ​ | ​ | Key Characteristics | ​ | ​ | Why We Pay This Element | ​ | ​ | Considerations in Determining the Amount of Pay | ​ | ​ | 2022 Decisions | ​
​ | Other Benefits | ​ | ​ | • Fixed compensation. • Participation in broad-based plans at same cost as other employees. • Certain executive-level perquisites not paid generally to our other employees. | ​ | ​ | • Allow senior executives to participate in broad-based benefit programs. • Provide competitive benefits to our executive officers. | ​ | ​ | • Level of benefits provided to all employees. • Executive benefits provided by similarly-positioned companies. | ​ | ​ | Our NEOs received only modest executive-level perquisites. See page 51. | ​

2022 Compensation Decisions
Our Human Resources Committee (which functions as our compensation committee) annually reviews our executive compensation program to determine how well actual compensation targets and levels meet our overall compensation philosophy and to compare our compensation programs to our peers. The committee also oversees our compensation programs.
Compensation Peer Group
For 2022, the committee used a compensation peer group of the following 13 companies:

​ | American Campus Communities, Inc.(1) | Park Hotels & Resorts, Inc. | ​
​ | Ashford Hospitality Trust, Inc. | Pebblebrook Hotel Trust | ​
​ | Chatham Lodging Trust | RLJ Lodging Trust | ​
​ | DiamondRock Hospitality Co. | Summit Hotel Properties, Inc. | ​
​ | Hersha Hospitality Trust | Sunstone Hotel Investors, Inc. | ​
​ | Kilroy Realty Corp. | Xenia Hotels & Resorts, Inc. | ​
​ | Mid-America Apartment Communities, Inc. |  | ​

(1) | American Campus Communities, Inc. was removed from the peer group in August 2022 due to its acquisition and subsequent delisting.

The committee believed, based on Aon’s recommendation, that these companies were the most relevant peer group against which to review compensation for our NEOs in 2022, as such companies were all REITs with a focus on lodging, apartments or other real estate investments and had an implied market capitalization and/or total enterprise value within a range similar to the company. This peer group had total enterprise value ranging from approximately $978 million to $22.8 billion as of December 31, 2022, compared to the company’s total enterprise value of approximately $7.5 billion as of December 31, 2022. The peer group selection criteria used by the committee, and the peer group actually selected by the committee, were unchanged from 2021.
The committee annually determines whether our overall executive compensation program is consistent with our business strategy and promotes our compensation philosophy. In determining target total annual compensation for each NEO, the committee relies on its general experience and subjective considerations of various factors, including our strategic business goals, information with respect to the peer group set forth above, proprietary and publicly available compensation surveys and data with respect to REITs and other public companies provided by Aon, and each executive officer’s position, experience, level of responsibility, individual job performance, contributions to our corporate performance, job tenure and future potential.
The committee does not set specific targets or utilize any formulaic benchmarks for overall compensation or for allocations between fixed and performance-based compensation, cash and non-cash compensation or short-term and long-term compensation. In addition, the committee uses proprietary and publicly available compensation surveys and data with respect to REITs and other public companies provided by our compensation consultant, Aon, to obtain a general understanding of current compensation practices, including to confirm that the base salary and other elements of target total compensation opportunity for our executive officers is at a market-competitive level.
The committee does not specifically target or benchmark in any formulaic manner any element of compensation or the total compensation payable to NEOs based on these factors.
Base Salary
Base salary is designed to compensate our NEOs for their roles and responsibilities and to provide a secure level of guaranteed cash compensation. We have employment agreements with Mr. Reed and
43

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Mr. Fioravanti that provide for a minimum base salary. We have severance agreements with Ms. Hutcheson, Mr. Chaffin and Mr. Lynn that do not provide for any minimum base salary.
Each NEO’s base salary was set based on:

• | the executive’s roles and responsibilities; and

• | the executive’s skills, experience and performance.

In 2022, base salary represented 18.7% of our CEO’s total compensation package and (on average) 29.0% of our other NEOs’ total compensation package (calculated in the manner described on page 41). The committee annually reviews the base salaries of each NEO and may make adjustments based on individual performance and changes in roles and responsibilities.
At its February 23, 2022 meeting, the committee reviewed the existing base salaries and perquisites for our NEOs. Specifically, the committee considered each NEO’s current base pay, taking into account base salary levels paid to persons holding similar positions at peer companies, as well as the previous adjustments made to each NEO’s base salary in 2021. With respect to Mr. Fioravanti, the committee also considered the additional management responsibilities he would be assuming in March 2022, including the direct operational oversight of our Entertainment business segment. With respect to Ms. Hutcheson, the committee also considered the additional duties she would be assuming in connection with her pending appointment as Chief Financial Officer, effective as of March 2022. With respect to Mr. Chaffin, the committee also considered the additional management responsibilities he would be assuming in March 2022, including operational oversight of our development and design and construction activities.
Based on its review of the factors described above, including the additional responsibilities to be undertaken for the remainder of 2022 by Mr. Fioravanti, Ms. Hutcheson and Mr. Chaffin described above, the committee determined that the base salary amounts for the NEOs for 2022 should be increased as follows:

​ |  | ​ | ​ | 2022 Base Salary ($) | ​ | ​ | % Increase from 2021 Base Salary | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | 1,100,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | 750,000 | ​ | ​ | 21.4% | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | 450,000 | ​ | ​ | 28.5% | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | 550,000 | ​ | ​ | 12.4% | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ | 424,360 | ​ | ​ | 3.0% | ​

2022 Short-Term Cash Incentive Compensation
We provide annual cash incentive compensation designed to reward achievement of specific previously established short-term financial and strategic goals.
2022 Performance Goals
For 2022 the committee determined that the NEOs would have the opportunity to earn the following percentages of their base salary at the threshold, target and stretch levels, based on the achievement of a combination of designated financial performance goals and strategic objectives, as described below:

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Threshold Level | ​ | ​ | Target Level | ​ | ​ | Stretch Level | ​
​ | Mr. Reed | ​ | ​ | 75% | ​ | ​ | 150% | ​ | ​ | 300% | ​
​ | Mr. Fioravanti(1) | ​ | ​ | 75% | ​ | ​ | 150% | ​ | ​ | 300% | ​
​ | Ms. Hutcheson(2) | ​ | ​ | 62.5% | ​ | ​ | 125% | ​ | ​ | 250% | ​
​ | Mr. Chaffin | ​ | ​ | 50% | ​ | ​ | 100% | ​ | ​ | 200% | ​
​ | Mr. Lynn | ​ | ​ | 50% | ​ | ​ | 100% | ​ | ​ | 200% | ​

(1) | The estimated threshold, target and stretch payout levels for Mr. Fioravanti were 62.5%, 125% and 250%, respectively, for the period from January 1, 2022 through March 1, 2022, and were adjusted to the amounts set forth above for the remainder of 2022 in connection with his assumption of additional management responsibilities, including direct operational oversight of our Entertainment business segment, effective as of March 1, 2022.

(2) | The estimated threshold, target and stretch payout levels for Ms. Hutcheson were 37.5%, 75% and 150%, respectively, for the period from January 1, 2022 through March 1, 2022, and were adjusted to the amounts set forth above for the remainder of 2022 in connection with her assumption of additional duties associated with her appointment as CFO effective as of March 1, 2022.

In 2022, assuming performance at the target level of achievement, short-term cash incentive compensation
44

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

represented 27.0% of our CEO’s total compensation package and (on average) 31.8% of our other NEOs’ total compensation package (calculated in the manner described on page 41).
In designing the short-term cash incentive compensation program for 2022, the committee noted the continuing uncertainty created by the ongoing effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. In particular, the committee noted the difficulty of projecting the company’s financial results for 2022 in light of the unknown pace of the recovery from the pandemic at the time the program was approved by the committee. The committee noted that, while historically it had solely utilized a financial metric based on ultimate profitability, Further Adjusted Funds from Operations, as the performance goal under the short-term cash incentive compensation program, the committee believed that for 2022 it should continue, as it did in 2021, to utilize a combination of financial metrics measuring both revenues and profitability, as well as a set of designated strategic objectives, in order to avoid either unfairly penalizing the company’s executives if the effects of the pandemic worsened over 2022 or unfairly rewarding the executives if pandemic conditions improved more quickly than anticipated in 2022 and business levels returned to, or exceeded, pre-pandemic levels. The committee also believed that the achievement of the designated strategic goals included in the short-term cash incentive compensation program would, regardless of the company’s ultimate 2022 financial performance, continue serve to position the company well for future growth. However, the committee did believe it was important to put greater emphasis on the achievement of financial goals in 2022 than it did in 2021.
As a result, the committee determined that each NEO’s short-term cash incentive compensation for 2022 should be based 75% on the following financial performance goals:

​ | Performance Goal | ​ | ​ | Threshold (50%) | ​ | ​ | Target (100%) | ​ | ​ | Stretch (150%) | ​ | ​ | Weight | ​
​ | Total Consolidated Revenue | ​ | ​ | $1.44 billion | ​ | ​ | $1.60 billion | ​ | ​ | $1.76 billion | ​ | ​ | 25% | ​
​ | AFFO Available to Common Stockholders and Unit Holders | ​ | ​ | $251.7 million | ​ | ​ | $279.7 million | ​ | ​ | $307.7 million | ​ | ​ | 25% | ​
​ | Consolidated Adjusted EBITDAre Margin | ​ | ​ | 25.9% | ​ | ​ | 28.8% | ​ | ​ | 31.7% | ​ | ​ | 25% | ​

These financial performance goals were set by the committee after thorough discussion with management regarding our anticipated financial performance in light of the expected continuing pace of recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States. In choosing these goals, the committee considered the general economic climate expected in 2022, the expected conditions in the hospitality industry and our expected financial performance in light of the continued uncertainty caused by the pace of recovery from the pandemic. The committee intended the target performance goals for each metric to be a challenging level of achievement. In addition, when the committee established these targets at the beginning of 2022, it made a determination that it would have the discretion to adjust the financial metrics included in the plan to exclude losses or expense, or income or gain, related to certain unusual, infrequently occurring or other specified events as set forth in our omnibus incentive plan.
The committee also determined that each NEO’s short-term cash incentive compensation for 2022 should be based 25% on the company’s achievement of the following strategic objectives:
45

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Strategic Objective | ​ | ​ | Target Criteria | ​ | ​ | Weight | ​
​ | Corporate Expense Management | ​ | ​ | Corporate expenses not to exceed the greater of $24.5 million or 1.6% of 2022 gross revenue | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | Gross Room Nights Booked (All Future Years) | ​ | ​ | 2.1 million gross room nights booked (for all future years) | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | Gaylord Hotels Portfolio RevPAR Performance Against Competitive Set | ​ | ​ | Gaylord Hotels to achieve 2022 STR RevPAR Penetration Index of 100% | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | Ryman Auditorium Concerts Booked | ​ | ​ | Achieve 2023 concert booking goal by December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | Balance Sheet Management | ​ | ​ | Maintain compliance with existing credit facility waiver terms and exit senior credit facility waiver period in the first quarter of 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | Block 21 Acquisition | ​ | ​ | Successful completion of Block 21 acquisition | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | W Austin Hotel Renovation | ​ | ​ | Assuming acquisition of Block 21 in the first quarter of 2022, start the renovation of the W Hotel common areas by December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | Ole Red Las Vegas | ​ | ​ | Start construction of Ole Red Las Vegas project by December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | ESG Program | ​ | ​ | Publish annual ESG Program Report, including enhanced disclosures regarding the company’s DE&I efforts | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​

The committee was to determine the level of achievement of each such goal. Achievement of the threshold level of achievement of an individual financial or strategic performance goal would result in a payout percentage equal to 50% of the applicable weight of such goal, achievement of the target level of achievement of an individual financial or strategic performance goal would result in a payout percentage of 100% of the applicable weight of such goal, and achievement of the stretch level of achievement of an individual financial or strategic performance goal would result in a payout percentage of 150% of the applicable weight of such goal.
In addition, under the terms of our omnibus incentive plan, the committee may exercise negative discretion in determining the final amounts of the short-term cash incentive awards payable at any given level of performance to ensure that such awards accurately reflect our actual performance. The committee also had the option of lowering the amount of, or not awarding, annual cash incentive compensation otherwise payable to an executive under the plan for 2022 if the executive did not attain a minimum-level annual performance rating under the company’s employee evaluation program, which is a prerequisite to receiving cash incentive compensation under the plan.
2022 Short-Term Incentive Compensation Awards
The committee determined that the financial performance goals under the short-term incentive compensation plan were achieved as follows:

​ | Performance Goal | ​ | ​ | Actual Result | ​ | ​ | Achieve- ment Level | ​ | ​ | Payout % | ​
​ | Total Consolidated Revenue | ​ | ​ | $1.81 billion | ​ | ​ | Stretch (150%) | ​ | ​ | 37.5% | ​
​ | AFFO Available to Common Stockholders and Unit Holders | ​ | ​ | $363.5 million | ​ | ​ | Stretch (150%) | ​ | ​ | 37.5% | ​
​ | Consolidated Adjusted EBITDAre Margin | ​ | ​ | 30.8% | ​ | ​ | Between Target and Stretch (106.5%) | ​ | ​ | 33.1% | ​

The committee then determined that the strategic performance goals under the short-term incentive compensation plan were achieved as follows:

​ | Strategic Objective | ​ | ​ | Actual Result | ​ | ​ | Achieve- ment Level | ​ | ​ | Pay out % | ​
​ | Corporate Expense Management | ​ | ​ | Plan target, net of short-term incentive compensation plan expense accrual, exceeded | ​ | ​ | Stretch (150%) | ​ | ​ | 4.17% | ​
​ | Gross Room Nights Booked (All Future Years) | ​ | ​ | Gross room nights booking goal exceeded (approximately 2.4 million gross room nights booked) | ​ | ​ | Stretch (150%) | ​ | ​ | 4.17% | ​

46

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Strategic Objective | ​ | ​ | Actual Result | ​ | ​ | Achieve- ment Level | ​ | ​ | Pay out % | ​
​ | Gaylord Hotels Portfolio RevPAR Performance Against Competitive Set | ​ | ​ | STR RevPAR penetration goal exceeded (STR RevPAR penetration of approximately 117%) | ​ | ​ | Stretch (150%) | ​ | ​ | 4.17% | ​
​ | Ryman Auditorium Concerts Booked | ​ | ​ | Booking goal exceeded by December 31, 2022 | ​ | ​ | Stretch (150%) | ​ | ​ | 4.17% | ​
​ | Balance Sheet Management | ​ | ​ | Company in compliance with debt agreements as of Dec. 31, 2022, with exit from senior credit facility waiver period in the first quarter of 2022 | ​ | ​ | Target (100%) | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | Block 21 Acquisition | ​ | ​ | Successful completion of Block 21 acquisition in the second quarter of 2022 | ​ | ​ | Target (100%) | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | W Austin Hotel Renovation | ​ | ​ | Design work for renovation of the W Hotel common areas underway, with expected commencement in third quarter of 2023 | ​ | ​ | Target (100%) | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | Ole Red Las Vegas | ​ | ​ | Construction of Ole Red Las Vegas project commenced in November 2022 | ​ | ​ | Target (100%) | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​
​ | ESG Program | ​ | ​ | Revised ESG report published on time, with additional DE&I disclosures | ​ | ​ | Target (100%) | ​ | ​ | 2.78% | ​

The committee determined the overall level of achievement under the short-term cash incentive compensation plan was 138.7% of the target payout level, which represented the sum of the payout percentages for each of the financial and strategic
goals listed above. The committee also reviewed the annual performance rating of each NEO and determined that each NEO met the minimum level performance rating.
The committee also determined that each NEO should receive an additional amount of cash incentive compensation, as listed below, due to their contributions to the company’s financial and operating results in 2022, including:

• | with respect to Mr. Reed, his efforts in overseeing the company’s senior management team and his contributions to the company’s financial and operating results, as well as his leadership in the process which led to a strategic equity investment in our Entertainment business segment by Atairos and NBCUniversal;

• | with respect to Mr. Fioravanti, his leadership of the capital markets activities undertaken by the company during 2022, including maintaining the existing waivers of applicable financial covenants under the company’s credit facilities, as well as his oversight of the successful Block 21 acquisition and the strategic equity investment in our Entertainment business segment;

• | with respect to Ms. Hutcheson, her oversight of the company’s treasury, accounting and financial reporting functions in connection with the strategic and operating activities described above;

• | with respect to Mr. Chaffin, his continued efforts in effectively supervising the company’s relationship with the manager of its hotel properties, particularly in light of the rapid pace of recovery from the pandemic over the course of 2022; and

• | with respect to Mr. Lynn, his oversight of the company’s legal and compliance functions in connection with the strategic and operating activities described above.

47

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

As a result, the committee approved the following short-term cash incentive compensation awards:

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Calculated Short-Term Cash Incentive Compen- sation(1) ($) | ​ | ​ | Discretion- ary Short- Term Cash Incentive Compen- sation ($) | ​
​ | Mr. Reed | ​ | ​ | 2,927,100 | ​ | ​ | 372,900 | ​
​ | Mr. Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | 1,894,669 | ​ | ​ | 241,373 | ​
​ | Ms. Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | 911,891 | ​ | ​ | 116,171 | ​
​ | Mr. Chaffin | ​ | ​ | 958,279 | ​ | ​ | 122,081 | ​
​ | Mr. Lynn | ​ | ​ | 747,707 | ​ | ​ | 177,293 | ​

(1) | The estimated threshold, target and stretch payout levels for each NEO under this plan for 2022 are listed in 2022 Grants of Plan-Based Awards table below.

2022 Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation
Our long-term equity incentive compensation plan is designed to align the interests of our NEOs and stockholders and focus our NEOs on long-term objectives over a multi-year period. Long-term equity incentive awards are also intended to attract and retain our NEOs through long-term vesting.
In 2022, long-term equity incentive compensation represented 54.0% of our CEO’s total compensation package and (on average) 37.6% of our other NEOs’ total compensation package (calculated in the manner described on page 41).
Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation Plan Components
For 2022, the annual long-term equity incentive plan components are:
TSR-Linked Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Awards:

• | Vest over a three-year period based on our TSR over the award cycle, as compared to our peers.

• | Awards settled in stock, with cash dividends on RSUs being paid only upon RSUs that ultimately vest upon the achievement of performance goals.

• | Granted only to the NEOs and senior executives.

Time-Based Restricted Stock Unit Awards:

• | Annual time-based RSU awards vest in equal amounts over four years, beginning on the first anniversary of the grant date. In certain cases, in connection with a promotional RSU grant or to aid in retention, the committee may designate that certain time-based RSU awards will vest in equal installments over two years, beginning on the third anniversary of the grant date.

• | Awards settled in stock, with dividends on RSUs held by our NEOs being paid in additional RSUs only upon RSUs that ultimately vest.

• | Granted to the NEOs, as well as to other eligible employees.

2022 Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation Awards
For 2022, the committee discussed with Aon the most appropriate way to motivate and retain our executives. The committee believed it was important to continue to use RSU awards to better align the interests of our executives with our stockholders, to encourage executive retention and to conform to compensation practices in the REIT industry.
As a result of these discussions, the committee decided to structure long-term equity incentive compensation awards in 2022 as a combination of performance-based RSUs and time-based RSUs, with the total value awarded to each executive determined based on a number of factors, including but not limited to corporate and individual performance, historical grants and competitive practices. The committee determined that each NEO should receive RSUs awards based on the following percentage of such NEO’s base salary, with 50% of the awards to be granted in the form of time-based RSUs and 50% in the form of TSR-linked performance-based RSUs (based on the grant date fair value of such awards): Mr. Reed: 300% of base salary; Mr. Fioravanti: 200% of base salary; Ms. Hutcheson: 150% of base salary; Mr. Chaffin: 100% of base salary; and Mr. Lynn: 100% of base salary.
48

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

As a result of the determinations discussed above, on February 23, 2022, the committee made the following long-term incentive compensation awards to the NEOs:

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Time- Based RSU Awards(1) (#) | ​ | ​ | Perfor- mance- Based RSU Awards(2) (#) | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | 18,707 | ​ | ​ | 22,334 | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | 8,503 | ​ | ​ | 10,152 | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | 3,827 | ​ | ​ | 4,568 | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | 3,118 | ​ | ​ | 3,722 | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ | 2,406 | ​ | ​ | 2,872 | ​

(1) | The time-based RSUs vest ratably over four years, beginning March 15, 2023.

(2) | Up to 150% of the performance-based RSUs listed above will vest on March 15, 2025 based on our TSR performance over the three-year award cycle (January 1, 2022 – December 31, 2024) relative to the median of the TSR performance of a designated peer group.

2022 TSR-Linked Performance-Based RSU Awards (2022-2024 Performance Period)
The amount of the performance-based RSUs which will ultimately vest on March 15, 2025 will be determined by comparing our TSR performance during the performance period (January 1, 2022 – December 31, 2024) relative to the median of the TSR performance of the following two peer groups (the “2022 Performance Peer Groups”), weighted equally: (1) our 2022 compensation peer group listed above; and (2) the following companies within the FTSE NAREIT Lodging Resorts Index:

​ | Apple Hospitality REIT, Inc. | InnSuites Hospitality Trust | ​
​ | Ashford Hospitality Trust, Inc. | Park Hotels & Resorts, Inc. | ​
​ | Braemar Hotels & Resorts, Inc. | Pebblebrook Hotel Trust | ​
​ | Chatham Lodging Trust | RLJ Lodging Trust | ​
​ | CorePoint Lodging Inc. | Sotherly Hotels, Inc. | ​
​ | DiamondRock Hospitality Co. | Summit Hotel Properties, Inc. | ​
​ | Hersha Hospitality Trust | Sunstone Hotel Investors, Inc. | ​
​ | Host Hotels & Resorts, Inc. | Xenia Hotels & Resorts, Inc. | ​

The members of the peer group listed above were selected from among the FTSE NAREIT Lodging
Resorts Index companies due to their relative enterprise value compared to the company and/or their relative TSR performance over a three-year period.
This peer group was identical to the peer group we used in 2021 except as follows: (i) Condor Hospitality Trust was not included in the 2022 peer group due to the sale its hotel portfolio and subsequent liquidation in December 2021, and (ii) in March 2022, CorePoint Lodging Inc. was removed from the 2022 peer group due to its acquisition and subsequent delisting.
The 2022 TSR-linked performance-based RSU awards will vest as follows:

​ | Company TSR Performance | ​ | ​ | % of Award Vesting | ​
​ | Greater than or equal to 15 percentage points above the median TSR performance of the 2022 Performance Peer Groups | ​ | ​ | 150% | ​
​ | Equal to the median TSR performance of the 2022 Performance Peer Groups | ​ | ​ | 100% | ​
​ | 15 percentage points below the median TSR performance of the 2022 Performance Peer Groups | ​ | ​ | 50% | ​
​ | Greater than 15 percentage points below the median TSR performance of the 2022 Performance Peer Groups | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​

If the performance achieved falls in between the established performance goal levels, the percentage of the award earned by the NEO will be determined using straight-line interpolation and rounding to the nearest full share.
The awards also provide that if our TSR is negative, on an absolute basis, the committee may, in its discretion, reduce by 25% the number of awards ultimately vesting. In no event will the final value of the award exceed 500% of the fair market value of our common stock on the grant date of February 23, 2022. This plan design has been in effect since the company converted to a REIT in 2013, as the committee has long held the belief that limiting the maximum value of the award ensures the NEOs are not disproportionally rewarded for performance.
The committee re-evaluates the 2022 Performance Peer Groups for each fiscal year to take into account changes to the composition of the 2022 Performance Peer Groups (i.e., corporate changes such as mergers or delistings), or to otherwise modify the terms of the award to take into account such other factors which the
49

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

committee in its sole discretion has determined. The committee has not exercised this discretion in connection with the 2022 TSR-linked performance-based RSU awards, except as described above.
The committee believed the amount of these awards was appropriate given our compensation philosophy and objectives, specifically noting that achievement of greater than “target” level performance would have also resulted in higher than average TSR to our stockholders, as compared to our peers. In 2022, TSR-linked performance-based RSUs represented 27.2% of our CEO’s total compensation package and (on average) 18.9% of our other NEOs’ total compensation package (calculated in the manner described on page 41).
The committee reviewed the continuing effects of the COVID-19 pandemic and the ongoing recovery from the pandemic on the performance-based TSR-linked RSU awards granted in 2022, as well as in previous years. Based in its review, the committee determined that no changes should be made to any outstanding performance-based TSR-linked RSUs, given the long-term nature of the awards. The committee believes as a general rule that no “mid-stream” adjustments should be made to the TSR-linked performance-based RSU awards due to the long-term nature of, and the other structural features of, these awards.
2022 Time-Based RSU Awards
The time-based RSUs granted to the NEOs reflected in the chart above vest ratably over four years, beginning on March 15, 2023. The committee believed the amount of the time-based RSU awards made to our NEOs was appropriate given our compensation philosophy and objectives, including the need to retain our executives. In 2022, time-based RSUs represented 26.8% of our CEO’s total compensation package and (on average) 18.7% of our other NEOs’ total compensation package (calculated in the manner described on page 41).
One-Time 2021 Long-Term Stockholder Value Creation Program Awards
As previously disclosed, on February 25, 2021 a special one-time performance-based RSU grant was awarded to each NEO and to all director level and
above employees of the Company (a total of 52 employees) to incentivize management’s pandemic recovery efforts and to encourage retention in the current competitive labor market. This was the first special one-time grant of this type since the company’s conversion to a REIT in 2013, and the company does not currently anticipate making such an award on a regular or semi-regular basis in the future. The components of this award were:

• | Awards will vest to the extent that, over the period from March 1, 2021 until March 1, 2024, the company’s stock price performance achieves designated targets (specifically, 50% of the award will be earned if the company’s common stock achieves a consecutive 20 day trading period volume-weighted average price (“VWAP”) of $100.98 at any time during the three year performance period (March 1, 2021 – March 1, 2024), and the remaining 50% of the award will be earned if the company’s common stock achieves a consecutive 20 day trading period VWAP of $109.05 at any time during the three year performance period (March 1, 2021 – March 1, 2024)).

• | To the extent earned, up to 100% of the awards will vest and be settled in company stock on March 15, 2024, with cash dividends on RSUs being paid only upon RSUs that ultimately vest upon the achievement of performance goals.

In designing the program, the committee was mindful of establishing target company stock prices that would be a challenging level of achievement and that, if achieved, would correlate with a meaningful amount of appreciation in the value of our common stock. Specifically, the committee noted that the two stock price levels established under the program ($100.98 and $109.05) represented (i) a 25% premium and a 35% premium, respectively, above the company’s closing common stock price on the day prior to the date of the award ($80.78), and (ii) a 10% premium and a 19% premium, respectively, above the company’s then all-time high closing common stock price of $91.49 per share. In addition, there is no minimum payout level associated with these performance-based RSU awards (i.e., all of this compensation is “at risk”).
As of December 31, 2022, no awards had been earned under this program.
50

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Vesting of 2020 TSR-Linked Performance-Based RSU Awards in March 2023 (2020-2022 Performance Period)
In February 2020 we awarded TSR-linked performance-based RSUs to each NEO, which ultimately were to vest based on the company’s TSR performance over the 3-year award cycle (2020-2022), as compared to the TSR for the designated performance peer groups during the same performance period.
Specifically, the 2020 performance-based RSU awards were to vest as follows:

​ | Company TSR Performance | ​ | ​ | % of Award Vesting | ​
​ | Greater than or equal to 15 percentage points above the median TSR performance of the 2020 Performance Peer Groups | ​ | ​ | 150% | ​
​ | Equal to the median TSR performance of the 2020 Performance Peer Groups | ​ | ​ | 100% | ​
​ | 15 percentage points below the median TSR performance of the 2020 Performance Peer Groups | ​ | ​ | 50% | ​
​ | Greater than 15 percentage points below the median TSR performance of the 2020 Performance Peer Groups | ​ | ​ | 0% | ​

Our TSR over the performance period, calculated pursuant to the terms of the performance-based RSU agreements, was approximately 35.9 percentage points above the median TSR performance of the designated performance peer groups.
As a result, the 2020 performance-based RSUs ultimately vested at the 150% level in March 2023 as follows:

​ |  | ​ | ​ | 2020 Performance- Based RSU Awards Vesting in March 2023 (#) | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | 25,217 | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | 12,000 | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | 2,625 | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | 5,250 | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ | 5,250 | ​

Benefits and Perquisites
Our benefit programs are based upon an assessment of competitive market factors and a determination of what is needed to attract and retain qualified executives. Our primary benefits for executives include participation in our broad-based plans at the same cost as other employees. These plans include a tax qualified 401(k) savings plan (with matching contributions up to four percent of a participant’s pay), health and dental plans and various disability and life insurance plans. We also provide a limited amount of executive-level perquisites to our NEOs and other designated senior executives, including executive-level life disability and life insurance plans, reimbursement of executive physical examination fees and a supplemental deferred compensation plan, or SUDCOMP.
Our directors, NEOs and other employees routinely use commercial air service for business travel, and we generally reimburse them only at the coach or business class rate.
We maintain a limited aircraft program to provide our executives with timely and cost-effective travel alternatives in connection with our business activities. We do not operate any aircraft, own or lease a hangar or employ pilots. Instead, we have purchased a fractional interest in an aircraft. We pay a fixed monthly fee, plus a variable charge for hours actually flown. Our directors, NEOs and other employees use this aircraft for selected business trips when commercial air service is unavailable or otherwise impractical, based on the availability and cost of commercial air service, the travel time involved, the number of employees traveling and the need for flexible travel arrangements. All travel under this program must be approved by our CEO.
We also make the aircraft available to our Executive Chairman, CEO and our other executives for limited personal use, which is typically limited to permitting the executive’s spouse or other family member to accompany the executive on required business travel. We believe allowing limited personal use of our aircraft program serves to reduce our executives’ personal travel time and to increase the time they can conduct company business on our behalf. No such perquisites were provided to our NEOs in 2022.
These executive-level perquisites described above, in total, represented approximately 0.3% of our CEO’s
51

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

total compensation package and (on average) 1.6% of our other NEOs’ total compensation package (calculated in the manner described on page 41).
When we recruited Mr. Reed to join our company in 2001, we agreed to pay Mr. Reed a retirement benefit pursuant to a Custom Mid-Career Supplemental Employee Retirement Plan, or SERP. This benefit, which is described in Other Compensation Information—Nonqualified Deferred Compensation below, was in the committee’s view essential to attracting Mr. Reed to employment with us and has also proved valuable in securing his extended employment. The company has fully satisfied its funding obligations under the SERP by previously paying, in total, $3.5 million to Mr. Reed’s SERP account (as described below), and the current balance in Mr. Reed’s SERP account in excess of such amount is attributable to investment gains and losses associated with the assets in the SERP account (currently shares of our common stock).
Other Compensation Information
Stock Ownership and Retention Guidelines
The committee has adopted stock ownership guidelines for our senior executives. These guidelines are designed to encourage our executives to have a meaningful equity ownership in our company, thereby linking their interests with those of our stockholders. These guidelines provide that within five years of becoming a senior executive, each executive must own (by way of shares owned directly or indirectly (including through our 401(k) plan) and shares represented by unvested time-based RSUs, but not including unexercised stock options or performance-based RSUs) common stock with a value of either five times (5x) base salary for Mr. Fioravanti (our CEO), three times (3x) base salary for the other NEOs (including Mr. Reed, our Executive Chairman), and two times (2x) base salary for other executives subject to these guidelines. The guidelines also provide that if an executive is not currently in compliance with this guideline (regardless of the compliance grace period), the executive must retain 50% of the net shares (after satisfying any tax obligations and any required payments upon exercise) received upon vesting of RSUs or the exercise of stock options.
As of January 31, 2023 (the annual compliance date) all of the NEOs were in compliance with the guidelines, as follows:

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Required Ownership as of January 31, 2023(1) | ​ | ​ | Shares Owned | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | 16,148 | ​ | ​ | 1,446,164(2) | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | 45,753 | ​ | ​ | 256,952(3) | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | 14,533 | ​ | ​ | 21,045(3) | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | 17,763 | ​ | ​ | 36,649(3) | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ | 13,705 | ​ | ​ | 27,851(3) | ​

(1) | The number of shares required to be owned by an NEO is an amount equal to (i) the product obtained by multiplying the NEO’s base salary times the applicable multiple (5x for Mr. Fioravanti and 3x for the other NEOs (including Mr. Reed)) divided by (ii) the closing market price of our common stock on January 31, 2023 ($92.89).

(2) | Includes 648,290 shares credited to Mr. Reed’s SERP and 49,233 shares of common stock issuable upon the vesting of time-based RSUs.

(3) | Includes the following number of shares of common stock issuable upon the vesting of time-based RSUs: Mr. Fioravanti: 33,312; Ms. Hutcheson: 7,360; Mr. Chaffin: 10,737; and Mr. Lynn: 7,518.

Post-Termination Benefits
The committee believes that severance and change of control benefits assist in attracting and retaining qualified executives. The levels of payments and benefits upon termination were set to be at a market-competitive level based upon each executive’s experience and level in the organization.
Mr. Reed and Mr. Fioravanti have employment agreements that provide for cash severance payments and certain other benefits if termination occurs without “Cause” or if the executive leaves for “Good Reason” (as defined in their employment agreement). These agreements also provide for cash compensation and certain other benefits in the event of termination following a “Change of Control” of the company (i.e., a “double trigger”). Ms. Hutcheson, Mr. Chaffin and Mr. Lynn have severance agreements that provide for cash compensation and certain other benefits only in the event of termination following a “Change of Control” of the company (i.e., a “double trigger”). In addition, no tax gross-ups are provided in connection with any severance payments to our NEOs. Information regarding these payments, including a definition of key terms and the amount of benefits that would have been received by our NEOs had termination occurred on December 31, 2022, is found under Potential Payments on Termination or Change of Control on page 73.
52

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Tax Deductibility Considerations
The committee’s policy is to consider the tax treatment of compensation paid to our executive officers. Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code generally disallows public companies a tax deduction for their compensation in excess of $1.0 million paid to their chief executive officers, chief financial officers and certain other “covered employees”.
While the committee considers the tax treatment of compensation paid to our executive officers and the potential non-deductibility of compensation under Section 162(m), the committee also believes that the interests of our stockholders are best served if we retain discretion and flexibility in awarding compensation to our NEOs, even where the compensation paid under such programs may not be fully deductible (and the committee has approved and may continue to approve the payment of compensation that is outside of the deductibility limitations of Section 162(m)).
Because we qualify as a REIT for Federal income tax purposes, we expect to distribute at least 100% of our net taxable income each year and therefore will not pay Federal income tax on our REIT taxable income. As a result, based on the level of cash compensation paid to our executive officers, we do not expect that any loss of a Federal income tax deduction as a result of Section 162(m) would materially impact our income tax liability. The committee will continue to monitor the tax and other consequences of our executive compensation programs as part of its primary objective of ensuring that compensation paid to our executives is reasonable, performance-based and consistent with our goals.
Equity Grant Practices
Our omnibus incentive plan allows the committee to grant various types of equity awards to any eligible employee, including the NEOs. Annual equity awards to executives are approved by the committee and occur on the date of our first quarterly committee meeting of each year. Consistent with the terms of our omnibus incentive plan, the committee has also delegated to the CEO the authority to make limited equity grants to new members of our management team, which are then ratified by the committee.
These awards are granted pursuant to a formula based on a specified dollar amount, with the number of shares
for each RSU award determined by dividing the dollar amount by the fair market value of our stock determined in accordance with our omnibus incentive plan. Annual RSU awards for directors are approved by the committee and are granted on the date the director is elected to the Board. These awards are granted pursuant to a formula based on a specified dollar amount, with the number of shares for each RSU grant determined by dividing the dollar amount by the fair market value of our stock on the date determined in accordance with our omnibus incentive plan.
Role of the Human Resources Committee and Management
The committee awards compensation to our NEOs and other executives consistent with our philosophy that compensation paid to our executives be fair, reasonable and competitive. The committee establishes and monitors compliance with our compensation philosophy, and the committee also oversees the development and administration of our compensation programs. Our management is responsible for the administration of our compensation programs once approved by the committee.
The committee makes all compensation decisions with respect to our NEOs, which are ratified by our Board. Our CEO annually reviews the performance of, and provides compensation recommendations for, each NEO (other than the CEO). In the case of the CEO, the CEO provides the committee with a self-assessment of his performance. The committee then reviews these items and discusses and approves compensation for each NEO based on the considerations previously discussed.
For a complete description of the committee’s members and its responsibilities, as well as information regarding the authority of our CEO to make limited equity grants to new members of our management team, see Committees of the Board on page 24. You may also view the committee’s charter on our website at www.rymanhp.com (under “Corporate Governance” on the Investor Relations page).
Role of the Compensation Consultant
The committee has retained Aon as its outside compensation consultant since 2013. During 2022, Aon regularly attended committee meetings and reported
53

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

directly to the committee on matters relating to compensation for our executives. During 2022 the committee requested that Aon:

• | Analyze the compensation for our NEOs and other executives and assess how target and actual short-term incentive compensation aligned with our compensation philosophy and objectives.

• | Develop recommendations for the committee on the size and structure of long-term incentive compensation awards.

• | Assist the committee in the review of this proxy statement and this Compensation Discussion and Analysis.

• | Provide the committee with ongoing advice and counsel on market compensation practices, trends and legal and regulatory changes and their impact on our compensation programs.

• | Advise the committee on the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic recovery on the company’s compensation programs.

• | Advise the committee with respect to the executive transition, which as described below occurred effective January 1, 2023.

Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation
At our annual meeting in May 2022, we held a stockholder advisory vote on the compensation of our NEOs, commonly referred to as a “say-on-pay” vote. In our say-on-pay vote, approximately 92% of the stockholder votes, excluding broker non-votes, were cast in favor of the say-on-pay resolution. As the committee reviewed our compensation practices, it was mindful of the level of support our stockholders had previously expressed for our compensation programs, including our “pay for performance” philosophy and emphasis on variable compensation. The committee intends to continue to consider the outcome of future advisory say-on-pay votes when making executive compensation decisions.
2023 CEO Transition
On October 11, 2022 the company announced that Mr. Reed would assume the position of Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors effective January 1, 2023, and that Mr. Fioravanti would assume the
position of President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company effective January 1, 2023. This was the result of a long-term transition process overseen by our Board of Directors.
In connection with each of Mr. Reed’s and Mr. Fioravanti’s respective change in duties, each of Mr. Reed and Mr. Fioravanti entered into an amendment to his employment agreement, dated as of October 11, 2022 and effective January 1, 2023 (each, an “Amendment”). Mr. Reed’s Amendment reflected Mr. Reed’s new responsibilities as Executive Chairman and lower 2023 annual base salary of $500,000 (a decrease of $600,000). Mr. Fioravanti’s Amendment reflected Mr. Fioravanti’s increased responsibilities and increased 2023 annual base salary of $850,000 (an increase of $100,000). The salary changes and the anticipated changes to 2023 short-term incentive compensation amounts and anticipated long term incentive plan equity grants resulting from the changes to salaries, represent an annual savings of approximately $2,000,000, excluding Mr. Fioravanti’s one-time promotional grant of time-based RSUs described below.
Further, certain provisions regarding severance compensation payable upon termination without cause or resignation for good reason following a change of control were modified in the Amendments as set forth below:

• | If Mr. Reed or Mr. Fioravanti is terminated without cause (or he resigns for good reason) during the one-year period immediately following a Change of Control (as defined in his employment agreement), he will be entitled to receive a cash severance payment equal to:

• | Three times his base salary for the year in which the termination occurs, plus

• | Three times the greater of (x) his annual short-term cash incentive compensation for the year preceding the date of termination or (y) the average of the prior three years’ short-term cash incentive compensation

This revised severance calculation represents a reduction from the calculation amount contained in both Mr. Reed’s and Mr. Fioravanti’s employment agreements prior to the Amendments, which previously was based on the highest of the executive’s prior three years’ short-term cash incentive compensation.
54

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

In addition, for Mr. Fioravanti, the provisions regarding severance compensation payable upon termination without cause or resignation for good reason (absent a change in control) were modified in his Amendment as set forth below (changing a one-time multiple to two times in the severance formula and extending the relevant equity vesting period from one year to two years):

• | If Mr. Fioravanti is terminated without cause (or he resigns for good reason) absent a Change of Control, he will be entitled to receive a cash severance payment equal to:

• | Two times his base salary for the year in which the termination occurs, plus

• | Two times his annual short-term cash incentive compensation for the year preceding the date of termination.

• | In such event, Mr. Fioravanti will also be entitled to receive the accelerated vesting of restricted stock, RSUs and stock option awards that would have vested within two years of the date of termination.

The Company also made a one-time promotional grant to Mr. Fioravanti of 12,500 time-based RSUs under the Company’s 2016 Omnibus Incentive Plan, as amended, vesting 50% on the third anniversary of the grant date and 50% on the fourth anniversary.
2023 NEO Compensation
At its February 22, 2023 meeting, the committee reviewed and approved the compensation to be paid to the NEOs for 2023, in light of our compensation philosophy. In setting compensation levels, the committee also considered the recent elevation of Mr. Fioravanti to CEO and Mr. Reed’s new role as Executive Chairman, and the accompanying adjustments to their compensation, each of which became effective as of January 1, 2023.
Base Salary
Following a review of current compensation levels at the company and at peer companies, the current economic and business environment facing the company, and the senior executive changes described above, the committee determined that the following adjustments would be made to base salary for 2023:

​ |  | ​ | ​ | 2023 Base Salary ($) | ​ | ​ | % Increase From 2022 Base Salary | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | 500,000 | ​ | ​ | —(1) | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | 850,000 | ​ | ​ | —(2) | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | 481,500 | ​ | ​ | 7.0% | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | 575,000 | ​ | ​ | 4.6% | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ | 458,309 | ​ | ​ | 8.0% | ​

(1) | Mr. Reed’s 2022 base salary as CEO was set by the committee in March 2022 at $1,100,000, as described above. In connection with the executive transition described above, effective as of January 1, 2023 Mr. Reed’s base salary as Executive Chairman was set at $500,000. The committee did not adjust Mr. Reed’s base salary at its February 22, 2023 meeting.

(2) | Mr. Fioravanti’s 2022 base salary as President was set by the committee in March 2022 at $750,000, as described above. In connection with the executive transition described above, effective as of January 1, 2023 Mr. Fioravanti’s base salary as CEO was set at $850,000. The committee did not adjust Mr. Fioravanti’s base salary at its February 22, 2023 meeting.

Short-Term Cash Incentive Compensation
The committee also established criteria for short-term cash incentive compensation pursuant to our omnibus incentive plan. The committee determined that each NEO will have the opportunity to earn a percentage of his or her base salary based in part on the achievement of designated financial goals established by the committee, and in part on the achievement of designated strategic and operational objectives established by the committee designed to enable the company to continue its recovery from the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic.
The committee established that the potential award opportunities (as a percentage of base salary) applicable to each NEO would remain unchanged from 2022, at each of the threshold, target and stretch levels.
In choosing the performance goals for 2023 at its February 22, 2023 meeting, the committee considered the general economic climate then expected in 2023, the expected conditions in the hospitality and entertainment industries and our expected financial performance. In setting these goals, the committee attempted to set performance goals to ensure that the relative level of difficulty of achieving these levels was consistent with prior years, taking into account the ongoing effects of the pandemic.
55

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

In establishing these targets for 2023, the committee made a determination that it will have the discretion to adjust the financial metrics for the year to exclude losses or expense, or income or gain, related to certain unusual, infrequently occurring or other specified events as set forth in our omnibus incentive plan. In addition, under the terms of our omnibus incentive plan, the committee may exercise negative discretion in determining the final amounts of the short-term cash incentive awards payable at any given level of performance to ensure that such awards accurately reflect our actual performance. The committee also has retained the discretion to lower the amount of, or not award, annual cash incentive compensation otherwise payable to an executive under the plan for 2023 if the executive does not attain a minimum-level annual performance rating under the company’s employee evaluation program, which is a prerequisite to receiving cash incentive compensation under the plan.
Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation
The committee also made the following long-term equity incentive compensation awards:

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Time-Based RSU Awards(1) (#) | ​ | ​ | Performance- Based RSU Awards(2) (#) | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | 10,260 | ​ | ​ | 10,939 | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | 16,180 | ​ | ​ | 17,336 | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | 4,072 | ​ | ​ | 4,400 | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | 3,244 | ​ | ​ | 3,503 | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ | 2,584 | ​ | ​ | 2,792 | ​

(1) | The time-based RSUs vest ratably over four years, beginning March 15, 2024.

(2) | Up to 150% of the performance-based RSUs listed above will vest on March 15, 2026 based on our TSR performance over the three-year award cycle (January 1, 2023 – December 31, 2025) relative to the median of the TSR performance of a designated peer group.

56

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Human Resources Committee Report
The following report of the Human Resources Committee does not constitute soliciting material and should not be deemed incorporated by reference into any other filing under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Exchange Act, except to the extent we specifically incorporate this report herein.
The Human Resources Committee (which functions as our compensation committee), comprised of independent directors, reviewed and discussed the above Compensation Discussion and Analysis with the company’s management. Based on its review and these discussions, the Human Resources Committee recommended to the Board that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in these proxy materials.
Human Resources Committee:
Patrick Moore, Chairman
Rachna Bhasin
Robert Prather
Michael Roth
57

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Executive Compensation
The Summary Compensation Table below shows compensation information about:

• | Colin Reed, who served as our Chairman & Chief Executive Officer (our principal executive officer) for all of 2022, and who began serving as our Executive Chairman of the Board as of January 1, 2023;

• | Mark Fioravanti, who served as our President & Chief Financial Officer (our principal financial officer) from January 2022 until March 2022, who served as our President (with increased management responsibilities, including direct oversight of our Entertainment business segment) during the remainder of 2022, and who began serving as our President & Chief Executive Officer (our principal executive officer) as of January 1, 2023;

• | Jennifer Hutcheson, who served as our Executive Vice President, Corporate Controller & Chief Accounting Officer from January 2022 until March 2022, and who began serving as our Executive Vice President & Chief Financial Officer (our principal financial officer) in March 2022;

• | Patrick Chaffin, who served as our Executive Vice President & Chief Operating Officer – Hotels for all of 2022, and who continues to serve in this position; and

• | Scott Lynn, who served as our Executive Vice President & General Counsel for all of 2022, and who continues to serve in this position.

As required by SEC rules, the compensation amounts listed below include non-cash items such as the grant date fair value of equity awards (some of which are performance-based and may or may not ultimately be earned).
2022 Summary Compensation Table

​ | Name and Principal Position (a) | ​ | ​ | Year (b) | ​ | ​ | Salary(1) ($) (c) | ​ | ​ | Bonus(2) ($) (d) | ​ | ​ | Stock Awards(3) ($) (e) | ​ | ​ | Option Awards ($) (f) | ​ | ​ | Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compen- sation(4) ($) (g) | ​ | ​ | Change in Pension Value and Nonqual- ified Deferred Compen- sation Earnings ($) (h) | ​ | ​ | All Other Compen- sation(5) ($) (i) | ​ | ​ | Total ($) (j) | ​
​ | Colin Reed Chief Executive Officer | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 1,142,473 | ​ | ​ | 372,900 | ​ | ​ | 3,301,354 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,927,100 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 17,369 | ​ | ​ | 7,761,196 | ​
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 1,079,011 | ​ | ​ | 275,000 | ​ | ​ | 6,750,915 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,025,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 46,680 | ​ | ​ | 11,176,606 | ​
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 1,079,012 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,312,847 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 51,411 | ​ | ​ | 4,443,270 | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti President | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 753,119 | ​ | ​ | 241,373 | ​ | ​ | 2,463,488 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,894,669 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 48,651 | ​ | ​ | 5,401,300 | ​
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 604,088 | ​ | ​ | 127,137 | ​ | ​ | 2,480,327 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,398,523 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 47,829 | ​ | ​ | 4,657,904 | ​
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 572,949 | ​ | ​ | 200,000 | ​ | ​ | 1,501,520 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 34,606 | ​ | ​ | 2,309,075 | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson EVP & Chief Financial Officer | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 447,864 | ​ | ​ | 116,171 | ​ | ​ | 675,303 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 911,891 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 21,336 | ​ | ​ | 2,172,565 | ​
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 342,487 | ​ | ​ | 43,227 | ​ | ​ | 695,166 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 475,405 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 16,433 | ​ | ​ | 1,572,718 | ​
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 332,748 | ​ | ​ | 75,000 | ​ | ​ | 328,458 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 20,140 | ​ | ​ | 756,346 | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin EVP & Chief Operating Officer - Hotels | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 559,402 | ​ | ​ | 122,081 | ​ | ​ | 550,216 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 958,279 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | ​42,202 | ​ | ​ | ​2,232,180 | ​
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 478,370 | ​ | ​ | 80,520 | ​ | ​ | 1,195,028 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 885,561 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 31,925 | ​ | ​ | 2,671,404 | ​
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 448,931 | ​ | ​ | 100,000 | ​ | ​ | 656,915 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 28,716 | ​ | ​ | 1,234,562 | ​
​ | Scott Lynn EVP & General Counsel | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 437,519 | ​ | ​ | 177,293 | ​ | ​ | 424,568 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 747,707 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 16,475 | ​ | ​ | 1,803,562 | ​
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 402,880 | ​ | ​ | 67,806 | ​ | ​ | 1,026,375 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 745,734 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 17,362 | ​ | ​ | 2,260,157 | ​
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 380,409 | ​ | ​ | 100,000 | ​ | ​ | 656,915 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 15,778 | ​ | ​ | 1,153,102 | ​

58

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

(1) | Amounts shown are not reduced to reflect the NEO’s contributions to our 401(k) plan or elections to defer receipt of salary under our SUDCOMP plan. Amounts shown include the amounts actually paid to the NEO during the year and reflect, to the extent applicable, any changes in the base salary during the year. Due to timing of payroll cycles, amounts paid to each NEO as base salary may differ from the annual base pay amount set forth above.

(2) | Represents a discretionary cash bonus award paid to the NEO in recognition of their contributions to the company’s operating and financial performance for the applicable fiscal year as described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis above. Cash incentive compensation paid to each NEO pursuant to our short-term cash incentive compensation plan is reflected in the column above entitled Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation.

(3) | Represents a non-cash amount equal to the grant date fair value of the annual time-based RSU awards and TSR-linked performance-based RSU awards granted to each NEO. See Note 7 to our consolidated financial statements for the three years ended December 31, 2022, included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022, filed with the SEC on February 24, 2023, for the assumptions made in determining grant date fair value. The maximum dollar value of the TSR-linked performance-based RSU awards granted in 2022 (based on the grant-date fair value and assuming vesting at the stretch (150% performance level) are as follows: Mr. Reed: $2,492,810; Mr. Fioravanti: $1,133,115; Ms. Hutcheson: $509,858; Mr. Chaffin: $415,431; and Mr. Lynn: $320,559.

(4) | Represents amounts paid under our short-term cash incentive compensation plan for achievement of designated financial targets and designated strategic objectives, as described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis above.

(5) | The table below lists the components of the All Other Compensation amount for each NEO listed above:

​ | Name | ​ | ​ | Company Match to 401(k) Plan ($)(a) | ​ | ​ | Company Match to SUDCOMP Plan ($)(b) | ​ | ​ | Group Term Life ($)(c) | ​ | ​ | Executive LTD ($)(d) | ​ | ​ | Other ($)(e) | ​ | ​ | Total ($) | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | 12,200 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,540 | ​ | ​ | 3,629 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 17,369 | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | 12,200 | ​ | ​ | 29,455 | ​ | ​ | 3,078 | ​ | ​ | 3,918 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 48,651 | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | 12,200 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,078 | ​ | ​ | 2,808 | ​ | ​ | 3,250 | ​ | ​ | 21,336 | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | 12,200 | ​ | ​ | 21,014 | ​ | ​ | ​3,078 | ​ | ​ | 2,660 | ​ | ​ | 3,250 | ​ | ​ | ​42,202 | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ | 12,200 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,542 | ​ | ​ | 2,733 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 16,475 | ​

(a) | We make matching contributions to the 401(k) plan accounts of the NEOs as described in Compensation Discussion and Analysis above.

(b) | We make matching contributions to the SUDCOMP accounts of the NEOs as described in Nonqualified Deferred Compensation below. Does not include company matching amounts for SUDCOMP deferrals with respect to 2021 short-term cash incentive plan payments made in 2022.

(c) | Represents the cost associated with the executive group term life insurance not made available generally to other employees.

(d) | Represents the cost associated with the executive long term disability insurance not made available generally to other employees.

(e) | Represents income associated with an executive physical examination.

59

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

2022 Grants of Plan-Based Awards
The table below shows information about (1) the threshold, target and stretch (i.e., maximum) level of annual cash incentive awards for our NEOs for performance during 2022, and (2) RSU awards granted to our NEOs during 2022 under our long-term equity incentive compensation plan.
2022 Grants of Plan-Based Awards Table

​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | Estimated Future Payouts Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards(1) | ​ | ​ | Estimated Future Payouts Under Equity Incentive Plan Awards | ​ | ​ | All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units (#)(i) | ​ | ​ | Grant Date Fair Value of Stock Awards(4) ($)(j) | ​
​ | Name (a) | ​ | ​ | Grant Date (b) | ​ | ​ | Threshold ($)(c) | ​ | ​ | Target ($)(d) | ​ | ​ | Maximum ($)(e) | ​ | ​ | Threshold (#)(f) | ​ | ​ | Target (#)(g) | ​ | ​ | Maximum (#)(h) | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 825,000 | ​ | ​ | 1,650,000 | ​ | ​ | 3,300,000 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Perf.-Based RSUs(2) | ​ | ​ | 2/24/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 11,167 | ​ | ​ | 22,334 | ​ | ​ | 33,501 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,661,873 | ​
​ | Time-Based RSUs(3) | ​ | ​ | 2/24/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 18,707 | ​ | ​ | 1,639,481 | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 534,011 | ​ | ​ | 1,068,021 | ​ | ​ | ​2,136,042 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Perf.-Based RSUs(2) | ​ | ​ | 2/24/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 5,076 | ​ | ​ | 10,152 | ​ | ​ | 15,228 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 755,410 | ​
​ | Time-Based RSUs(3) | ​ | ​ | 2/24/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 8,503 | ​ | ​ | 745,203 | ​
​ | Time-Based RSUs(3) | ​ | ​ | 10/11/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 12,500 | ​ | ​ | 962,875 | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 257,016 | ​ | ​ | 514,031 | ​ | ​ | 1,028,062 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Perf.-Based RSUs(2) | ​ | ​ | 2/24/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,284 | ​ | ​ | 4,568 | ​ | ​ | 6,852 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 339,905 | ​
​ | Time-Based RSUs(3) | ​ | ​ | 2/24/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,827 | ​ | ​ | 335,398 | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 270,090 | ​ | ​ | 540,180 | ​ | ​ | 1,080,360 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Perf.-Based RSUs(2) | ​ | ​ | 2/24/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,861 | ​ | ​ | 3,722 | ​ | ​ | 5,583 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 276,954 | ​
​ | Time-Based RSUs(3) | ​ | ​ | 2/24/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,118 | ​ | ​ | 273,262 | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 210,741 | ​ | ​ | 421,481 | ​ | ​ | 842,962 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Perf.-Based RSUs(2) | ​ | ​ | 2/24/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,436 | ​ | ​ | 2,872 | ​ | ​ | 4,308 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 213,706 | ​
​ | Time-Based RSUs(3) | ​ | ​ | 2/24/22 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,406 | ​ | ​ | 210,862 | ​

(1) | Represents threshold, target and stretch performance goal achievement payout levels established under our annual short-term cash incentive plan for 2022 performance. See Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2022 Compensation Decisions—2022 Short-Term Cash Incentive Compensation for a discussion of our annual short-term cash incentive plan.

(2) | Consists of performance-based RSUs awarded under our long-term equity incentive compensation plan as part of our annual long-term equity incentive compensation program. Each RSU is equivalent to one share of our common stock on the date of grant. The RSUs are earned for achieving specified calculated TSR targets over a three-year performance period beginning January 1, 2022 and ending December 31, 2024. See Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2022 Compensation Decisions—2022 Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation for a discussion of these RSUs.

(3) | Consists of time-based RSUs awarded under our long-term equity incentive compensation plan. Each RSU award is equivalent to one share of common stock on the date of grant, and, except with respect to the award granted to Mr. Fioravanti on October 11, 2022 (which vests 50% on the third and fourth anniversaries of the grant date), all time-based RSU awards vest ratably over four years.

(4) | Grant date fair value of the RSU awards to the NEOs is determined in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718, disregarding for this purpose estimated forfeitures. See Note 7 to our consolidated financial statements for the three years ended December 31, 2022, included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022, filed with the SEC on February 24, 2023, for the assumptions made in determining grant date fair value.

60

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Outstanding Equity Awards at 2022 Fiscal Year End
The table below shows information about the outstanding equity awards held by our NEOs as of December 31, 2022.
Outstanding Equity Awards at 2022 Fiscal Year End Table

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Option Awards | ​ | ​ | Stock Awards | ​
​ | Name (a) | ​ | ​ | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options Exercisable (#)(b) | ​ | ​ | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options Unexercisable (#)(c) | ​ | ​ | Option Exercise Price ($)(d) | ​ | ​ | Option Expiration Date (e) | ​ | ​ | Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested(1) (#)(f) | ​ | ​ | Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested(2) ($)(g) | ​ | ​ | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested(3) (#)(h) | ​ | ​ | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested(2) ($)(i) | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 49,084 | ​ | ​ | 4,014,090 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 117,768 | ​ | ​ | 9,631,067 | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 33,212 | ​ | ​ | 2,716,077 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 47,034 | ​ | ​ | 3,846,441 | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7,340 | ​ | ​ | 600,265 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 14,193 | ​ | ​ | 1,160,704 | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 10,706 | ​ | ​ | 875,537 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 21,354 | ​ | ​ | 1,746,330 | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 7,496 | ​ | ​ | 613,023 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 18,681 | ​ | ​ | 1,527,732 | ​

(1) | The following table provides information as of December 31, 2022 with respect to the vesting of each NEO’s outstanding time-based RSUs (including additional RSUs accrued with respect to dividends paid):

​ | Grant Date | ​ | ​ | Vesting Date | ​ | ​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | Scott Lynn | ​
​ | 2/21/2019 | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2023 | ​ | ​ | 4,023 | ​ | ​ | 1,329 | ​ | ​ | 733 | ​ | ​ | 661 | ​ | ​ | 661 | ​
​ | 2/20/2020 | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2023 | ​ | ​ | 4,773 | ​ | ​ | 2,054 | ​ | ​ | 451 | ​ | ​ | 899 | ​ | ​ | 899 | ​
​ | 2/25/2021 | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2023 | ​ | ​ | 5,596 | ​ | ​ | 2,253 | ​ | ​ | 626 | ​ | ​ | 1,001 | ​ | ​ | 876 | ​
​ | 2/24/2022 | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2023 | ​ | ​ | 4,683 | ​ | ​ | 2,129 | ​ | ​ | 958 | ​ | ​ | 781 | ​ | ​ | 603 | ​
​ | 5/20/2019 | ​ | ​ | 5/20/2023 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,121 | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | 2/20/2020 | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2024 | ​ | ​ | 4,768 | ​ | ​ | 2,056 | ​ | ​ | 447 | ​ | ​ | 899 | ​ | ​ | 899 | ​
​ | 2/25/2021 | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2024 | ​ | ​ | 5,597 | ​ | ​ | 2,253 | ​ | ​ | 625 | ​ | ​ | 1,002 | ​ | ​ | 876 | ​
​ | 2/24/2022 | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2024 | ​ | ​ | 4,684 | ​ | ​ | 2,129 | ​ | ​ | 959 | ​ | ​ | 780 | ​ | ​ | 602 | ​

61

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Grant Date | ​ | ​ | Vesting Date | ​ | ​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | Scott Lynn | ​
​ | 2/25/2021 | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2025 | ​ | ​ | 5,595 | ​ | ​ | 2,253 | ​ | ​ | 626 | ​ | ​ | 1,001 | ​ | ​ | 876 | ​
​ | 2/24/2022 | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2025 | ​ | ​ | 4,683 | ​ | ​ | 2,128 | ​ | ​ | 958 | ​ | ​ | 781 | ​ | ​ | 602 | ​
​ | 10/11/2022 | ​ | ​ | 10/11/2025 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 6,250 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | 2/24/2022 | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2026 | ​ | ​ | 4,682 | ​ | ​ | 2,128 | ​ | ​ | 957 | ​ | ​ | 780 | ​ | ​ | 602 | ​
​ | 10/11/2022 | ​ | ​ | 10/11/2026 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 6,250 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​

(2) | Market value was determined based on the December 30, 2022 NYSE closing price of our common stock ($81.78).

(3) | The following table provides information with respect to the vesting of the performance-based RSUs granted to each NEO:

​ | Grant Date | ​ | ​ | Vesting Date | ​ | ​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | Scott Lynn | ​
​ | 2/20/2020(a) | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2023 | ​ | ​ | 25,217 | ​ | ​ | 12,000 | ​ | ​ | 2,625 | ​ | ​ | 5,250 | ​ | ​ | 5,250 | ​
​ | 2/25/2021(b) | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2024 | ​ | ​ | 23,158 | ​ | ​ | 9,000 | ​ | ​ | 2,500 | ​ | ​ | 4,000 | ​ | ​ | 3,500 | ​
​ | 2/25/2021(c) | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2024 | ​ | ​ | 47,059 | ​ | ​ | 15,882 | ​ | ​ | 4,500 | ​ | ​ | 8,382 | ​ | ​ | 7,059 | ​
​ | 2/24/2022(d) | ​ | ​ | 3/15/2025 | ​ | ​ | 22,334 | ​ | ​ | 10,152 | ​ | ​ | 4,568 | ​ | ​ | 3,722 | ​ | ​ | 2,872 | ​

(a) | The number of shares listed above with respect to the February 20, 2020 TSR-linked performance-based RSU grant assume vesting at the stretch (150%) performance level. The RSUs ultimately vested at this payout level based on our achievement of TSR over the applicable performance period, as determined by the Human Resources Committee. See Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2022 Compensation Decisions—Vesting of 2020 TSR-Linked Performance-Based RSU Awards in March 2023 (2020-2022 Performance Period) for a discussion of these RSUs.

(b) | The number of RSUs listed above with respect to the February 25, 2021 TSR-linked performance-based RSU grant assume vesting at the target (100%) performance level, taking into account performance to date with respect to the performance metrics under the award agreement and the remaining length of time during the vesting period. Each RSU is equivalent to one share of our common stock on the date of grant. The RSUs are earned for achieving specified calculated TSR targets over a three-year performance period from January 1, 2021 to December 31, 2023. See Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2022 Compensation Decisions—2022 Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation for a discussion of these RSUs.

(c) | The number of RSUs listed above with respect to the February 25, 2021 company stock price-linked performance-based RSU grant assume achievement of all stock price targets under the awards. Each RSU is equivalent to one share of our common stock on the date of grant. The RSUs are earned if designated stock price targets are achieved over a three-year performance period from March 1, 2021 to March 1, 2024. As of December 31, 2022 no awards had been earned under this program, as the applicable stock price targets had not been achieved. See Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2022 Compensation Decisions—One-Time 2021 Long-Term Stockholder Value Creation Program Awards for a discussion of these RSUs.

(d) | The number of RSUs listed above with respect to the February 24, 2022 TSR-linked performance-based RSU grant assume vesting at the target (100%) performance level, taking into account performance to date with respect to the performance metrics under the award agreement and the remaining length of time during the vesting period. Each RSU is equivalent to one share of our common stock on the date of grant. The RSUs are earned for achieving specified calculated TSR targets over a three-year performance period from January 1, 2022 to December 31, 2024. See Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2022 Compensation Decisions—2022 Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation for a discussion of these RSUs.

62

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

2022 Option Exercises and Stock Vested
The table below shows information about the exercise of stock options by the NEOs and the vesting of the NEOs’ RSU awards in 2022.
2022 Option Exercises and Stock Vested Table

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Option Awards | ​ | ​ | Stock Awards | ​
​ | Name (a) | ​ | ​ | Number of Shares Acquired Upon Exercise (#)(b) | ​ | ​ | Value Realized Upon Exercise ($)(c) | ​ | ​ | Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (#)(d) | ​ | ​ | Value Realized on Vesting(1) ($)(e) | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 41,880 | ​ | ​ | 3,721,876 | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 14,735 | ​ | ​ | 1,309,499 | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,646 | ​ | ​ | 235,150 | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 9,101 | ​ | ​ | 804,778 | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 6,875 | ​ | ​ | 610,981 | ​

(1) | Equal to the number of shares of common stock issued upon vesting of RSUs multiplied by the closing market price of our common stock on the NYSE on the day prior to the vesting date.

63

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

2022 Pay Versus Performance
In accordance with rules adopted by the SEC pursuant to the Dodd-Frank Act, we provide the following disclosure regarding executive compensation for our principal executive officer (“PEO”) and Non-PEO NEOs and company performance for the fiscal years listed below. The Human Resources Committee did not consider the pay versus performance disclosure below in making its compensation decisions for any of the years shown.
2022 Pay Versus Performance Table

​ | Year (a) | ​ | ​ | Summary Compensation Table (SCT) Total for PEO(1) ($)(b) | ​ | ​ | Compensation Actually Paid(2), (3) to PEO ($)(c) | ​ | ​ | Average SCT Total non-PEO NEOs(1) ($)(d) | ​ | ​ | Average Compensation Actually Paid(2), (3) to non-PEO NEOs ($)(e) | ​ | ​ | Value of Initial Fixed $100 Investment based on: | ​ | ​ | Net Income ($ millions) (h) | ​ | ​ | Rela- tive TSR(5) (i) | ​
​ | TSR ($)(f) | ​ | ​ | Peer Group(4) TSR ($)(g) | ​
​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 7,761,196 | ​ | ​ | 6,710,784 | ​ | ​ | 2,902,402 | ​ | ​ | 2,733,528 | ​ | ​ | 97.30 | ​ | ​ | 99.67 | ​ | ​ | 135 | ​ | ​ | 19.9% | ​
​ | 2021(6) | ​ | ​ | 11,176,606 | ​ | ​ | 15,683,430 | ​ | ​ | 2,790,546 | ​ | ​ | 3,712,300 | ​ | ​ | 108.93 | ​ | ​ | 131.78 | ​ | ​ | (195) | ​ | ​ | 19.9% | ​
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 4,443,270 | ​ | ​ | 1,624,068 | ​ | ​ | 1,363,271 | ​ | ​ | 782,922 | ​ | ​ | 80.26 | ​ | ​ | 92.00 | ​ | ​ | (461) | ​ | ​ | 3.1% | ​

(1) | Colin Reed was our PEO for each year presented. The individuals comprising the non-PEO NEOs for each year presented are listed below.

​ | 2020 – 2022 | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​

(2) | The amounts shown for Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) have been calculated in accordance with Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K and do not reflect compensation actually earned, realized, or received by the company’s PEO and Non-PEO NEOs. The amounts shown for CAP reflect the Summary Compensation Table (SCT) total with certain adjustments as described in footnote 3 below.

(3) | Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) reflects the exclusions and inclusions of certain amounts for the PEO and the Non-PEO NEOs as set forth below. Equity values are calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. Amounts in the Exclusion of Stock Awards column are the totals from the Stock Awards column set forth in the Summary Compensation Table (SCT).

​ | Year | ​ | ​ | Summary Compensation Table (SCT) Total for PEO ($) | ​ | ​ | Exclusion of Stock Awards for PEO ($) | ​ | ​ | Inclusion of Equity Values for PEO ($) | ​ | ​ | Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) to PEO ($) | ​
​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 7,761,196 | ​ | ​ | (3,301,354) | ​ | ​ | 2,250,942 | ​ | ​ | 6,710,784 | ​
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 11,176,606 | ​ | ​ | (6,750,915) | ​ | ​ | 11,257,739 | ​ | ​ | 15,683,430 | ​
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 4,443,270 | ​ | ​ | (3,312,847) | ​ | ​ | 493,645 | ​ | ​ | 1,624,068 | ​

64

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Year | ​ | ​ | Average Summary Compensation Table (SCT) Total for Non-PEO NEOs ($) | ​ | ​ | Average Exclusion of Stock Awards for Non-PEO NEOs ($) | ​ | ​ | Average Inclusion of Equity Values for Non-PEO NEOs ($) | ​ | ​ | Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) to Non-PEO NEOs ($) | ​
​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2,902,402 | ​ | ​ | (1,028,394) | ​ | ​ | 859,520 | ​ | ​ | 2,733,528 | ​
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 2,790,546 | ​ | ​ | (1,349,224) | ​ | ​ | 2,270,979 | ​ | ​ | 3,712,300 | ​
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 1,363,271 | ​ | ​ | (785,952) | ​ | ​ | 205,602 | ​ | ​ | 782,922 | ​

The amounts in the Inclusion of Equity Values in the tables above are derived from the amounts set forth in the following tables.

​ | Year | ​ | ​ | Year-End Fair Value of Equity Awards Granted During Year That Remained Unvested as of Last Day of Year for PEO ($) | ​ | ​ | Change in Fair Value from Last Day of Prior Year to Last Day of Year of Unvested Equity for PEO ($) | ​ | ​ | Vesting- Date Fair Value of Equity Awards Granted During Year that Vested During Year for PEO ($) | ​ | ​ | Change in Fair Value from Last Day of Prior Year to Vesting Date of Unvested Equity Awards that Vested During Year for PEO ($) | ​ | ​ | Fair Value at Last Day of Prior Year of Equity Awards Forfeited During Year for PEO ($) | ​ | ​ | Value of Dividends or Other Earnings Paid on Equity Awards Not Otherwise Included for PEO ($) | ​ | ​ | Total – Inclusion of Equity Values for PEO ($) | ​
​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 3,662,826 | ​ | ​ | (1,325,860) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (86,024) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,250,942 | ​
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 8,049,720 | ​ | ​ | 2,453,354 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 754,665 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 11,257,739 | ​
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 2,419,550 | ​ | ​ | (1,292,386) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (633,519) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 493,645 | ​

65

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

​ | Year | ​ | ​ | Average Year-End Fair Value of Equity Awards Granted During Year That Remained Unvested as of Last Day of Year for Non-PEO NEOs ($) | ​ | ​ | Change in Fair Value from Last Day of Prior Year to Last Day of Year of Unvested Equity for Non-PEO NEOs ($) | ​ | ​ | Vesting- Date Fair Value of Equity Awards Granted During Year that Vested During Year for Non-PEO NEOs ($) | ​ | ​ | Change in Fair Value from Last Day of Prior Year to Vesting Date of Unvested Equity Awards that Vested During Year for Non-PEO NEOs ($) | ​ | ​ | Fair Value at Last Day of Prior Year of Equity Awards Forfeited During Year for Non-PEO NEOs ($) | ​ | ​ | Value of Dividends or Other Earnings Paid on Equity Awards Not Otherwise Included for Non- PEO NEOs ($) | ​ | ​ | Total – Inclusion of Equity Values for Non-PEO NEOs ($) | ​
​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 1,130,257 | ​ | ​ | (250,132) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (20,605) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 859,520 | ​
​ | 2021 | ​ | ​ | 1,607,947 | ​ | ​ | 533,960 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 129,072 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,270,979 | ​
​ | 2020 | ​ | ​ | 572,570 | ​ | ​ | (242,110) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (124,858) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 205,602 | ​

(4) | The Peer Group Total Stockholder Return (TSR) set forth in this table utilizes the FTSE NAREIT Equity REITs Index, which we also utilize in the stock performance graph required by Item 201(e) of SEC Regulation S-K included in our 2022 annual report to stockholders. The comparison assumes $100 was invested for the period starting December 31, 2019 through the end of the listed year in the company and in the FTSE NAREIT Equity REITs Index, respectively. Historical stock performance is not necessarily indicative of future stock performance.

(5) | As described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the TSR-linked performance-based RSUs granted in 2022 will be determined by comparing our Total Stockholder Return (TSR) performance during the three-year performance period relative to the median of the Total Stockholder Return (TSR) performance of two peer groups, weighted equally: (1) our 2022 Compensation Peer Group; and (2) selected companies within the FTSE NAREIT Lodging Resorts Index. We determined Relative Total Stockholder Return (TSR) (Outperformance of 2022 Compensation Peer Group) to be the most important financial performance measure used to link company performance to Compensation Actually Paid to our PEO and Non-PEO NEOs in 2022, given its impact on our determination of the change in value of the 2022 TSR-linked performance-based RSUs. As required under SEC guidance the table above reflects our relative outperformance (i.e., above the median) for each listed fiscal year as compared with the 2022 Compensation Peer Group. The company’s three-year TSR outperformance against the applicable peer groups, measured at the end of the three-year performance period ending on December 31, 2022, 2021 and 2020, was approximately 36%, 41% and 30%, respectively. This performance measure may not have been the most important financial performance measure for years 2021 and 2020, and we may determine a different financial performance measure to be the most important financial performance measure in future years.

(6) | The compensation figures set forth in this row were elevated in fiscal 2021 because of the special one-time performance-based RSU grants awarded to each NEO on February 25, 2021. This one-time grant of a special stock price-linked performance-based RSU award was made to each NEO and to each director-level and above employee of the company (a total of 52 employees) to incentivize management’s efforts to return the company’s financial performance to pre-pandemic levels and to encourage retention in a challenging labor market. These awards will vest at the end of a three-year performance period, extending from March 1, 2021 until March 1, 2024, to the extent that our common stock trades for a period of time above $100.98 and $109.05 per share, which represented (i) a 25% premium and a 35% premium, respectively, to our common stock closing price on the date of the award ($80.78), and (ii) a 10% premium and a 19% premium, respectively, to our then all-time high common stock closing price as of the date of the award ($91.49). There is no minimum payout level associated with these performance-based RSU awards (i.e., all of this compensation is “at risk”). As of December 31, 2022, no awards had been earned under this program. For additional information regarding these special one-time performance-based RSU grants, see Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2022 Compensation Decisions—One-Time 2021 Long-Term Stockholder Value Creation Program Awards.

66

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Description of the Relationships Between Executive Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) and Metrics on the Pay Versus Performance Table
Description of Relationship Between PEO and Average Non-PEO NEO Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) and Company Total Shareholder Return (TSR)
The following chart sets forth the relationship between Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) to our PEO, the average of Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) to our other NEOs, and the company’s cumulative Total Stockholder Return (TSR) over the three most recently completed fiscal years.
67

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Description of Relationship Between PEO and Average Non-PEO NEO Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) and Net Income
The following chart sets forth the relationship between Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) to our PEO, the average of Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) to our other NEOs, and the company’s net income during the three most recently completed fiscal years.
68

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Description of Relationship Between PEO and Average Non-PEO NEO Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) and Relative Total Stockholder Return (TSR) (Outperformance of 2022 Compensation Peer Group)
The following chart sets forth the relationship between Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) to our PEO, the average of Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) to our other NEOs, and the company’s Relative Total Stockholder Return (TSR) (Outperformance of 2022 Compensation Peer Group) during the three most recently completed fiscal years.
69

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Description of Relationship Between Company Total Stockholder Return (TSR) and Peer Group Total Stockholder Return (TSR)
The following chart compares our cumulative Total Stockholder Return (TSR) over the three most recently completed fiscal years to that of the FTSE NAREIT Equity REITs Index over the same period.
Tabular List of Most Important Financial Performance Measures
The following table presents the financial performance measures that the company considers to have been the most important in linking Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) to our PEO and other non-PEO NEOs for 2022 to company performance. The measures in this table are not ranked.

​ | Most Important Financial Performance Measures | ​
​ | Relative TSR (Outperformance of 2022 Compensation Peer Group) | ​
​ | Relative TSR (Outperformance of Identified Companies within the FTSE NAREIT Lodging Resorts Index) | ​
​ | Total Consolidated Revenue | ​
​ | AFFO Available to Common Stockholders and Unit Holders | ​
​ | Consolidated Adjusted EBITDAre Margin | ​

70

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Other Compensation Information
Pension Benefits
No NEOs participate in our frozen defined benefit plan.
Nonqualified Deferred Compensation
Supplemental Deferred Compensation
Our supplemental deferred compensation plan, or SUDCOMP, is a nonqualified plan that allows eligible participants, including NEOs (whose ability to contribute amounts to our 401(k) plan may be limited by IRS regulations), to defer up to 40% of their base salary, less amounts deferred under our 401(k) plan, and up to 100% of their short-term cash incentive compensation. We contribute one dollar for each dollar contributed by the participant, up to four percent of the participant’s contributions (less matching amounts under our 401(k) plan).
Participants elect hypothetical investment options mirroring the funds in our 401(k) plan, with the exception of company stock. Participants can change their investment selections on a daily basis in the same manner as the 401(k) plan. Deferred amounts are credited with earnings or losses based on the rate of return of the investment options selected by the participant. When participants elect to defer amounts into the SUDCOMP, they also select when the amounts will be distributed to them. Distributions may either be made in a specific year (whether or not employment has then ended) or at a time that begins at or after termination of employment. Distributions can be made in a lump sum or up to 15 annual installments. However, after a participant’s employment ends, his or her account balance is automatically distributed in a lump sum (without regard to his or her election) if the balance is $10,000 or less.
Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan
When we recruited Mr. Reed to join us in 2001, we agreed to establish a supplemental executive retirement plan, or SERP, for Mr. Reed with an initial retirement benefit of $2.5 million. We believed at the time (and continue to believe) that the SERP was a material factor in Mr. Reed’s agreement to give up benefits at his former employer and to begin working for us. We believe that the SERP benefit was
necessary to attract and retain a highly qualified executive such as Mr. Reed. Mr. Reed’s April 23, 2001 employment agreement with us established the SERP, which fully vested on April 23, 2005.
In 2004, as part of an amendment to Mr. Reed’s employment agreement extending his employment term, we agreed to adjust the initial SERP benefit for hypothetical investment earnings or losses, based on the performance of one or more mutual funds selected by Mr. Reed. At that time, we also agreed to pay Mr. Reed an additional retirement benefit under the SERP of $1.0 million, as adjusted beginning April 23, 2005 for hypothetical investment earnings or losses, based on the performance of one or more mutual funds selected by Mr. Reed. This additional SERP benefit fully vested on May 1, 2010. Mr. Reed is entitled to receive all of his SERP benefit upon any termination of employment. Mr. Reed has elected to receive his SERP benefits, as adjusted, in the form of one lump sum payment.
On February 4, 2008, we entered into a new employment agreement with Mr. Reed which did not modify the terms of the SERP. On December 18, 2008, we amended Mr. Reed’s employment agreement to allow him to make an irrevocable election to invest his SERP benefit in our common stock. We established an independent rabbi trust and transferred cash in an amount equal to the then-current balance of the SERP benefit, and the independent trustee of the rabbi trust purchased shares of our common stock in the open market.
Mr. Reed is now only entitled to a distribution of our stock and any accrued cash dividends held by the rabbi trust in satisfaction of his SERP benefit. We believe that the ownership of shares of common stock by the rabbi trust and the distribution of those shares and any accrued cash dividends to Mr. Reed in satisfaction of his SERP benefit meets requirements necessary so that we will not recognize any increase or decrease in expense as a result of subsequent changes in the
71

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

value of our common stock. The terms of the rabbi trust provide that, to the extent that the shares owned by the rabbi trust are entitled to vote on any matter, the rabbi trustee will be entitled to vote such shares. In 2020 we amended the SERP to remove a provision that, due to
an unanticipated change in the tax laws, could have resulted in an unintended significant delay in payment of the SERP benefit to Mr. Reed upon the termination of Mr. Reed’s employment.
2022 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Table
The table below shows each NEO’s salary deferrals, company matching obligations, earnings and account balances in the SUDCOMP (and, in the case of Mr. Reed, his SERP), as of December 31, 2022.

​ | Name (a) | ​ | ​ | Plan (b) | ​ | ​ | Executive Contributions in Last FY(1) ($)(c) | ​ | ​ | Registrant Contributions in Last FY ($)(d) | ​ | ​ | Aggregate Earnings (Losses) in Last FY(2) ($)(e) | ​ | ​ | Aggregate Withdrawals/ Distributions in Last FY ($)(f) | ​ | ​ | Aggregate Balance at Last FYE(3) ($)(g) | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | SUDCOMP | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (985,269) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 23,074,318 | ​
​ | Colin Reed | ​ | ​ | SERP(4) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (6,609,891)(5) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 53,017,156(6) | ​
​ | Mark Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | SUDCOMP | ​ | ​ | 61,921 | ​ | ​ | 29,455 | ​ | ​ | (443,464) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,385,048 | ​
​ | Jennifer Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | SUDCOMP | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (15,723) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 121,378 | ​
​ | Patrick Chaffin | ​ | ​ | SUDCOMP | ​ | ​ | 32,028 | ​ | ​ | 21,014 | ​ | ​ | (81,379) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 471,814 | ​
​ | Scott Lynn | ​ | ​ | SUDCOMP | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | (5,559) | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 235,139 | ​

(1) | Amounts in this column are reported as compensation in the 2022 Summary Compensation Table above. Amounts in this column do not include deferrals of cash incentive compensation amounts with respect to the 2021 fiscal year paid in 2022 (which, in the case of Mr. Fioravanti, was $97,878) or company matching amounts with respect to such deferral (which, in the case of Mr. Fioravanti, was $55,930).

(2) | None of the amounts in this column are included as compensation in the 2022 Summary Compensation Table above because above-market or preferential earnings are not available.

(3) | Of the amounts listed in this column with respect to the SUDCOMP, the following amounts have been reported as compensation in the 2022 Summary Compensation Table above or previous years (or would have been reported if the NEO had been included in our proxy statement in those years): Mr. Reed: $9,292,421; Mr. Fioravanti: $799,382; Ms. Hutcheson: $60,590; Mr. Chaffin: $197,896; and Mr. Lynn: $166,834. With respect to Mr. Reed’s SERP, no amounts have been reported as compensation in the Summary Compensation Table for 2022 or previous years.

(4) | We have summarized the SERP benefit using the disclosure format prescribed by the SEC for nonqualified deferred compensation (under Item 402(i) of SEC Regulation S-K) rather than pension benefits due to the fact that this SERP benefit more closely resembles a “defined contribution” award than a “defined benefit” award. This determination was based on the fact that the value of the SERP benefit in 2022 was based solely on the amounts previously contributed.

(5) | Represents the change in market value of our common stock from December 31, 2021 to December 31, 2022, plus cash dividends received on the shares of common stock held in the SERP. This amount has not been reported as compensation in the Summary Compensation Table for 2022 or previous years since above-market or preferential returns are not available with respect to the SERP.

(6) | Represents the value of both the initial SERP benefit and the additional SERP benefit as of December 31, 2022, which is calculated by multiplying the 648,290 shares of our common stock held by the rabbi trust on such date by the December 30, 2022 NYSE closing price of our common stock ($81.78), plus accrued cash dividends.

72

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Potential Payments on Termination or Change of Control
Employment and Severance Agreements
Mr. Reed and Mr. Fioravanti each have employment agreements with us, originally entered into in February 2008, with an initial two-year term and automatically renewing two-year terms (unless either party provides notice of non-renewal). Mr. Reed’s employment agreement was amended in December 2008, September 2010, November 2012, December 2020, and October 2022. Mr. Fioravanti’s employment agreement was amended in February 2010, September 2010, November 2012, March 2022 and October 2022. The October 2022 amendments were made in connection with Mr. Fioravanti’s appointment as Chief Executive Officer. For additional information regarding the 2023 CEO transition, see Compensation Discussion and Analysis—2023 CEO Transition. Mr. Reed’s and Mr. Fioravanti’s employment agreements, together with each of their equity incentive award agreements and the terms of our incentive and other benefit plans, provide for cash payments and other benefits in connection with their termination of employment in various circumstances, including in the event of a Change of Control (as defined below). Payment of these amounts generally is conditioned upon compliance with the other provisions of the agreement, which include confidentiality obligations and nonsolicitation and noncompetition provisions.
Ms. Hutcheson, Mr. Chaffin and Mr. Lynn each have severance agreements with us, entered into in March 2022 (in the case of Ms. Hutcheson) and February 2018 (in the case of Mr. Chaffin and Mr. Lynn).
The severance agreements provide for cash payments and other benefits only in connection with Ms. Hutcheson’s, Mr. Chaffin’s or Mr. Lynn’s termination of employment in the event of a Change of Control. Payment of these amounts generally is conditioned upon compliance with the other provisions of the severance agreement, which include confidentiality obligations. In addition, Ms. Hutcheson’s, Mr. Chaffin’s and Mr. Lynn’s equity incentive award agreements, and the terms of our incentive and other benefit plans, provide for other benefits in connection with their termination of employment in various circumstances, including in the event of a Change of Control.
Description of Potential Payments on Termination or Change of Control
The discussion below outlines our obligations to our NEOs upon a termination or Change of Control. Except as otherwise noted, the discussion applies to each NEO.
Payments Made on Any Termination of Employment
Regardless of the manner in which an NEO’s employment with us is terminated, the NEO would be entitled to receive amounts which have been earned by the NEO pursuant to the terms of our incentive and other benefit plans(1).

(1) | These amounts consist of: (1) accrued but unpaid base salary through the date of termination; (2) any unpaid portion of any annual short-term cash incentive compensation bonus for prior calendar years; (3) accrued but unpaid vacation pay, unreimbursed employment-related expenses and other benefits owed to the NEO under our general employee benefit plans or policies; (4) all vested 401(k) plan and SUDCOMP account balances; and (5) in the case of Mr. Reed, his SERP benefit.

73

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Payments Made on Termination With Cause or Resignation Without Good Reason
Mr. Reed’s and Mr. Fioravanti’s employment agreements each provide that if the executive is terminated for Cause(2) or if he resigned without Good Reason(3) he would not be entitled to receive any payments (other than as listed under Payments Made on Any Termination of Employment).
Payments Made on Death or Disability
Mr. Reed’s and Mr. Fioravanti’s employment agreements, together with their equity incentive award agreements and the terms of our incentive and other benefit plans, provide for the following payments and other benefits (in addition to payments under our disability or life insurance plans) if the executive dies or becomes “permanently disabled” (defined as a physical or mental incapacity rendering him unable to perform job duties for 90 consecutive days or for a total of 180 days in any 12 month period):

​ | • | ​ | ​ | all amounts under Payments Made on Any Termination of Employment above; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | a pro rata portion of his annual short-term cash incentive compensation in the year of termination; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | the immediate vesting of all time-based RSUs; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | for all performance-based RSUs, a pro rata (based on length of service during the performance period) portion of the awards actually vesting to the extent of satisfaction of the applicable performance criteria; | ​

​ | • | ​ | ​ | the accelerated vesting of all outstanding stock option awards (with an exercise period ending on the option expiration date); and | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | in the case of Mr. Reed, continuation of health care coverage at employee rates for Mr. Reed and his spouse until the earlier of their election to terminate coverage (or their non-payment of premiums), their death or until we stop providing health care coverage to our employees. | ​

In the event of Ms. Hutcheson’s, Mr. Chaffin’s or Mr. Lynn’s death or permanent disability, the executive would be entitled, under the terms of the executive’s equity incentive award agreements and the terms of our incentive and other benefit plans, to the following (in addition to payments under our disability or life insurance plans):

​ | • | ​ | ​ | all amounts under Payments Made on Any Termination of Employment above; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | the immediate vesting of all time-based RSUs; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | for all performance-based RSUs, a pro rata (based on length of service during the performance period) portion of the awards actually vesting to the extent of satisfaction of the applicable performance criteria; and | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | the accelerated vesting of all outstanding stock option awards (with an exercise period ending on the option expiration date). | ​

(2) | Under Mr. Reed’s and Mr. Fioravanti’s employment agreements, the term “Cause” is defined as: fraud, self-dealing, embezzlement or dishonesty in the course of employment, or any conviction of a crime involving moral turpitude; a failure to comply with any valid or legal company directive, or any material uncured breach of obligations under the employment agreement; or the executive’s failure to adequately perform his responsibilities, as demonstrated by objective and verifiable evidence showing that the business operations under his control have been materially harmed as a result of gross negligence or willful misconduct.

(3) | Under Mr. Reed’s and Mr. Fioravanti’s employment agreements, the term “Good Reason” is defined as: any adverse change in the executive’s position or title (whether or not approved by our Board), any assignment over the executive’s reasonable objection to any duties materially inconsistent with his current position or a substantial adverse alteration in the nature of his responsibilities; a reduction in the executive’s annual base salary; a failure to pay any portion of the executive’s current compensation, or a failure to continue in effect any material compensatory plan (or equivalent) in which the executive may participate; permanent relocation of the executive’s principal place of employment to a location other than our corporate headquarters; a failure to provide, or a material reduction of, any insurance, retirement savings plan or other employee benefits package substantially similar to those enjoyed by other senior executives in which the executive is entitled to participate; or a material uncured breach of the company’s obligations under the executive’s employment agreement (or the company’s failure to renew it).

74

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Payments Made on Termination Without Cause or Resignation for Good Reason (Other Than Following a Change of Control)
Mr. Reed’s and Mr. Fioravanti’s employment agreements, together with their equity incentive award agreements and the terms of our incentive and other benefit plans, provide for the following payments and other benefits if the executive is terminated without Cause (or resigned for Good Reason), other than following a Change of Control:

​ | • | ​ | ​ | all amounts under Payments Made on Any Termination of Employment above; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | a severance payment equal to two times the executive’s current base salary plus two times the executive’s annual short-term cash incentive compensation for the previous year; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | in the case of Mr. Fioravanti, a pro rata portion of his annual cash bonus in the year of termination; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | immediate vesting of all RSU awards scheduled to vest within 2 years of termination (in the case of performance-based RSUs, to the extent of the satisfaction of applicable performance criteria); | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | the accelerated vesting of all stock option awards scheduled to vest within 2 years of termination (with the executive having 2 years from termination to exercise the awards); and | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | in the case of Mr. Reed, continuation of health care coverage at employee rates for Mr. Reed and his spouse until the earlier of their election to terminate coverage (or their non-payment of premiums), their death or until we stop providing health care coverage to our employees; and in the case of Mr. Fioravanti, an amount equal to the equivalent cost of COBRA medical coverage for Mr. Fioravanti and his spouse for a period of 2 years from termination. | ​

Payments Made on Termination Without Cause or Resignation for Good Reason Following a Change of Control
Mr. Reed’s and Mr. Fioravanti’s employment agreements (and Ms. Hutcheson’s, Mr. Chaffin’s and Mr. Lynn’s severance agreements), together with their equity incentive award agreements and the terms of our incentive and other benefit plans, provide for payments and other benefits in the event of a termination in a designated period(4) following a Change of Control.
With respect to the employment agreements with Mr. Reed and Mr. Fioravanti (and the severance agreements with Ms. Hutcheson, Mr. Chaffin and Mr. Lynn), a “Change of Control” is deemed to occur if:

• | any person, other than us, our benefit plan or our designated affiliates, becomes the beneficial owner of 35% or more of our outstanding voting stock;

• | a majority of the incumbent members of our Board cease to serve on our Board without the consent of the incumbent Board;

• | following a merger, tender or exchange offer, other business combination or contested election, the holders of our stock prior to the transaction hold less than a majority of the combined voting power of the combined entity; or

• | we sell all or substantially all of our assets.

(4) | For Mr. Reed and Mr. Fioravanti, this period is one year. For Ms. Hutcheson, Mr. Chaffin and Mr. Lynn, this period is two years.

75

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

If any of our NEOs were terminated without Cause(5) (or resigned for Good Reason(6)) following a Change of Control within the designated period, the executive would be entitled to receive:

​ | • | ​ | ​ | all amounts under Payments Made on Any Termination of Employment above; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | the following severance payment: | ​

​ | Mr. Reed & Mr. Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | Ms. Hutcheson, Mr. Chaffin & Mr. Lynn | ​
​ | 3x base salary plus 3x the greater of (i) his annual short-term cash for the most recent year, or (ii) his average short-term cash incentive compensation for the most recent 3 years | ​ | ​ | 2x base salary plus 2x last year’s annual bonus | ​

​ | • | ​ | ​ | immediate vesting of all RSUs, with performance-based RSUs vesting at the target level; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | the accelerated vesting of all outstanding stock option awards. Each NEO would have 2 years from termination to exercise the awards; | ​

​ | • | ​ | ​ | continuation of health care coverage at employee rates: for Mr. Reed and his spouse, until the earlier of their election to terminate such coverage (or non-payment of premiums), their death or until we stop providing health care coverage to our employees; for Mr. Fioravanti, an amount equal to the equivalent cost of COBRA medical coverage for Mr. Fioravanti and his spouse for a period of 3 years from termination; for Ms. Hutcheson, Mr. Chaffin and Mr. Lynn, for 2 years from the Change of Control; | ​
​ | • | ​ | ​ | in the case of Mr. Fioravanti, executive physical examination fees for 1 year. | ​

In addition, under the terms of our omnibus incentive plan and the award agreements issued thereunder, in the event of a Change of Control(7), irrespective of any termination of employment, all outstanding RSU awards held by our NEOs and other employees would vest immediately, with performance-based RSUs vesting at target level, and all outstanding stock option awards held by our NEOs and other employees would automatically accelerate and become exercisable.

(5) | The severance agreements for Ms. Hutcheson, Mr. Chaffin and Mr. Lynn provide that the executive may be terminated for Cause if the executive was terminated for gross misconduct.

(6) | The severance agreements for Ms. Hutcheson, Mr. Chaffin and Mr. Lynn provide that the executive may terminate his or her employment for Good Reason following a Change of Control if: the executive’s salary is reduced, there is a material reduction in the executive’s benefits or there is a material change in the executive’s status, working conditions or management responsibilities; or the executive is required to relocate his/her residence more than 100 miles from our corporate headquarters.

(7) | Under our 2016 Omnibus Incentive Plan, as amended, a “Change of Control” is deemed to occur if: (i) any person (subject to certain exceptions) becomes the beneficial owner of 35% or more of the combined voting power of our then outstanding voting securities; (ii) two-thirds of the incumbent members of our Board cease to serve on our Board without the consent of the incumbent Board; (iii) following the consummation of a merger, consolidation or reorganization, (a) the holders of our voting securities immediately prior to the transaction hold less than a majority of the combined voting power of the resulting entity in substantially the same proportion as their ownership prior to such merger, consolidation or reorganization, (b) the individuals who were members of the incumbent Board immediately prior to the execution of the agreement providing for such transaction constitute less than two-thirds of the members of the board of directors of the resulting entity, and (c) no person (subject to certain exceptions) has beneficial ownership of 35% or more of the resulting entity’s then outstanding voting securities; (iv) we completely liquidate or dissolve the company; or (v) we sell substantially all of our assets to any person, other than a transfer to a subsidiary of the company.

76

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Summary of Potential Payments on Termination or Change of Control
The following tables estimate the value of the potential payments on termination or change of control of the company for the NEOs as of December 31, 2022.

​ | Benefits and Payments Upon Termination | ​ | ​ | Termination for Cause or Resignation Without Good Reason ($) | ​ | ​ | Retirement ($) | ​ | ​ | Death or Disability ($) | ​ | ​ | Termination Without Cause or Resignation for Good Reason ($) | ​ | ​ | Termination Without Cause or Resignation for Good Reason Upon a Change of Control(12) ($) | ​
​ | Cash Severance | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Mr. Reed | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 8,250,000(1) | ​ | ​ | 12,375,000(2) | ​
​ | Mr. Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,148,523(3) | ​ | ​ | 6,445,569(2) | ​
​ | Ms. Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,937,264(4) | ​
​ | Mr. Chaffin | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,032,162(4) | ​
​ | Mr. Lynn | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,475,800(4) | ​
​ | Non-Equity Incentive Compensation | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Mr. Reed | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Mr. Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Ms. Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Mr. Chaffin | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Mr. Lynn | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Performance-Based RSU Accelerated Vesting(5) | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Mr. Reed | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 8,943,624 | ​ | ​ | 7,117,150 | ​ | ​ | 8,943,624 | ​
​ | Mr. Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 3,519,321 | ​ | ​ | 654,240(6) | ​ | ​ | 3,519,321 | ​
​ | Ms. Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,089,146 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,089,146 | ​
​ | Mr. Chaffin | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,603,215 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,603,215 | ​
​ | Mr. Lynn | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,384,617 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 1,384,617 | ​
​ | Time-Based RSU Accelerated Vesting(7) | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Mr. Reed | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 4,014,090 | ​ | ​ | 2,790,661 | ​ | ​ | 4,014,090 | ​
​ | Mr. Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 2,716,077 | ​ | ​ | 635,022(8) | ​ | ​ | 2,716,077 | ​
​ | Ms. Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 600,265 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 600,265 | ​
​ | Mr. Chaffin | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 875,537 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 875,537 | ​
​ | Mr. Lynn | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 613,023 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 613,023 | ​
​ | Other Benefits and Perquisites | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Mr. Reed | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 224,575(9) | ​ | ​ | 224,575(9) | ​ | ​ | 224,575(9) | ​
​ | Mr. Fioravanti | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 23,976(11) | ​ | ​ | ​38,964(10) | ​
​ | Ms. Hutcheson | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 47,712(11) | ​
​ | Mr. Chaffin | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 47,712(11) | ​
​ | Mr. Lynn | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 47,712(11) | ​

(1) | Amount equal to two times base salary in effect for Mr. Reed at December 31, 2022 ($1,100,000), plus two times short-term cash incentive compensation for Mr. Reed for the 2021 fiscal year ($3,025,000). Effective as of January 1, 2023, Mr. Reed’s base salary was reduced to $500,000.

(2) | Amount equal to three times base salary in effect at December 31, 2022, plus three times short-term cash incentive compensation for the 2021 fiscal year (the highest short-term cash incentive compensation for the last three fiscal years). Effective as of January 1, 2023, this amount would be equal to three times base salary in effect the date of termination, plus three times the greater of (i) short-term cash incentive compensation for the most recently completed fiscal year, and (ii) the average short-term cash incentive compensation for the three most recently completed fiscal years.

77

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

(3) | Amount equal to one times base salary in effect at December 31, 2022, plus one times short-term cash incentive compensation for the 2021 fiscal year. Effective as of January 1, 2023, this amount would be equal to two times base salary in effect the date of termination, plus two times short-term cash incentive compensation for the most recently completed fiscal year.

(4) | Amount equal to two times base salary in effect at December 31, 2022, plus two times annual bonus for the 2021 fiscal year.

(5) | Calculated by multiplying the number of shares of common stock to be issued on the vesting of such award(s) by the December 30, 2022 NYSE closing price of our common stock ($81.78), assuming in the case of TSR-linked RSUs, vesting at the target (100%) performance level and assuming, in the case of the stock-price linked RSU awards, full vesting. The 2020 performance-based TSR-linked RSUs ultimately vested in March 2022 at the stretch (150%) payout level based on our achievement of TSR over the applicable performance period, as determined by the Human Resources Committee. The number of shares of common stock to be issued upon vesting of the remaining performance-based RSUs will ultimately be based upon the actual achievement of the performance goals stated in the applicable award agreement.

(6) | In the case of Mr. Fioravanti, reflects the amount payable as of December 31, 2022, which represents the number of common shares issuable upon the vesting of all performance-based RSU awards scheduled to vest within 1 year of termination. Effective as of January 1, 2023, the amount payable to Mr. Fioravanti would be equal to the number of common shares issuable upon the vesting of all performance-based RSU awards scheduled to vest within 2 years of termination.

(7) | Calculated by multiplying the number of shares of common stock to be issued on the vesting of such award(s) by the December 30, 2022 NYSE closing price of our common stock ($81.78).

(8) | In the case of Mr. Fioravanti, reflects the amount payable as of December 31, 2022, which represents the number of common shares issuable upon the vesting of all time-based RSU awards scheduled to vest within 1 year of termination. Effective as of January 1, 2023, the amount payable to Mr. Fioravanti would be equal to the number of common shares issuable upon the vesting of all timed-based RSU awards scheduled to vest within 2 years of termination.

(9) | Represents health insurance coverage for Mr. Reed and his spouse for a period of 13 years (assuming a life expectancy of 88 years for Mr. Reed and assuming an annual cost of $17,275, which was the cost of such benefit in 2022).

(10) | Represents the employer portion of health insurance coverage for Mr. Fioravanti and his spouse for a period of three years and physical examination fees for Mr. Fioravanti for a period of one year.

(11) | Represents the employer portion of health insurance premiums for family coverage for a period of two years.

(12) | The awards underlying the amounts set forth under the headings “Performance-Based RSU Accelerated Vesting” and “Time-Based RSU Accelerated Vesting” will automatically vest, with performance-based RSU awards vesting at target level, upon a Change of Control (as defined in the applicable omnibus incentive plan and the award agreements issued thereunder), irrespective of whether or not the NEO is terminated in connection with a Change of Control.

78

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Director Compensation
Cash Compensation
Each non-employee director received the following annual cash compensation in 2022:

​ | Compensation Item | ​ | ​ | Amount ($) | ​
​ | Annual Retainer (Independent Directors) | ​ | ​ | 65,000 | ​
​ | Independent Lead Director | ​ | ​ | 30,000 | ​
​ | Audit Committee Chairman | ​ | ​ | 25,000 | ​
​ | Human Resources Committee Chairman | ​ | ​ | 20,000 | ​
​ | Nominating and CG Committee Chairman | ​ | ​ | 15,000 | ​
​ | Audit Committee Members | ​ | ​ | 10,000 | ​
​ | Human Resources Committee Members | ​ | ​ | 10,000 | ​
​ | Nominating and CG Committee Members | ​ | ​ | 7,500 | ​

No changes were made to the level of cash compensation received by our non-employee directors in 2022 as set forth above compared to 2021. This level of annual cash compensation, which was recommended by the Human Resources Committee and approved by the full Board of Directors, was determined based on, among other factors, peer group and general market information provided to the Human Resources Committee by Aon.
Directors may elect to defer their cash compensation in the form of RSUs, the receipt of which will be deferred until either a specified date or the director’s retirement or resignation from the Board. All directors are reimbursed for expenses incurred in attending meetings. Mr. Reed and Mr. Fioravanti do not receive cash compensation for their service as a director.
Equity-Based Compensation
During 2022 each non-employee director received, as of the date of the first board meeting following the annual meeting of stockholders, an annual grant of RSUs having a fixed dollar value of $120,000 (based upon the fair market value of our common stock on the grant date), which was a 20% increase from 2021. The level of annual equity-based compensation paid to non-employee directors, which was recommended by the Human Resources Committee and approved by the full Board of Directors, was determined based on, among other factors, peer group and general market information provided to the Human Resources Committee by Aon.
RSUs granted to directors vest fully on the first anniversary of the date of grant and are settled in shares of our common stock on such date, unless receipt of such shares is deferred by the director. Until shares of common stock are issued in conversion of the RSUs, the director does not have any rights as a stockholder with respect to such RSUs, other than the right to receive additional RSUs equal to any dividends paid on our common stock.
Director Stock Ownership Guidelines
We have adopted stock ownership guidelines for our non-employee directors, which require directors to hold a minimum of 6,000 shares of our common stock, with a five-year time period to comply. Shares of common stock issuable upon the vesting of RSUs are credited toward this requirement. If a non-employee director is not currently in compliance with these guidelines (regardless of the applicable grace period for compliance) the non-employee director must retain 50% of the net shares (after satisfying any tax obligations and any required payments upon exercise) received upon vesting of RSUs or the exercise of stock options. As of January 31, 2023 (the annual compliance date), after taking into account the applicable grace period, all of our non-employee directors then serving in office met this requirement, as follows:

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Required Ownership (#) | ​ | ​ | Shares Owned(1) (#) | ​
​ | Rachna Bhasin | ​ | ​ | 6,000 | ​ | ​ | 6,005 | ​
​ | Alvin Bowles | ​ | ​ | 6,000 | ​ | ​ | 6,053 | ​
​ | Christian Brickman(2) | ​ | ​ | 6,000 | ​ | ​ | 5,107 | ​
​ | Fazal Merchant | ​ | ​ | 6,000 | ​ | ​ | 6,203 | ​
​ | Patrick Moore | ​ | ​ | 6,000 | ​ | ​ | 19,049 | ​
​ | Christine Pantoya | ​ | ​ | 6,000 | ​ | ​ | 6,393 | ​
​ | Robert Prather | ​ | ​ | 6,000 | ​ | ​ | 36,476 | ​
​ | Michael Roth | ​ | ​ | 6,000 | ​ | ​ | 39,593 | ​

(1) | Includes the following shares represented by RSUs held by each director: Ms. Bhasin: 1,420; Mr. Bowles: 4,102; Mr. Brickman: 4,107; Mr. Merchant: 1,420; Mr. Moore: 16,549; Ms. Pantoya: 1,420; Mr. Prather: 32,516; and Mr. Roth: 1,420.

(2) | Mr. Brickman, who formerly served as a director, resigned from his position on the Board, with such resignation being deemed effective as of March 21, 2023.

79

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

2022 Non-Employee Director Compensation Table
The following table summarizes the annual compensation for 2022 for our non-employee directors who served as directors in 2022.

​ | Name (a) | ​ | ​ | Fees Earned or Paid in Cash(1) ($)(b) | ​ | ​ | Stock Awards(2) ($)(c) | ​ | ​ | Option Awards ($)(d) | ​ | ​ | Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compen- sation ($)(e) | ​ | ​ | Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compen- sation Earnings(3) ($)(f) | ​ | ​ | All Other Compen- sation ($)(g) | ​ | ​ | Total ($)(h) | ​
​ | Rachna Bhasin | ​ | ​ | 82,500 | ​ | ​ | 119,992 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 202,492 | ​
​ | Alvin Bowles | ​ | ​ | 75,000 | ​ | ​ | 119,992 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 194,992 | ​
​ | Christian Brickman | ​ | ​ | 75,000 | ​ | ​ | 119,992 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 194,992 | ​
​ | Fazal Merchant | ​ | ​ | 90,000 | ​ | ​ | 119,992 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 209,992 | ​
​ | Patrick Moore | ​ | ​ | 92,500 | ​ | ​ | 119,992 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 212,492 | ​
​ | Christine Pantoya | ​ | ​ | 82,500 | ​ | ​ | 119,992 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 202,492 | ​
​ | Robert Prather | ​ | ​ | 120,000 | ​ | ​ | 119,992 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 239,992 | ​
​ | Michael Roth | ​ | ​ | 61,875 | ​ | ​ | 119,992 | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | 181,867 | ​

(1) | The amount listed above represents cash compensation paid to the director for their service as a director, or amounts of such compensation which have been deferred by the director, as described above. Compensation for service on the Board and its committees is payable quarterly in arrears. Due to the timing of payments, these amounts may not correspond to the amounts listed above under Cash Compensation.

(2) | Represents the grant date fair value of the annual grant of 1,415 RSUs to the non-employee directors then serving as directors on May 12, 2022, determined in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. See Note 7 to our consolidated financial statements for the three years ended December 31, 2022 filed with the SEC on February 24, 2023 for the assumptions made in determining grant date fair value. As of December 31, 2022, the non-employee directors then serving as directors held the RSUs (consisting of annual RSU grants, including RSUs previously deferred, and RSUs granted pursuant to the directors deferred compensation plan, as adjusted for dividends paid on our common stock) set forth below. With respect to Mr. Brickman, (i) the annual RSU grant made on May 12, 2022 was accelerated and vested to Mr. Brickman on March 22, 2023 in connection with his resignation, and (ii) Mr. Brickman’s remaining RSUs, which had previously been deferred by Mr. Brickman, were also issued to Mr. Brickman on March 22, 2023.

​ | Non-Employee Director | ​ | ​ | RSUs (#) | ​
​ | Rachna Bhasin | ​ | ​ | 1,416 | ​
​ | Alvin Bowles | ​ | ​ | 4,091 | ​
​ | Christian Brickman | ​ | ​ | 4,099 | ​
​ | Fazal Merchant | ​ | ​ | 1,416 | ​
​ | Patrick Moore | ​ | ​ | 16,514 | ​
​ | Christine Pantoya | ​ | ​ | 1,416 | ​
​ | Robert Prather | ​ | ​ | 32,423 | ​
​ | Michael Roth | ​ | ​ | 1,416 | ​

(3) | During 2022 two directors elected to defer annual cash compensation pursuant to the directors deferred compensation plan described above. No amount would have been reported in this column due to the fact that above-market or preferential earnings were not available under the plan.

80

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Certain Transactions
Since January 1, 2022 there have not been any related person transactions that are required to be disclosed pursuant to Item 404(a) of Regulation S-K under the Exchange Act.
Our policies and procedures for the review, approval or ratification of related person transactions (including those required to be disclosed under Item 404(a) of SEC Regulation S-K) are referenced in our Code of Business Conduct and Audit Committee charter and are as follows: Possible related person transactions are first screened by the company’s legal department for
materiality and then sent to the Audit Committee of the Board (or, if otherwise determined by the Board, another committee of the Board) for review, discussion with the company’s management and independent registered public accounting firm and approval. In its discretion, the Audit Committee (or other committee) may also consult with our legal department or external legal counsel. Audit Committee (or other committee) review and approval of related person transactions would be evidenced in the minutes of the applicable Audit Committee (or other committee) meeting.
Equity Compensation Plan Information
December 31, 2022 Equity Compensation Plan Information Table
The table below includes information about our equity compensation plans as of December 31, 2022:

​ | Plan category | ​ | ​ | Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights | ​ | ​ | Weighted average exercise price of outstanding options, warrants and rights | ​ | ​ | Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans | ​
​ | Equity compensation plans approved by security holders | ​ | ​ | 585,011(1) | ​ | ​ | — (1) | ​ | ​ | 680,178 | ​
​ | Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Total: | ​ | ​ | 585,011(1) | ​ | ​ | — (1) | ​ | ​ | 680,178 | ​

(1) | Consists of: 304,352 shares issuable upon the vesting of time-based RSUs, with a weighted-average grant date fair value of $79.54 per share; and 280,659 shares issuable upon the vesting of performance-based RSUs, with a weighted-average grant date fair value of $74.77 per share (valuing the 2020 performance-based RSUs at the stretch (150%) level and the remaining performance-based RSUs outstanding at the target (100%) level).

81

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Our Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
Appointment of Ernst & Young LLP
The Audit Committee is directly responsible for the appointment, compensation, retention and oversight of the work of our independent registered public accounting firm. The committee has appointed Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm, who will audit our consolidated financial statements for 2023 and the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023. This appointment has been submitted for your ratification.
The committee and the Board believe that the continued retention of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm is in the best interests of the company and its stockholders. In making this determination, the committee and the Board have taken into account Ernst & Young LLP’s significant institutional knowledge of our business, operations, accounting policies and financial systems, and internal controls framework, as well as Ernst & Young LLP’s technical expertise (including with respect to REITs), efficiency of services, quality of communications with the committee and management and independence. In addition, in accordance with applicable rules on partner rotation, Ernst & Young LLP rotates its lead audit engagement partner not less than every five years. The committee is involved in considering the selection of Ernst & Young LLP’s primary engagement partner when there is a rotation.
If you do not ratify the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP, the committee will reconsider their appointment. Ernst & Young LLP has served as our independent registered public accounting firm since 2002. Representatives of Ernst & Young LLP will attend the Annual Meeting and will have an opportunity to speak and respond to your questions.
Fee Information
We paid the following amounts as audit, audit-related, tax and other services fees to Ernst & Young LLP for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021:

​ | Description of Services | ​ | ​ | 2022 Fees ($) | ​ | ​ | 2021 Fees ($) | ​
​ | Audit Fees | ​ | ​ | 2,023,982 | ​ | ​ | 1,993,301 | ​
​ | Audit-Related Fees | ​ | ​ | 452,396 | ​ | ​ | 1,244,543 | ​
​ | Tax Fees | ​ | ​ | 388,063 | ​ | ​ | 1,097,268 | ​
​ | All Other Fees | ​ | ​ | — | ​ | ​ | — | ​
​ | Total: | ​ | ​ | 2,864,441 | ​ | ​ | 4,335,112 | ​

Audit and Audit-Related Services
The fees for audit services during 2022 include fees associated with the audit of our consolidated financial statements, including the audit of internal control over financial reporting under Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and reviews of our 2022 quarterly financial statements. The fees for audit services during 2021 include fees associated with the audit of our consolidated financial statements, including the audit of internal control over financial reporting under Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, issuances of comfort letters and assistance with documents filed with the SEC, and reviews of our 2021 quarterly financial statements. The fees for audit-related services during 2022 and 2021 primarily represent fees for stand-alone audits of certain of our subsidiaries.
We believe that the engagement of Ernst & Young LLP to provide these services, and the amount of fees paid to Ernst & Young LLP in 2022 to provide these services, was appropriate and in the best interests of the company and our stockholders given Ernst & Young LLP’s expertise and historical knowledge of our company and its organizational structure.
Tax Services
In 2022, approximately 9% of fees for tax services related to general tax compliance matters, tax advice and planning, and tax assistance with respect to our REIT compliance efforts. The remaining 91% of fees in 2022 were for non-recurring tax services related
82

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

primarily to tax advice and planning with respect to REIT lease and transfer pricing matters, as well as assistance related to the OEG strategic equity investment transaction.
In 2021, approximately 19% of fees for tax services related to general tax compliance matters, tax advice and planning, and tax assistance with respect to our REIT compliance efforts. The remaining 81% of fees in 2021 were for non-recurring tax services related primarily to tax advice and planning with respect to a legal entity restructuring.
We believe that the engagement of Ernst & Young LLP to provide these services, and the amount of fees paid to Ernst & Young LLP in 2022 and 2021 to provide these services, was appropriate and in the best interests of the company and our stockholders.
Audit Committee Pre-Approval Policy
All audit, audit-related, tax and other services were pre-approved by the committee, which concluded that the provision of such services by Ernst & Young LLP was compatible with the maintenance of that firm’s independence in the conduct of its auditing functions. The committee’s pre-approval policy provides for pre-approval of audit, audit-related, tax and other services specifically described by the committee on an annual basis, and individual engagements anticipated to exceed pre-established thresholds must be separately approved. The policy also requires specific approval by the committee if total fees for audit-related and tax services would exceed total fees for audit services in any fiscal year. The policy authorizes the committee to delegate to one or more of its members pre-approval authority with respect to permitted services.
83

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Audit Committee Report
The following report of the Audit Committee does not constitute soliciting material and should not be deemed filed or incorporated by reference into any of our filings under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Exchange Act, except to the extent we specifically incorporate this report by reference therein.
The committee operates under a written charter originally adopted by the Board on February 4, 2004, as amended, which can be found on our website under “Corporate Governance” on the Investor Relations page. The charter is also available in print to any stockholder who requests it by making a written request addressed to:
Ryman Hospitality Properties, Inc.
Attn: Corporate Secretary
One Gaylord Drive
Nashville, Tennessee 37214
All members of the committee meet the SEC and NYSE definitions of independence and financial literacy for audit committee members. In addition, the Board has determined that Mr. Merchant is an “audit committee financial expert” for purposes of SEC rules. During the fall of 2022 the committee conducted its annual self-evaluation in order to assess its effectiveness, and at its December 2022 meeting the committee members discussed the results of its self-evaluation process.
The committee reviews the financial information provided to stockholders and others, oversees the performance of the internal audit function and the system of internal control over financial reporting which management and the Board have established, oversees compliance with legal and regulatory requirements by the company and its employees relating to the preparation of financial information and reviews the independent registered public accounting firm’s qualifications, independence and performance.
As part of its oversight of our financial statements, the committee has:

• | reviewed and discussed our audited financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2022, and the financial statements for the three years ended December 31, 2022, with management and Ernst & Young LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm;

• | discussed with Ernst & Young LLP the matters required to be discussed by applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board and the SEC; and

• | received the written disclosures and the letter from Ernst & Young LLP required by the applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding Ernst & Young LLP’s communications with the committee on independence, and has discussed with Ernst & Young LLP its independence.

84

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

The committee also has considered whether the provision by Ernst & Young LLP of non-audit services described under Our Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm above is compatible with maintaining Ernst & Young LLP’s independence.
The committee’s review and discussion of the audited financial statements with management included a discussion of the quality, not just the acceptability, of the accounting principles, the reasonableness of significant judgments, the clarity of disclosures in the financial statements, and the adequacy and effectiveness of the company’s financial reporting procedures, disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting, including management’s assessment and report on internal control over financial reporting. In addressing the quality of management’s accounting judgments, members of the committee asked for management’s representations that our audited consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles.
In performing these functions, the committee acts in an oversight capacity. In its oversight role, the committee relies on the work and assurances of management, which has the primary responsibility for financial statements and reports, and of Ernst & Young LLP, which in its report expresses an opinion on the conformity of our annual financial statements with generally accepted accounting principles.
In reliance on these reviews and discussions and the report of the independent registered public accounting firm, the committee recommended to the Board that the audited financial statements be included in the company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022, for filing with the SEC.
Audit Committee:
Fazal Merchant, Chairman
Alvin Bowles
Christine Pantoya
85

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Submitting Stockholder Proposals and Nominations for 2024 Annual Meeting
Stockholder Proposals
If you would like to submit a proposal for inclusion in our proxy statement for the 2024 annual meeting under SEC Rule 14a-8, your proposal must be in writing and be received by us at our principal executive offices prior to the close of business on December 6, 2023 and otherwise comply with the requirements of Rule 14a-8.
If you want to bring business before the 2024 annual meeting which is not the subject of a proposal submitted for inclusion in the proxy statement under Rule 14a-8 (excluding director nominations, which are discussed below under Nominations of Board Candidates), our Bylaws require that you deliver a notice in proper written form (and provide all information required by our Bylaws) to our Secretary by February 11, 2024, but not before January 12, 2024 (or, if the annual meeting is called for a date that is not within 30 days of May 11, 2024, the notice must be received no earlier than 5:00 p.m. central time on the 120th day prior to such annual meeting and not later than 5:00 p.m. central time on the later of the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which notice of the date of the annual meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the date of the annual meeting was made, whichever first occurs). If the presiding officer at an annual meeting determines that business was not properly brought before the annual meeting in accordance with the procedures set forth in our Bylaws, then the presiding officer will declare to the meeting that your business was not properly brought before the meeting, and your business will not be transacted at that meeting.
Nominations of Board Candidates
If you wish to nominate an individual to serve as a director, our Bylaws require that you deliver timely notice of the nomination in proper written form, as provided by our Bylaws. The notice must include certain biographical information regarding the proposed
nominee, a completed written questionnaire with respect to each proposed nominee setting forth the background and qualifications of such proposed nominee (which questionnaire will be provided by the Secretary upon written request), the proposed nominee’s written consent to nomination and the additional information as set forth in our Bylaws.
For a stockholder’s notice to the Secretary to be timely under our Bylaws, it must be delivered to or mailed and received at our principal executive offices: (a) in the case of a nomination to be voted on at an annual meeting, by February 11, 2024, but not before January 12, 2024 (or, if the annual meeting is called for a date that is not within 30 days of May 11, 2024, the notice must be received no earlier than 5:00 p.m. central time on the 120th day prior to such annual meeting and not later than 5:00 p.m. central time on the later of the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which notice of the date of the annual meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the date of the annual meeting was made, whichever first occurs); and (b) in the case of a special meeting of stockholders called for the purpose of electing directors, no earlier than 5:00 p.m. central time on the 120th day prior to such special meeting and not later than 5:00 p.m. central time on the later of the 90th day prior to such special meeting or the 10th day following the day on which notice of the date of the special meeting was mailed or public disclosure of the date of the special meeting was made, whichever first occurs. Any notice of a director nomination must also be in accordance with Rule 14a-19(b) of the Exchange Act. If the presiding officer at a meeting determines that a nomination was not properly made in accordance with the procedures set forth in our Bylaws, then the presiding officer will declare to the meeting that the nomination was defective, and the defective nomination shall be disregarded.
86

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Discretionary Voting of Proxies on Other Matters
We do not intend to bring any proposals to the Annual Meeting other than Proposals 1, 2, 3 and 4. As noted above, our Bylaws require stockholders to give advance notice of any proposal intended to be presented at an annual meeting. The deadline for this notice has passed, and we did not receive any such notice made in compliance with our Bylaws. If any other matter properly comes before our stockholders for a vote at the Annual Meeting, the persons named in the accompanying proxy card intend to vote the shares represented by them in accordance with their best judgment.
Instructions for Attending the Annual Meeting Virtually
We intend to conduct the Annual Meeting both in-person and online via live webcast. However, we may impose additional procedures or limitations on in-person meeting attendees, or we may decide to hold the meeting entirely online (i.e., a virtual-only meeting). We will announce any changes to the Annual Meeting via a press release and the filing of additional soliciting materials with the Securities and Exchange Commission, and we will also announce any changes on our proxy website, located at http://ir.rymanhp.com/proxy. We encourage you to check this website in advance if you plan to attend the Annual Meeting in person.
To participate in the Annual Meeting virtually, visit www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/RHP2023 and enter the control number included on your proxy materials. You may begin to log into the meeting platform beginning at 9:45 a.m. mountain time on May 11, 2023. The Annual Meeting will begin promptly at 10:00 a.m. mountain time.
The virtual meeting platform is fully supported across browsers (Internet Explorer, Chrome and Safari) and devices (including computers, tablets and cell phones) running the most updated version of applicable software. Participants should ensure that they have a reliable WiFi connection whenever they intend to participate in the Annual Meeting. Participants should allow time to log in and ensure that they can hear streaming audio prior to the start of the meeting. If you encounter any difficulties accessing the virtual meeting during the check-in or meeting time, please call the technical support number that will be posted on the virtual meeting log-in page.
If you wish to submit a question prior to the Annual Meeting, you may do so beginning at 9:00 a.m. eastern time on April 18, 2023, until 11:59 p.m. eastern time on April 25, 2023, by logging into www.proxyvote.com and entering your control number included on your proxy materials. Once past the login screen, click on “Question for Management”, type in your question and click “Submit”. In addition, www.proxyvote.com will re-open for questions beginning at 8:30 a.m. eastern time on May 8, 2023 until 11:59 p.m. eastern time on May 10, 2023. If you would like to submit your question during the Annual Meeting, log into the virtual meeting platform at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/RHP2023, type your question into the “Ask a Question” field and click “Submit”.
Questions pertinent to meeting matters will be answered during the question and answer period immediately following the formal business portion of the Annual Meeting. In order to give as many shareholders as possible the opportunity to ask questions, each shareholder will be limited to one question. Questions regarding personal matters, such as employment or service-related issues, or other matters not deemed pertinent to meeting matters or otherwise suitable for discussion at the meeting (in the discretion of the presiding officer at the meeting) will not be answered. Any questions suitable for discussion at the meeting that cannot be answered during the Annual Meeting due to time constraints will be posted online and answered at http://ir.rymanhp.com/proxy (and such questions (and answers) will be available as soon as practicable after the Annual Meeting and will remain available for two weeks after posting).
By Order of the Board of Directors,
Scott J. Lynn, Secretary
Nashville, Tennessee
April 4, 2023
87

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Appendix A
Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Financial Measures to GAAP Measures
Reconciliation of FFO(1) Available to Common Shareholders and Unit Holders
and Adjusted FFO Available to Common Shareholders and Unit Holders
to Net Income (Loss)
(in thousands, except per share data)

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Twelve Months Ended December 31, | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021 | ​
​ | Net income (loss) | ​ | ​ | $134,948 | ​ | ​ | $(194,801) | ​
​ | Noncontrolling interest in consolidated joint venture | ​ | ​ | (5,032) | ​ | ​ | 16,501 | ​
​ | Net income (loss) available to common shareholders and unit holders | ​ | ​ | $129,916 | ​ | ​ | $(178,300) | ​
​ | Depreciation & amortization | ​ | ​ | 208,494 | ​ | ​ | 220,211 | ​
​ | Adjustments for noncontrolling interest | ​ | ​ | (3,346) | ​ | ​ | (11,069) | ​
​ | Pro rata adjustments from joint ventures | ​ | ​ | 92 | ​ | ​ | 73 | ​
​ | FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders | ​ | ​ | $335,156 | ​ | ​ | $30,915 | ​
​ | Right-of-use asset amortization | ​ | ​ | 122 | ​ | ​ | 146 | ​
​ | Non-cash lease expense | ​ | ​ | 4,831 | ​ | ​ | 4,375 | ​
​ | Pension settlement charge | ​ | ​ | 1,894 | ​ | ​ | 1,379 | ​
​ | (Gain) loss on other assets | ​ | ​ | 469 | ​ | ​ | (317) | ​
​ | Amortization of deferred financing costs | ​ | ​ | 9,829 | ​ | ​ | 8,790 | ​
​ | Amortization of debt discounts and premiums | ​ | ​ | 989 | ​ | ​ | (279) | ​
​ | Loss on extinguishment of debt | ​ | ​ | 1,547 | ​ | ​ | 2,949 | ​
​ | Adjustments for noncontrolling interest | ​ | ​ | (928) | ​ | ​ | (294) | ​
​ | Transaction costs of acquisitions | ​ | ​ | 1,348 | ​ | ​ | 360 | ​
​ | Deferred tax expense | ​ | ​ | 8,244 | ​ | ​ | 4,006 | ​
​ | Adjusted FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders | ​ | ​ | $363,501 | ​ | ​ | $52,030 | ​
​ | Capital expenditures(2) | ​ | ​ | (82,263) | ​ | ​ | (38,451) | ​
​ | Adjusted FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders (ex. maintenance capital) | ​ | ​ | $281,238 | ​ | ​ | $13,579 | ​
​ | Basic net income (loss) per share | ​ | ​ | $2.34 | ​ | ​ | $(3.21) | ​
​ | ​Diluted net income (loss) per share | ​ | ​ | $2.33 | ​ | ​ | $(3.21) | ​
​ | FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders per basic share/unit | ​ | ​ | $6.04 | ​ | ​ | $0.56 | ​
​ | Adjusted FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders per basic share/unit | ​ | ​ | $6.55 | ​ | ​ | $0.94 | ​
​ | FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders per diluted share/unit | ​ | ​ | $6.01 | ​ | ​ | $0.56 | ​
​ | Adjusted FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders per diluted share/unit | ​ | ​ | $6.52 | ​ | ​ | $0.94 | ​

(1) | We calculate FFO, which definition is clarified by the National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts (“NAREIT”) in its December 2018 white paper as net income (calculated in accordance with GAAP) excluding depreciation and amortization (excluding amortization of deferred financing costs and debt discounts), gains and losses from the sale of certain real estate assets, gains and losses from a change in control, impairment write-downs of certain real estate assets and investments in entities when the impairment is directly attributable to decreases in the value of depreciated real estate held by the entity, income (loss) from consolidated joint ventures attributable to noncontrolling interest, and pro rata adjustments for unconsolidated joint ventures. To calculate Adjusted FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders, we then exclude, to the extent the following adjustments occurred during the periods presented:

• | right-of-use asset amortization;

• | impairment charges that do not meet the NAREIT definition above;

• | write-offs of deferred financing costs;

• | amortization of debt discounts or premiums and amortization of deferred financing costs;

• | (gains) losses on extinguishment of debt;

A-1

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

• | non-cash lease expense;

• | credit loss on held-to-maturity securities;

• | pension settlement charges;

• | additional pro rata adjustments from joint ventures;

• | (gains) losses on other assets;

• | transaction costs of acquisitions;

• | deferred income tax expense (benefit); and

• | any other adjustments we have identified herein.

To calculate adjusted FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders (excluding maintenance capex), we then exclude FF&E reserve for managed properties and maintenance capital expenditures for non-managed properties. FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders, Adjusted FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders and Adjusted FFO available to common shareholders and unit holders (excluding maintenance capex) exclude the ownership portion of joint ventures not controlled or owned by the Company.
We believe that the presentation of these non-GAAP financial measures provides useful information to investors regarding the performance of our ongoing operations because each presents a measure of our operations without regard to specified non-cash items such as real estate depreciation and amortization, gain or loss on sale of assets and certain other items which we believe are not indicative of the performance of our underlying hotel properties. We believe that these items are more representative of our asset base than our ongoing operations. We also use these non-GAAP financial measures as measures in determining our results after taking into account the impact of our capital structure.

(2) | Represents furniture, fixtures and equipment reserve for managed properties and maintenance capital expenditures for non-managed properties. Note that during 2021, as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, contributions to the FF&E reserve for managed properties were suspended, although we did make voluntary contributions to fund the rooms renovation at Gaylord National.

We caution investors that non-GAAP financial measures we present may not be comparable to similar measures disclosed by other companies, because not all companies calculate these non-GAAP measures in the same manner. The non-GAAP financial measures we present, and any related per share measures, should not be considered as alternative measures of our Net Income (Loss), operating performance, cash flow or liquidity. These non-GAAP financial measures may include funds that may not be available for our discretionary use due to functional requirements to conserve funds for capital expenditures and property acquisitions and other commitments and uncertainties. Although we believe that these non-GAAP financial measures can enhance an investor’s understanding of our results of operations, these non-GAAP financial measures, when viewed individually, are not necessarily better indicators of any trend as compared to GAAP measures such as Net Income (Loss), Operating Income (Loss), or cash flow from operations.
A-2

TABLE OF CONTENTS

​ | 2023 NOTICE OF MEETING AND PROXY STATEMENT | ​

Reconciliation of Consolidated Adjusted EBITDAre(1) to Net Income (Loss)
(in thousands)

​ |  | ​ | ​ | Twelve Months Ended December 31, | ​
​ |  | ​ | ​ | 2022 | ​ | ​ | 2021 | ​
​ | Consolidated | ​ | ​ | $ | ​ | ​ | Margin | ​ | ​ | $ | ​ | ​ | Margin | ​
​ | Revenue | ​ | ​ | $1,805,969 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | $939,373 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Net income (loss) | ​ | ​ | $134,948 | ​ | ​ | 7.5% | ​ | ​ | $(194,801) | ​ | ​ | (20.7)% | ​
​ | Interest expense, net | ​ | ​ | 142,656 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 119,662 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Provision for income taxes | ​ | ​ | 38,775 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 4,957 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Depreciation and amortization | ​ | ​ | 208,616 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 220,357 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | (Gain) loss on sale of assets | ​ | ​ | 327 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | (315) | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Pro rata EBITDAre from unconsolidated joint ventures | ​ | ​ | 89 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 73 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | EBITDAre | ​ | ​ | 525,411 | ​ | ​ | 29.1% | ​ | ​ | 149.933 | ​ | ​ | 16.0% | ​
​ | Preopening costs | ​ | ​ | 532 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 737 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Non-cash lease expense | ​ | ​ | 4,831 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 4,375 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Equity-based compensation expense | ​ | ​ | 14,985 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 12,104 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Pension settlement charge | ​ | ​ | 1,894 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 1,379 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Interest income on Gaylord National bonds | ​ | ​ | 5,306 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 5,502 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Loss on extinguishment of debt | ​ | ​ | 1,547 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 2,949 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Transaction costs of acquisitions | ​ | ​ | 1,348 | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 360 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Adjusted EBITDAre | ​ | ​ | $555,854 | ​ | ​ | 30.8% | ​ | ​ | $177,339 | ​ | ​ | 18.9% | ​
​ | Adjusted EBITDAre of noncontrolling interest in consolidated joint venture | ​ | ​ | (15,309) | ​ | ​ |  | ​ | ​ | 1,017 | ​ | ​ |  | ​
​ | Consolidated Adjusted EBITDAre, excluding noncontrolling interest in consolidated joint venture | ​ | ​ | $540,545 | ​ | ​ | 29.9% | ​ | ​ | $178,356 | ​ | ​ | 19.0% | ​

(1) | We calculate EBITDA re, which is defined by NAREIT in its September 2017 white paper as net income (calculated in accordance with GAAP) plus interest expense, income tax expense, depreciation and amortization, gains or losses on the disposition of depreciated property (including gains or losses on change in control), impairment write-downs of depreciated property and of investments in unconsolidated affiliates caused by a decrease in the value of depreciated property or the affiliate, and adjustments to reflect the entity’s share of EBITDA re of unconsolidated affiliates. Adjusted EBITDA re is then calculated as EBITDA re, plus, to the extent the following adjustments occurred during the periods presented:

• | preopening costs;

• | non-cash lease expense;

• | equity-based compensation expense;

• | impairment charges that do not meet the NAREIT definition above;

• | credit losses on held-to-maturity securities;

• | any transaction costs of acquisitions;

• | interest income on bonds;

• | loss on extinguishment of debt;

• | pension settlement charges;

• | pro rata Adjusted EBITDAre from unconsolidated joint ventures; and

• | any other adjustments we have identified herein.

We then exclude the pro rata share of Adjusted EBITDAre related to noncontrolling interests in consolidated joint ventures to calculate Adjusted EBITDAre, excluding noncontrolling interest in consolidated joint venture.
We use EBITDAre, Adjusted EBITDAre and Adjusted EBITDAre, excluding noncontrolling interest in consolidated joint venture to evaluate our operating performance. We believe that the presentation of these non-GAAP financial measures provides useful information to investors regarding our operating performance and debt leverage metrics, and that the presentation of these non-GAAP financial measures, when combined with the primary GAAP presentation of net income, is beneficial to an investor’s complete understanding of our operating performance. We make additional adjustments to EBITDAre when evaluating our performance because we believe that presenting Adjusted EBITDAre and Adjusted EBITDAre, excluding noncontrolling interest in consolidated joint venture provides useful information to investors regarding our operating performance and debt leverage metrics.
We caution investors that non-GAAP financial measures we present may not be comparable to similar measures disclosed by other companies, because not all companies calculate these non-GAAP measures in the same manner. The non-GAAP financial measures we present, and any related per share measures, should not be considered as alternative measures of our Net Income (Loss), operating performance, cash flow or liquidity. These non-GAAP financial measures may include funds that may not be available for our discretionary use due to functional requirements to conserve funds for capital expenditures and property acquisitions and other commitments and uncertainties. Although we believe that these non-GAAP financial measures can enhance an investor’s understanding of our results of operations, these non-GAAP financial measures, when viewed individually, are not necessarily better indicators of any trend as compared to GAAP measures such as Net Income (Loss), Operating Income (Loss), or cash flow from operations.
A-3

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS